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OVERVIEW OF VOCATIONAL EDUCATION

THURSDAY, APRIL 27, 1995

U.S. SENATE,
SUBCOMMITTEE ON EDUCATION, ARTS AND HUMANITIES,

OF THE COMMITTEE ON LABOR AND HUMAN RESOURCES,
Washington, DC.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 9:34 a.m., in room
SD-430, Dirksen Senate Office Building, Senator Jeffords (chair-
man of the subcommittee) presiding.

Present: Senators Jeffords, Kassebaum, Pell, and Simon.

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR JEFFORDS

Senator JEFFORDS. The subcommittee will come to order.
This hearing today involves the reauthorization of the Vocational

Education Act, and we will also be broadening that discussion out
to other aspects of education, because we will be looking at a coil-
solidation bill with respect to training programs and trying to take
an overview of the problems of this country with respect to edu-
cation and training, as well as our work force and international
competitiveness.

I will go through these chartsand I assume, as I usually do
with our audiences, that I am probably preaching to the choirbut
I am going to go through them until, finally, somebody other than
the choir understands the problems that this Nation is facing with
respect to our future and our productivity.

I will also start by saying that I will make part of the record a
very excellent op-ed piece by Hedrick Smith which appeared in The
New York Times this past week, outlining the tremendous prob-
lems that we have with our work force and the difficulties we will
face if we do not do something to get our act together before we
enter the next century.

Incidentally, Hedrick Smith's book entitled, "Rethinking Amer-
ica," will be coming out in about 2 weeks, and I have plowed
through it. It is tough in the sense that it is so well-documented
and so well-done that it does require some pretty tough reading,
but I think it should lie required reading for anyone who is in-
volved in vocational education or business, so I would recommend
it.

[Hedrick Smith article may be found in the appendix.]
Senator JEFFORDS. We are at a defining moment in our country's

history. The United States is still the most productive country in
the world, but we are losing our edge to other industrialized na-
tions like Japan and Germany, and rapidly developing countries
like Taiwan, Korea and China.

(1)
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Our enormous Federal trade deficit is testimony to our defi-
ciencies. The first chart [A-may be found in the appendix] shows
what has happened to the United States as far as our real income
over the past 20 years. As you can see, real income in the United
States has grown more slowly than in our competitor nations
much more slowly. Of course, we started from a higher level, and
that is an argument that one can make, but the point is that we
have really stagnated, and our productivity is just not what it
ought to be.

Also, the plunging standard of living of Americans without at
least a 4-year postsecondary degree over the last 25 years is an-
other example of declining productivity. This chart [B-may be found
in the appendix] shows the change in median income over the last
20 years, indicating rather dramatically that the lower two-thirds
of our Nation is losing ground on income every year.

And something that does not even show up here is the number
of women who were working 20 years ago versus the number of
women who are working now. This chart would look even worse if
you were to look at the individual workers' incomes given the fact
that so many more women are in the work force today.

In the next decade, we will be surpassed as the world's foremost
economic power if we do not begin to redefine our priorities on na-
tional, State and local levels. We know what our top priorities
should be. We know that education, for example, is the key to the
future, and we have set high educational goals for our country to
reach by the year 2000. Reaching these goals is essential for our
children to be able to compete effectively in the global marketplace,
to dig us out of the deplorable debt which we have created for our-
selves, support senior citizens in their retirement as well as their
children, and maixitain our country's standard of living.

Sadly, howevee; -fie are far from reaching the goal of quality edu-
cation for all. More than half of the high school seniors, for exam-
ple, graduate functionally illiterate. This is so shocking and so dis-
astrous for our future that everybody ought to think seriously
about it.

If you do not believe it, I note the report which came out re-
centlyand I will have a summary of that report put in the
recordwhich came out on March 21st, which demonstrates how
our businesses feel about high school graduates. They do not even
bother to talk to them. They say, "We do not even bother to inter-
view them anymore." One, high school graduates do not even know
how to interview, and two, they do not have the skills necessary
to be employed.

[Summary of Census Bureau survey may be found in the appen-
dix.1

Senator JEFFORDS. Now, if we just continue to observe these sta-
tistics passively not do anything, it is sad.

This next chart is the one which scares me most of all, and yet
people do not believe it. The jobs of the future, the jobs now, re-
quire skills much greater than the skills of the past, where you
were merely running a machine and pushing buttons. The jobs
now, in the Information Age, require math knowledge for everyone,
not just a few.
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Look at this chart [C-may be found in the appendix), now 1991,
it is now 1991 because that is the most recent test that showed
Chinathe world leader in math education. If you lookthis is the
one that shakes my people up the mostChina is by far ahead of
all the others on the averages for their test results with respect to
math and science. This is a math chart.

My point is that this gap is widening. In other words, the skill
levels in mathematics have not been getting better here at home.
We have not been catching up, as some would think. Sure, we are
improving in some ways, but we are improving at a lesser rate
than the other nations.

While our international competitors have risen to the challenge
of quality education, they have also seized the simple but critical
concept of linking school to work. The relationship between school
and work in Japan, for example, is much more formal than in the
United States. Most Japanese students find jobs directly with their
schools. The process takes place in three stages. First, employers
allot a certain number jobs each year to each high school; second,
school professionals nominate students for each job position; and
third, employers interview students directly and make their final
selections. Our employers do not even bother to interview our kids
anymore.

In Germany, vocational education itself is a standard approach.
As early as the 6th grade, students opt for a college prep or voca-
tional education program; school-based instruction in the vocational
path, however, is substantial enough that students can re-enter a
university at the completion of their vocational program and vice
versa. This is a clear example of lifelong learning, which we have
to learn from, one of our national education goals.

In Germany's vocational education system, students receive in-
tensive training in industry through collaborations with business
as well as a basic academic curriculum.

Earlier this month, I joined Secretaries Riley and Bell in holding
a day-long summit to highlight the importance of education for the
Nation's competitiveness in the global economy. The importance of
the role of business in education was one of the keys subjects of
di scussion.

Also this month, the cover of Business Week asked the question,
"Will Schools Ever Get Better?" The article focused on school re-
form efforts led by various corporations. Business has been instru-
mental in helping schools meet current workplace demauds and
maintain student interest in education, which should be the pri-
mary goals of vocational education.

Unfortunately, in the United States, misconceptions about voca-
tional education abound. Some perceive of vocational education as
a second-rate education for students who could not otherwise ex-
ceed in the "traditional academic path." Nothing, however, could be
further from the truth. Vocational education courses hold appeal
for all ,students. In a vocational high school in Baltimore, for exam-
ple, I saw a film production studio built and run by the students
themselves. I have also seen classes in home construction which
teach students sophisticated engineering techniques. I wish that
these opportunities had been open to me when I was a student.
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Another misconception is that there are few similarities among
Federal vocational education and job training programs, when in
fact a strong vocational education program is the best kind of job
training. Furthermore, job training courses should be perceived as
a regular component of lifelong learning. At present, many voca-
tional education and job training programs do exhibit extremely
different educational approaches, but my colleagues, Senator
Kassebaum and Representative Good ling, have each offered propos-
als which challenge that approach.

The extent to wIlich vocational education and job training should
be linked, though, is a primary issue for consideration, and I look
forward to gaining insights into these issues today.

Vocational education is an excellent illustration of the invaluable
roles the Federal, State and local governments play in our edu-
cation delivery system. In my own State of Vermont, for example,
Federal funds comprise 12 percent of vocational education dollars;
the State provides 20 percent, and the local school districts pay 68
percent. Federal money provides the seed funding for the imple-
mentation of State and local vocational education initiatives.

We must therefore encourage and support a strong school-based
infrastructure for vocational and technical education. This system
provides a myriad of skills for students of all ages and the founda-
tion for a strong and competitive work force.

In Vermont, vocational education resources are being spent on
some wonderful projects which have demonstrated significant re-
sults. Last year, over 4,500 students participated in vocational edu-
cation courses in 16 area centers. Twelve percent were adults, most
of whom had already completed their high school course work. I am
pleased that Dr. Marcia Baker, director of a technical center in
Burlington, VT, is here today to tell us about some of their achieve-
ments in the area of tech-prep.

As we will hear today from Dr. Baker and other experts, commu-
nities in the United States are becoming extremely innovative in
their vocational education and school-to-work agendas. We must
examine this information as well as the examples from other coun-
tries and discuss structures which would replicate the most effec-
tive practices.

In this defining moment, Congress needs to act, but Members
must deliberate enough to ensure that our actions will be effective
in securing our Nation's future economic viability.

I intend, to hold several additional hearings on these questions,
and before we go forward in marking up the applicable bills.

Senator Pell, I am pleased to have you with us and would ask
you for any comments you might wish to make.

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR PELL

Senator PELL. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman, and I com-
mend you for holding this hearing.

As you said, the Federal vocational education program is perhaps
the largest Federal effort in the area of secondary education. As
such, its reauthorization is very vital and should be done with care
and thoughtfulness.

As we begin to work on reauthorization, there are several mat-
ters that should be given priority consideration. First, to my mind,
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we must preserve the emphasis on the integration of academic and
vocational skills. To succeed in the workplace, the individual must
receive the broadest and the best education possible. This means
not only a mastery of the basic skills, but also a knowledge of his-
tory, civics, and the sciences.

Second, we must continue to place a high priority on the tech-
nical-preparatory programs. This important effort links secondary
education with at least the first 2 years of postsecondary education.
It is an important step in achieving what we have long believed es-
sential, namely, that we ought to be affording individuals at least
2 years of education beyond high school as a matter of right, not
as a matter of privilege. This is critical if we are to adequately pre-
pare individuals for the workplace.

Third, we should not withdraw from targeting Federal assistance
to those most in need of help. In our past three reauthorizations,
we have intensified our focus on meeting the needs of students who
had too little access to vocational education. That effort has been
particularly critical for economically disadvantaged students. While
we may not have accomplished all we set out to achieve, our focus
should be sharpened and not discarded. Federal vocational edu-
cation programs should continue to be targeted to those of our citi-
zens who need them the most.

Fourth, I believe our primary concern should be vocational edu-
cation programs for secondary school students. There is a huge
drop in Federal education at the secondary school level. Yet it is
in our secondary schools that we experience the full impact of the
dropout problem. To my mind, one of the best ways we can address
this problem is through a vocational education program that has a
strong academic component and uses the latest advances in tech-
nology.

These are four of the priorities I believe should be kept upper-
most in mind as we move along with our work. The need to sim-
plify the Federal law in vocational education is evident, but I would .
hope that also evident is the need to make sure that the law serves
important national objectives and targets those who need voca-
tional education services the most.

Mr. Chairman, I am also very pleased to welcome to our hearing
today the Commissioner of elementary and secondary education in
my own State of Rhode Island, Mr. Peter Mc Walters.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Senator JEFFORDS. Thank you. It is a pleasure to serve with Sen-

ator Pell. We have been working together for over 20 years, and we
have seen some progress, but we also know there is a lot to do. It
has been a real honor to be able to work with a Senator who has
done so much for education.

Our first panelist today will be Dr. Augusta Kappner, assistant
secretary for vocational and adult education at the U.S. Depart-
ment of' Education. Dr. Kappner has held a number of distin-
guished positions in New York City's higher education system, both
as a college president and dean of adult and continuing education.

Thank you for joining us here today, and please proceed, Dr.
Kappner.
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STATEMENT OF AUGUSTA KAPPNER, ASSISTANT SECRETARY
FOR VOCATIONAL AND ADULT EDUCATION, U.S. DEPART-
MENT OF EDUCATION, WASHINGTON, DC.
Ms. KAPPNER. Thank you very much, Chairman Jeffords and

Senator Pell. I am delighted to be here and appreciate this oppor-
tunity to discuss the administration's Career Preparation Edu-
cation Act, which we believe squarely addresses the issues that you
have so eloquently laid out before us and the priorities that we are
here to talk about today.

You have my full testimony, so I will try to be brief and summa-
rize.

Our proposal for vocational education is built on a vision for edu-
cation in which all students have the opportunity to prepare for
college, for careers, and for further learning. If you can imagine a
school where students have the chance to tak3 courses organized
around career major such as aviation, finance, environmental
science; where students have the opportunity to learn in the class-
room as well as at work sites, with instruction which integrates
academic and ocational education; where as a part of their school-
based studies, students work with both academic and vocational
teachers, counselors and mentors on projects which are related to
their career majors; where work-based learning assignments are
available to reinforce and enhance what students are learning in
the classroom; where employers are actively involved with schools
in designing work-based learning, providing mentors, and offering
opportunities for career exploration in all aspects of their industry,
that is what we envision as the hopeful future for vocational edu-
cation.

You can now see visions of this beginning to emerge all across
the country. For example just one example in the tech-prep
partnership which is formed between the Community College of
Rhode Island in Warwick and the areas employers and over 30 of
the State's public high schools, students can now pursue a coordi-
nated course of studies in such fields as chemical technology, com-
puter science, electronic sciences, and allied health.

Students start in their junior year in high school and complete
the program with a 2- or 4-year postsecondary degree.

Last year, the Congress, with strong bipartisan support, passed
the School-to-Work Opportunities Act to provide venture capital to
States to restructure the learning experiences of all students. The
School-to-Work Act expands on the major reforms of the 1990 Per-
kins Amendments and is designed for all students, including drop-
outs, and the college-bound high school student.

The School-to-Work Opportunities Act is not another Federal pro-
gram. It is a one-time temporary investment in change and gives
us a framework now for coordinating and streamlining Federal
youth programs.

Let me talk more specifically of our proposal. Under our pro-
posal, the Career Preparation Education Reform Act, we are pio-
viding funding to State ant.: local education agencies because we
know that the Federal funds must be combined with the billions of
dollars in State and local education dollars which Pxlst at the sec-
ondary school level. State and local funds clearly have to be the
majority of' the investment if school-to-work systems are to become

i
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available in every school. The Federal dollar is important, but it is
a small part of the investment.

The Career Preparation Education Reform Act is based on the
findings of the National Assessment of Vocational Education and is
consistent with its recommendations. It brings academic and voca-
tional education together, promotes business involvement in edu-
cation, supports quality professional development for teachers and
guidance counselors; it streamlines governance, funding and the
program requirements, while at the same time creating account-
ability for results and strengthening school and business partner-
ships.

Our proposal is designed to give States and localities the flexibil-
ity to integrate vocational and academic education reforms with the
broader school reform efforts that are going forward.

Our bill would encourage States to submit a consolidated plan
that shows how their vocational education dollars, elementary and
secondary dollar, and second-chance programs can contribute to the
development of school-to-work systems and school reform.

Our bill will eliminate virtually all the set-asides for separate
programs which are currently in the Perkins Act. The General Ac-
counting Office has identified 23 set-asides and separate dem-
onstration projects under the current law, and under our proposal,
this would be consolidated into one State grant and one national
program's authority.

We also reduce administrative and governance requirements.
The Federal Government would no longer require States to main-
tain a separate State board of vocational education, or a separate
State advisory council. States would be able to develop the govern-
ance structures and mechanisrils for participation that meet their
particular needs. The State plan would be approved by the State
education agency and one or more agencies of higher education.

Our proposal also permits the Secretary of Education to grant to
States waivers of requirements in selected Federal education laws
in order to facilitate the development of truly comprehensive edu-
cation systems.

The current Perkins Act identifies a number of populations that
historically have been inadequately served by vocational education,
including individuals with disabilities and educationally and eco-
nomically disadvantaged students. The National Assessment of Vo-
cational Education found that vocational education has a signifi-
cant positive impact on the job prospects of disabled students, but
research also shows that great discrepancies still exist between the
performance and achievement of young women and young men and
that other special populations of disadvantaged are lagging both in
education and in employment.

Most importantly, we have learned from the NAVE that special
targeting which is designed to improve the quality of services to
special population students can sometimes have the opposite result.
Some schools in fact have retained students in low-level courses as
a way to meet the targeting requirements.

We want to reverse this trend, but to continue to get the dollars
where they are most needed. Our proposal starts from the premise
that we are preparing all students for success, and our bill would
direct resources to areas with high concentrations of disadvantaged

12
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students and to schools and campuses with high concentrations of
special populations, but not require targeting to isolated services or
isolated, possibly low-end occupational concentrations.

We stress program improvement and accountability, with high
achievement to high standards for all students under this legisla-
tion. Schools and colleges also need help in teacher training and
other professional development activities. In both secondary and
postsecondary education systems, the funds that are availalile for
professional development are very much in short supply.

The Career Preparation Education Reform Act focuses funds on
high-quality professional development as well as making these Per-
kins dollars available to States and local agencies to support pro-
fessional development activities at the local level. We include ca-
reer guidance personnel as an important part of the professionals
to whom professi:mal development activities should be targeted.

Under our proposed Act, the States would be responsible for eval-
uating program accomplishments based on clear, measurable
standards and accountability for results. State-developed perform-
ance indicators would include a core set of indicatorsstudent
achievement to challenging State academic standards and industry-
based skill standards; receipt of a high school diploma, skills cer-
tificate, or postsecondary certificate or degree; and job placement,
retention and earnings, particularly in the career major area of the
student.

Local agencies and States under our proposal would routinely
evaluate their achievement in these areas, and would make im-
provements and report their progress on a biennial basis.

We in the administration are committed to helping States and
communities to significantly improve the preparation for young
people for careers. Educators want this and want assistance; em-
ployers want this and want assistance; and we at the Department
of Education, of course, stand ready to work very closely with you
and with this committee to improve what happens in preparing all
of our young people for careers and further learning.

We believe that the Career Preparation Education Reform Act
would be a significant step in taking us in that direction.

I will stop there and of course will be happy to answer any ques-
tions that you might have.

IThe prepared statement of Ms. Kappner may be found in the ap-
pendix. I

Senator JEFFORDS. Thank you very much.
I want to commend the administration for this initiative. It is ex-

tremely useful for us to have at this time, and we are looking at
it very closely.

As you noted, the School-to-Work program is jointly administered
by the Departments of Education and Labor. With respect to the
Career Preparation Education Reform Act, how do you anticipate
that that would be administeredby the Department of Education,
or jointly with the Department of Labor? What is the thinking of
the administration on that?

Ms. KAPPNER. The school-to-work legislation as it was passed by
the Congress is designed, as you know, to be a short-term, inten-
sive investment in helping States to build their systems and is
going forward as a partnership. Under our proposal, these dollars
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would go to State education agencies and higher education agencies
and would be administered by the Department of Education. These
are the dollars that follow behind, if you will, school-to-work dollars
to the schools, to help the schools do their part of building the part-
nerships under school-to-work. JTPA dollars for out-of-school
youth, of course, would be on the outside of schools to help make
that happen.

We have built into our proposal significant ways to make sure
that all of those dollars are coordinated and can be used together
effectively, both at the local level in communities and at the State
level under State leadership dollars. We enable States to combine
these dollars in State leadership areas and at the local level.

Senator JEFFORDS. Thank you. You mentioned consolidation of
existing demonstration projects and set-asides, and so on. One
thing that concerns me, not only here, but in all of the various
training programs that have been recommended to consolidate, is
that these were set up, supposedly, to demonstrate prospects which
work and that we should replicate. Yet I have not seen any evi-
dence to give us any idea whether any of those demonstration pro-
grams worked or did not work. Do we have any information in that
regard, and will we be getting any critiques on all of these pro-
grams that we are now consolidating, so that we have some advice
as to whether any of them should be replicated?

Ms. KAPPNER. Yes. The Department has ongoing evaluations of
many of the set-asides that exist in Perkins. There is an evaluation
of tech-prep, for example, which we believe works and which we en-
courage under the new legislation the model of consortia between
secondary and postsecondary education; we think that that is im-
portant in preparing young people for careers.

We do have reports on some of the demonstration projects, and
we share those with the States as we meet with the States, and
we would be happy to share with the committee information on
some of the demonstrations.

One of the areas, for example, that our demonstrations have
been in is the area of integrating academic and vocational edu-
cation. We have learned t'..at it is hard for the States, it is hard
for communities, but there are models that are working. There are
many modelscareer academy models, tech-prep mod-els, applied
curnculum models. I would be happy to share some of that with
the committee.

Senator JEFFORDS. I would hope so, because my last inquiry indi-
cated that there were only a few, maybe one or two out of 100 or
so, where there had ever been any longitudinal study and that we
have no information as to what impact these demonstration pro-
grams have had on the people who participated in them over a
longer period of time.

I would like to knowand you do not have to answer today
what kind of methodology is being used to try to measure perform-
ance. Do we have records of where these individuals went, what
happened to them, whether they are working, whether their train-
ing proved beneficial? Otherwise, we are just going to have to
sweep all the lessons away, and the billions of dollars that were
spent may have helped some individuals, but we don't know wheth-
er they ought to be replicated.
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MS. KAPPNER. In somc of the models such as tech-prep, it takes
a while for the young people who start in high school to come
through the postsecondary systems. So many of the young people
who have begun, for example, under tech-prep would just be com-
ing through their postsecondary preparation now. But we do have
informationit is difficult to do longitudinal studies. It takes a
large investment of money to do longitudinal studies which actually
track the young people, the individuals, over the period of time.

What we can say is that there are particular models that seem
to have worked in particular settings and that they show promise
for being used in other States and other communities, and that is
the kind of information we can easily share.

Senator JEFFORDS. Well, I would hope we would look toward the
future and have some plan to try to give us an idea of what is
working and what is not working. You ask people to come in, and
they say, "Oh, we know it is working." And when we ask them how
they know, they say because they feel good at the end of the day,
and everybody has a smile on their face, and it is wonderful. And
then we spend millions and millions of dollars, and when we now
get down to agreeing to putting our system in working order, we
do not know how to do it.

Ms. KAPPNER. Under our proposal, under the legislation that we
have just had introduced in the Senate which was introduced as S.
696, States in planning, in terms of first on the front end, to be
able to get the Federal dollars, must tell us how they are going to
achieve these results for young people. We have these core indica-
tors that I mentioned in terms of academic achievement, occupa-
tional skills, high school graduation, the postsecondary piece and
job piece, and we ask States as a part of the planning process
under our proposal to establish measurable, quantifiable goals,
which they then report back to us on a 2-year basis. That will give
us the ability to have the kind of data that will really be able to
say whether this approach is working.

We also intend to continue at the national level the role that we
feel is appropriate for the national level, to continue research on
the projects and on the States' progress in integrating these sys-
tems, and also to make sure that more data is available on career
preparation under our general education statistics collection in the
Department.

So I certainly agree with you that we need to know outcomes on
these programs, and we think we have built into the programs
more ways of getting those.

Senator JEFFORDS. Thank you.
Senator Pell?
Senator PELL. Thank you very much.
I would like to recognize if I could Betsy Brand, who worked with

us in the past under the previous administration. Welcome.
The administration has not submitted separate reauthorization

legislation for adult education. What is the reason for that, Dr.
Kappner?

Ms. KAPPNER. We have a proposal. It is almost completed. We
are hoping to be able to submit that within the next few weeks.

Senator PELL OK.

1.3
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Senator JEFFORDS. I would hope you could really hasten the proc-
ess, because my instructions are to mark up the comprehensive bill
and have it finished by the first of June.

Ms. KAPPNER. Yes. We are almost there. We gave high priority
to the Perkins legislation, and we just need a little bit more time
to be able to get to you the adult education proposal. I would be
happy to talk about it, though, if you would like me to. We do have
a proposal which is a streamlining proposal and which brings to-
gether several different authorities of ad.ult education, again into a
streamlined State grant and national programs authority.

Senator PELL. Wh a t does "streamlined" mean?
Ms. KAPPNER. In the adult education proposal that I am speak-

ing of now, it means again eliminating the numerous set-asides
that exist and providing those to the State in a manner which will
allow them more flexibility, but will also authorize them to use
those dollars for the purposes of adult basic literacy, adult second-
ary education, English as a second language, and family literacy,
so that the numerous set-asides that exist now in the current adult
education law will be rolled into one State grant. There would be
a stronger emphasis in our proposal as it has developed on family
literacy, but the Sates would still have the ability to carry forward
their workplace literacy efforts and all of the pieces that they need
to do to meet the needs of adults in their States.

Senator PELL. Isn't this moving toward the block grant?
Ms. KAPPNER. No. I think there is a significant difference be-

tween block-granting, at least as we see that term in the Depart-
ment, and what we are calling "performance partnerships" under
the President's proposal, in that we are moving away from individ-
ual categorical programs and the pigeonholing of those dollars, but
we are moving in a direction which asks States to give us, in re-
turn for the flexibility we are giving them, a clear way of identify-
ing the results and measuring the results that they are trying to
get for the individuals they serve with the Federal dollar. And we
see ourselves doing that, the Federal Government, in partnership
with the States. it is very results-oriented, it has high accountabil-
ity, and I would say that that is a difference from block grants, as
I perceive bock grants to be.

Senator PELL. Thank you very much.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Senator JEFFORDS. Senator Simon?
Senator SIMON. I thank you, Mr. Chairman, for holding the hear-

ing, and I regret that I am going to have to be in and out.
I am concerned with streamlining, as you just mentioned. We

streamlined some programs a while back and gave States this
amount of money. One of the programs that we streamlined was
the program for school libraries. I think it is very interesting that
during the whole Depression, not a single library in this Nation
closed. After we streamlined this program, just in the last few
years, half of the school libraries in the State of California have
closed.

I am very, very cautiouswhether you call it "streamlining" or
"block grants"in fact, there is a proposal, and I would be inter-
ested in your reaction. There is a proposal that we streamline the
whole Perkins Act and just take this $1.2 billion and turn it over

1.6
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to the States and let the States do with it as they wish. This is
part of streamlining.

And I am not suggesting that we ought to keep every program
that we have a set-aside for, but I am one who has to be convinced
that we are going to be doing the right thing by moving in this di-
rection.

What is the logic of what you call streamlining of certain pro-
grams? What is making that less logical than just to streamline the
whole Perkins Act?

Ms. KAPPNER. I think there are many pieces which make it log-
ical to streamline, but not to block grant. Focusing on the Perkins
Act, the Perkins dollars, as has been pointed out, are a small Fed-
eral investment which combines with the dollars that exist at the
State level and the level, which are in schools, and it combines
with other Federal dollars to improve our schools. If that is to hap-
pen, if schools are to improve and to create good "first-chance" ca-
reer preparation systems for our young people, first of all, those
dollars must continue to flow to schools and nlleges where those
young people are to get that career preparation education, and they
must be able to be used coherently, in a good way, with ESEA dol-
lars, with Goals 2000 dollars, with School-to-Work dollars.

That is why, in our proposal, we are not proposing to block-grant.
We are proposing to give flexibility in terms of within the acts, but
to ensure that those dollars continue to strengthen what goes on
in schools and colleges as a part of a "first-chance" career prepara-
tion system.

We have also been very clear in the proposal that States must
say how they are going to do this, must establish some goals and
ways to measure those goals, not just broadly for all students, but
must also say, for example, how is this going to work for women
who traditionally have not done as well in vocational education as
men have, and at the end tell us how that is working, with some
measures and some clear evaluation.

We have built into our proposal also some performance incentives
both at the State level and at the Federal level. We have enabled
the States to use dollars to reward excellence, to reward particu-
larly good performance, exemplary performance, on the part of
their local providers, and we have also built in that kind of per-
formance incentive from the Federal Government to the State gov-
ernment in terms of allowing the Secretary of Education to hold
some of those dollars to reward States that are particularly good
in meeting their goals and particularly good in meeting the needs
of the students in the ways in which they said that they would.

We think that we have built in the kind of clarity about the pur-
pose of the dollars and both the incentives and the possibility of
I guess punishment is the word I am looking for; a somewhat less
punitive word, if you willthat makes this a partnership and not
a block grant, that has clear parameters about what the purposes
of the dollars are and keeps them flowing where they need to flow.

Senator SIMON. I do favor flexibility. I think there is kind of a
path from flexibility to streamlining to block grants, and some-
where between flexibility and streamlining and block grants, you
get into trouble. And when you say you are going to have clarity
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of purpose, I am for ihat, but I also want accountability. And I
think that that has to be built in there, too.

So I just want you to know there is at least one member of this
subcommittee who is going to look at your streamlining proposals
very, very carefully. I do not want to streamline ourselves into
trouble, and I think that that is what we have done sometimes in
the past.

Then, just one other question. I think it was 2 or 3 years ago,
we revised the JTPA program, but one of the things that I heard
prior to our revision and have heard since is the lack of coordina-
tion between the school programs and the JTPA program. Do you
have any comments as to how we can encourage greater working
together there?

Ms. KAPPNER. What the administration is proposing is to basi-
cally restructure the Vocational Education Act and to restructure
JTPA, both under the school-to-work framework, using the frame-
work the States are now building, on the assumption that those
dollars will continue, and there will be the opportunity to roll out
the dollars to the States and to get all States on board with build-
ing the school-to-work infrastructure and system.

What we are proposing under Perkins is that these be the dollars
which help schools to be an important part of that partnership, to
do the kinds of integrations, to bring in business and industry in
the way that we have talked. Similarly on the JTPA side, the JTPA
dollars would do that for out-of-school youth. In our proposal, to
make sure that there is the kind of coordination that you allude
to, we have created, number one, the possibility for States to com-
bine those dollars both at the State levelfor example, a State
would be able to take its Perkins dollars, to use some of its ESEA
dollars, and to use its JTPA dollars to, for instance, do professional
development for all of the people who work toward preparing stu-
dents and dropouts in those two systems. Local communities would
be able, at the school level, at the community level, to be able to
bring those dollars together and to combine those dollars the point
of service delivery.

So that although the dollars would continue to flow in two
streams, we have created in the Act the specific ability for States
to use these dollars together to overcome those kinds of difficulties
that have existed in the past.

If I could just comment on the accountability, we would really
welcome the kind of look that you have described in terms of ac-
countability, because that is extremely important to us in the ad-
ministration. We think that we have in this proposal built it in, so
to speak, on the front end, in the middle, and on the back end. But
we certainly welcome a look at that, because that accountability is
important to us. We think that that has to be the tradeoff for the
increased flexibility that we are providing to the States and com-
munities.

Senator Sits,ioN. Thank you.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Senator JEFFORDS. I just want to let you know that I agree with

Senator Simon on this issue. I think there is a dynamic out there
which scares me about just block-granting and depending upon the
States to have the wisdom and financial resources to be able to
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grapple with the problems which we discussed earlier. I think there
is not a State in this country which isn't finding it very difficult
to finance their present educational system.

Senator PELL. If the Senator would yield for a second, I think the
problem here is the word "streamline." I get these little tremors up
my backbone sometimes as to does that really mean getting rid of
items that we are particularly interested in.

Senator JEFFORDS. I think we are all concerned about that. The
second thing is that there still is not a perception that we have a
real problem out there. I went through that at the beginning, and
there is still the belief that we are doing better in Vermont than
Massachusetts, and therefore everything is fine, when we do not
compare ourselves properly. If there is not a perception of a prob-
lem, then if we just give money out to somebody who is desperate,
they are going to put that money where they think it ought to go,
to take care of their basic needs themselves.

So I will also be looking very carefully at the accountability as-
pects and how we can be sure that this money is going to be used
to take care of these serious national problems that we have.

I just want to let you know that. Also, I would like a better un-
derstanding of another issue. In your plan, you mention "State" but
you do not tell us who in the State that is going to be. As you
know, we get some rather strong a:guments on that question when
it comes to education funds. What is your thinking on what "State"
means?

MS. KAPPNER. Under our proposal, the dollars would flow
through the State education agencies and the State higher edu-
cation agencies. Since we believe that the link between the second-
ary and postsecondary is extremely important, and as we have
seen, tech-prep has worked and has had a fair amount of success
and has great promise for more success, we have been careful to
build in not just the State education agency, but the State higher
education agency. We think it is critical. As your chart showed ear-
lier, young people are going to need more than a high school de-
gree; they are going to need at least 2 years of postsecondary edu-
cation for the kinds of jobs that are becoming available and for the
kinds of skills that will be needed to work in jobs which previously
required a much lesser level of skill.

So we have built in the postsecondary piece, too. We have used
the State education agency and the State higher education agencies
as the stake. As I said, we want to see the'e dollar work well with
the other education dollars that States are investing, and we think
that that will only happen if these dollars flow in that manner to
schools and colleges.

Senator JEFFORDS. I just want to also give a small note of cau-
tion, at least in my mind. When we analyze the present status of
our educational levels in math and science in particular, we find
out that we are 2 years behind most of the European and Asian
schools in reaching their standards. If we are to improve our ele-
mentary and secondary education such that we are getting to cal-
culus in the freshman and sophomore years instead of junior and
senior years, it seems to me that we must have to have an extra
2 years at school. In this case, we would spend a lot more money
than if we spent more time making sure that we had standards es-

19
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tablished that would gct our kids up on a par with the European
and the Asian kids before they graduate.

Ms. KAPPNER. I would certainly agree with you, and as we have
developed this proposal, we have tried to make it very clear that
we are talking here about raising the level of what goes on in voca-
tional education, of making certain that this in no way could be
stigmatized as a second-class system, but in essence taking what
we have learned, the absolute best of vocational education, combin-
ing that with high academics, and integrating that in a way that
all young people come out prepared at that high level in math, at
that high level in science, and with some ability to be able to nego-
tiate the world of work which they will live in for the rest of their
lives.

Senator JEFFORDS. Thank you.
Senator Ka ssebaum?
Senator KASSEBAUM. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Dr. Kappner, I am sorry I was late, and I will just say that I am

a strong supporter of vocational education, and I am very appre-
ciative of the emphasis that the Department is giving to it. Since
I was not here for your testimony, I do not have any questions to
ask. Thank you.

Senator JEFFORDS. Senator Pell?
Senator PELL. No further questions; thank you.
Senator JEFFORDS. Thank you, Dr. Kappner. We will be working

very closely with you and will be looking forward to the adult edu-
cation piece of the puz7le.

Ms. KAPPNER. OK. Thank you for this opportunity. I look forward
to working with the committee.

Senator JEFFORDS. The members of our second panel represent
the two groups authorized by Congress to study the Federal role
in vocational education.

First, Dr. David Boesel is the director of the National Assess-
rnent of Vocational Education. He is also the acting director of the
National Institute on Postsecondary Education, Libraries, and Life-
long Learning at the Department of Education's office for Edu-
cational Research and Improvement. Dr. Boesel has 29 years of ex-
perience designing, directing and conducting research for public
policy.

Second is Phyllis Hudecki. She is the associate director of the
National Center for Research in Vocational Education, and has
served as the acting director since July 1994, when Charles Benson
regretfully passed away. In addition to her research hat, Dr.
Hudecki also has worn her Government hat as the State director
of vocational education in Iowa, and her practitioner hat, as the
State home economics supervisor and home economics teacher.

We welcome both of you and look forward to your testimony.
Dr. Boesel?

4, 0
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STATEMENTS OF DAVID BOESEL, DIRECTOR, NATIONAL AS-
SESSMENT OF VOCATIONAL EDUCATION, AND ACTING DI-
RECTOR, NATIONAL INSTITUTE ON POSTSECONDARY EDU-
CATION, LIBRARIES, AND LIFELONG LEARNING, OFFICE FOR
EDUCATIONAL RESEARCH AND IMPROVEMENT, U.S. DE-
PARTMENT OF EDUCATION, WASHINGTON, DC; AND PHYLLIS
HUDECKI, ASSOCIATE DIRECTOR, NATIONAL CENTER FOR
RESEARCH IN VOCATIONAL EDUCATION, BERKELEY, CA
Mr. BOESEL. Thank you, Chairman Jeffords, Senator Kassebaum,

Senator Pell.
I appreciate the opportunity to testify before this committee on

this important subject. My remarks today will be based on the Na-
tional Assessment of Vocational Education, which I conducted.

.I am accompanied by Lisa Hudson, who worked with me closely
on this study.

Senator Pell, I fully agree with your analysis of the United
States' problems and its international competitive position and on
the role of education as both part of the problem and part of the
solution.

Our Nation's system of secondary education today prepares some
students for the future much better than others. College prep stu-
dents are doing fairly well, although there is room for improve-
ment. Students in vocational and general education are not doing
well. Earnings of college graduates have gone up over the last dec-
ade; those of high school graduates with no further education have
gone down. Vocational and general track students and graduates
are losing ground in a competitive global economy.

These students need to have better cognitive skills, such as the
math skills that you have emphasized, because these thinking
skills lead to better performance on the job, better chances of enter-
ing and succeeding in postsecondary education, and greater likeli-
hood of obtaining and benefiting from further education over the
course of a lifetime.

The National Assessment recommends concentrating on the de-
velopment of these cognitive skills. We call it "front-loading," or
trying to pack those cognitive skill developments into the high
school years, concentrating on the development of these skills by
using applied learning, deferring some occupationally specific train-
ing to the postsecondary level, and increasing participation in post-
secondary education, and also by using high standards and chal-
lenging curricula for all students.

The 1990 Perkins Act recognized these needs, calling for the re-
form of vocational education by integrating academic and voca-
tional curricula, developing tech-prep program to link secondary to
postsecondary education, and having States develop systems of per-
formance standards and measures for vocational programs.

How successful have these reform efforts been? We have found
that the 1990 Perkins Act stimulated the development of integra-
tion and tech-prep programs. By 1993, districts receiving Perkins
Grants and districts reporting Perkins' influence on their agendas
wer e further along on their reforms than were other districts. How-
ever, integration and tech-prep initiatives tended to be small and
new, to lack coherence and structure too often, and to be limited
to the vocational side of the curriculum.
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Nevertheless there has been marked year-to-year progress in the
implementation of those programs. Full development of these re-
forms will take a long time, but it is well worth pursuing.

With regard to performance standards and measures, States
have done a good job in developing these new systems, and local
school districts are starting to implement the system.

The National Assessment found substantial evidence that when
States support education reform, more reform occurs at the local
level.

Now let me turn to the question of special population students.
Since the 1960's, vocational education laws have provided funds for
two main purposesprogram improvement and supplemental serv-
ices for special populations. We have talked about program im-
provement; now, what about special population students?

The National Assessment found that key Perkins goals in this
area were being met. Funds were being targeted on districts with
many special population students. Districts were recruiting these
students to vocational programs. Programs receiving Perkins funds
were providing more services than others.

However, the Assessment also found some disturbing change:, in
vocational enrollments. Enrollments had declined over a decade as
higher-achieving students sought more academics, but the propor-
tions of special populations in vocational programs had gradually
increased. This tendency was most pronounced in area vocational
schools, some of which were becoming special needs schools. By en-
couraging recruitment of special populations to vocational edu-
cation programs, and providing supplemental services there, th,
legislation may have contributed to a growing isolation and -Lig
matization in some schools--outcomes radically different from the
integrated education envisioned by the Perkins Act.

These findings lead to three broad recommendations. First the
new legislation should not try to balance program improvement
and supplemental services to special populations. It should marshal
Federal resources for reform. The interests of special population
students can best be served by ensuring their full participation in
the programs, rather than adding supplemental services to existing
programs. We do make recommendations for those services, whier
I could explain later.

Second, the new legislation should encourage States to take r
leading roleStates to take a leading rolein reforming vocatioral
and general education. These reforms should emphasize cogniiive
skills and the development of broad technical skills such as com-
puter literacy. State reform efforts must be able to resist the n-es-
sure from local districts to allocate funds to many recipients in
small packages, as has occurred in the past.

Third, the new legislation should provide a limited but definite
role for the Federal Government in areas such as developing kill
standards and measures, supporting the development of high-rne.,
ity curricular materials through State consortia, and provi
funding for professional development.

I will stop at this point, and thank you very much for the oppor-
tunity to speak to you today.

Senator JEFFORDS. Thank you, Dr. Boesel.

2
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[The prepared statement of Mr. Boesel may be found in the ap-
pendix.]

SenatOr JEFFORDS. Dr. Hudecki?
Ms. HUDECK1. Thank you, Chairman Jeffords and Senator Kasse-

baum. I appreciate this opportunity to share some of our experience
and observations in the National Center for Research in Vocational
Education.

My written testimony reflects some of the content that you cov-
ered in your opening remarks, Senator Jeffords,and I feel like what
I had prepared to say is sort of pale in comparison to some of the
points that you made, but it will certainly reinforce some of your
thinking.

I would like to just focus briefly on a few items that we think
should be continued from the current Perkins Act and new legisla-
tion that you may be considering crafting. We think there are very
solid components in Perkins II, and that they should be continued.

We think that the emphasis in Perkins II on trying to restruc-
ture schools to create a continuum of educational opportunities and
educational services so that students can move easily from one
level to the next is a very important effort. It is not easily done.
And we have conducted a lot of research, and we have also worked
in technical assistance projects and other kinds of observations and
experiences with local districts and colleges that are attempting to
do this, and it is very, very slow.

One of the things that we recommend at this point, based on
what teachers are telling uscommon sense tell us all that this
does not happen unless teachers are implementing it because they
are who directly affect students. They need a lot of time, release
time, to work together; they need curricula, they need materials,
and they need a lot of help. So it is slow, but it is worth pursuing.
The integration of academics and vocational education is one of the
main areas where we think there is a lot of promise, although it
is still very slow to evolve.

We also find that the preparation of teachers and teacher edu-
cation programs need dramatic changes and need a lot of assist-
ance to really prepare the kinds of teachers we need for the future.
Otherwise, we will constantly be remediating the teaching force
that is out there.

A second area where we have done a lot of work under Perkins
II is in the performance measures and standards. Our center pro-
vided the technical assistance to help States implement their sys-
tems. We learned a lot along beside the States as they began that
development. As David said, the original systems are pretty good
given that this had not really been done before, but as the systems
mature, a lot of issues will come up that will require additional
kinds of help.

We have just conducted a study of the local effects of the meas-
ures and standards system on local programs, and there tends to
be a lag of the implementation at the local level compared to what
happens at the State level. But we believe this is a promising ap-
proach, that it can accomplish what you were talking about in try-
ing to help develop some skills and outcomes for students.

We think it is important to focus both on academic as well as oc-
cupational skills and knowledge and that anything we do to set up
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outcomes should not only show some type of performance indica-
tors, like placement and retention of students in programs, but also
show that they have learned something and that they have devel-
oped some skills at whatever level they have participated in the
program.

We also find in talking to local people that we really do not kncw
how to use data once we get it. We almost tend to feel that data
may be used in a punitive fashion rather than a program improve-
ment method, and we would like to continue to do some work with
the State and local levels to help them find ways to really use the
data to improve programs and services to the participants once
they have gotten through the system of measures and standards.

Another item we would recommend is continuing in some way as
in Perkins II to target funds to areas that have high concentrations
of low-income families, or students who are at risk. We are not ad-
vocating set-asides, that approach necessarily, but we are thinking
that it is important in the Federal interest and Federal assessment
to be sure that those populations are served by Federal funds and
that they have equal access to high-quality programs. We believe
that special populations, as documented in the NAVE study, are
better served in high-quality programs, in the most mainstream
fashion possible.

We would also like to see States given some flexibility under the
Federal funds to develop technical assistance needs, curriculum ac-
tivities, and professional development in a variety of capacities to
meet their needs.

As we consider the streamlining, consolidation, blocking, what-
ever we want to call it, of Federal programs, it is really important
to keep both a "first-chance" system and a "second-chance" system.
We must ensure that reliance on a "second-chance" system doe- not
become an excuse to avoid making changes in schools. Charze in
schools is very slow, change in education is slow, but we really can-
not wait. We need to keep plugging away at it.

We are in essence, with the efforts that we have made over the
last several years, particularly in Perkins II, trying to change the
purpose of schooling. I do not know if you have thought about it
in that context or not. That is not an easy kind of challenge, and
I do not know that we necessarily have wholesale buy-in or support
from the entire education community that we need to change the
purpose of schooling, but that really is what we are seeking to do
with some of the reform efforts that we have been involved in.

We must continue to do that, and we really appreciate the part-
nership with the Congress and the commitment from you to help
us accomplish this.

Thank you.
[The prepared statement of Ms. Hudecki may be found in the ap-

pendix.]
Senator JEFFOIMS. Well, thank you for your testimony, although

I must say I get very discouraged listening to it from this perspec-
tive. We have established goals for the next century, the year 2000
is fast approaching, and yet you bring out the fact that we have
incredible inertia, we have difficulties getting teachers qualified to
providewhat do we do?
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You have given me a rather depressing view as far as speed goes.
Wo have businesses screaming for qualified workers. They say we
are not providing them in our educational system. We had testi-
mony in early hearings where they said they are locating offshore
now, not because the labor is cheaper, but because they cannot get
qualified workers to give them the kind of skills they need to be
competitive.

So what do we do, and how do we speed things up? What does
it take?

Dr. Boesel?
Mr. BOESEL. Senator, I think that the key is the focusing of Fed-

eral resources and the engagement of States, both State Governor-
ships and State departments of education, on reform and on par-
ticular kinds of reform. I think it needs to focus on quality edu-
cation, on high standards, on the development of these cognitive
skills in students who have been too long neglected, too long re-
garded as kind of a second priority in the educational system.

So I think that a great deal of emphasis on applied learning,
learning through applications, learning basic principles that under-
lie occupational procedures, is very important. Basically, I think we
have got to work very hard on raising the verbal and the mathe-
matical test scores of students outside the college prep track and
to do that through applied learning. That would be the place where
I would put the most emphasis.

MS HUDECKI. We have a number of visitors from these foreign
nations where some of our industry may be relocating, who come
to Berkeley to see if we have answers. And we find in sharing our
frustrations with them that many of those countries are experi-
menting with some of the same kinds of approaches that we are.
Some may be a little bit further ahead, but in general, even Ger-
many, whose system has been touted as one of the very best, are
reviewing what it is that they have and looking to see whether or
not they need to make some changes.

What Dr. Boesel said, I would support. I think we would support
that at the center, that we need to continue to try to develop re-
forms based on applied learning and contextual learning. We also
feel like the use of some definition of what it is that students need
to know and quantifying what a grade meansyou mentioned in
your opening remarks that employers do not even look at high
school graduates anymore. High school transcripts do not really
have that much meaning at this point. What is an "A" in math in
Lexington, KY contrasted to Topeka, KS? What does an "A" mean,
and does it tell you what anybody knows?

So I think we have a long way to go in terms of trying to identify,
some specific knowledge and specific outcomes that stud,ents should
have, but you also have to keep in mind that it is a big enterprise,
and it is very much locally controlled, and it is very individualized
in terms of that classroom teacher and his or her knowledge.

Mr. BoEsEL. One other thought on that, Senato . You have em-
phasized, and I emphasized in my testimony, the importance of
changing and refocusing secondary education for this large group
of students. However, this is a very difficult and long-term enter-
prise, and it is going to take a lot of stick-to-it-iveness.
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In the shorter run, I think it may be more feasible to try to in-
crease participation in postsecondary education, particularly in
community colleges, which we know have a pretty good payoff in
terms of occupational edu6ation and training. They are open to all.
Many general and vocational track students already attend com-
munity college for some period of time. I think we want to increase
that attendance, and I think we want to try to increase the gradua-
tion and completion and certification rates at the postsecondary
level. I think that would in the interim help alleviate the problems.

Senator JEFFORDS. Well, I do not disagree with that. We have
millions of young people out there who need additional training
right now, and every year we graduate another million who need
additional training. So it is depressing, but it is going to continue
to be depressing unless we solve this problem. Can you identify
those model schools that are producing what the businesses need?
I hope there are some.

Mr. BOESEL. The career academies and the career magnets have
had some pretty good research done on them. They have shown
some pretty good outcomes. It is a somewhat mixed picture, but I
think they are among the most promising models. And career acad-
emies are expanding pretty rapidly. We found that their riumber
doubled between about 1991 and 1992. These are schools within
schools, and we know that they increase retention, and we know
that they increase achievement, at least in the first year. Results
for later years are not so clear, but there is at least a good deal
to work with there in those two models.

Senator JEFFORDS. The reason I ask that is because, as you
know, the city of Washington is in dire straights right now, and
Congress is going to have to help it. I have inherited the job as
chairman of the subcommittee which has the money. And I know
I speak for Senator Kassebaum and others in the Congress who
feel that we have an opportunity now to focus attention on a city
that ought to be the model city in the country. And what I want
to know, and I am sure others do, too, is what can we take as expe-
riences that are working in the rest of the country and see what
we can do to demonstrate that it is possible to take one of the
-worst school systems in a city, I hate to say, that spends the most
money, and see what we can do to get it to be the model for the
country. We have an opportunity to do that now, and we have the
ability to do that. So I need help from you and others who can say,
okay, this is what you ought to do; and then we have to work with
the teachers and the school board and so on and say, "Hey, let's
be number one."

So I need helpwe all do.
Mr. BOESEL. A couple of comments. First, there is a very good

career academy in Washington at Anacostia high school. Second,
the Department of Education and my office within it, the Office of
Educational Research and Improvement, are actively pursuing
partnerships with other educational agencies. We are in the proc-
ess of working out an agreement to work with the city of Philadel-
phia to provide technical assistance, to provide research informa-
tion to them. I am not in a position to commit my agency, but your
suggestion looks like a promising opportunity for cooperation in
this area as well.
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So I think we do have a good deal of knowledge and a good deal
of information, and we would very much like to put it to good use
as quickly as possible.

Senator JEFFORDS. I talked to the President about this, and he
agrees, and the Speaker of the House agrees, so with all of us
agreeing, it seems to me we have a pretty good char.ce of trying
to get something done. And if we cannot do it with that combina-
tion, I am afraid the rest of the country is in real trouble.

Ms. HUDECKI. Senator, I would like to add a comment, too. We
have a network of 30 urban schools across the country, and two of
those are also located in Washington, DC. We have been working
with them for 3 years now, trying to set up integration of academ-
ics in voc ed and tech-prep programs. And I would have happy at
another point to share that experience with you and continue
maybe to broaden that across the district.

Senator JEFFORDS. Thank you.
Senator Kassebaum?
Senator KASSEBAUM. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I would just like to welcome some of the students who have come

into the hearing room, because it is you we are talking about. I
would like to ask how many of you do homework and like to do
homeworkmaybe those are two very separate questions. [Laugh-
ter.] First, how many do homework?

[A show of hands.]
Senator KASSEBAUM. That is great. I came from a generation

that had to do homework, and then we went through a period of
time when students did not have to do homework, and now I think
we are moving back to doing homework. But anyway, welcome, and
we are glad you are here.

I would just like to say that I certainly agree with the comments
that both Dr. Hudecki and Dr. Boesel have made, and I would only
expand on them a bit. I know that Senator Jeffords and Senator
Pell, as well as many on this committee, share my concern about
education in the future; it is really the heart of everything. But I
think it goes back to elementary school. We are talking about post-
secondary education, and you know, I think in today's education,
that is too late, to a certain extent, and we really have to begin to
go back and address it earlier.

I am very supportive of a continuum of study, and I think that
integration is important. As you both noted, it is sometimes easier
to say it, than to do it, and getting the implementation down at the
local level really is not Washington's responsibility. I do not think
we can do it from here. It takes a school board and parents who
are dedicated to seeing it happen.

Now, maybe what your analysis does is to encourage State
boards of education to be more actively involved with local boards
of education. But I think you lose a lot, the more bureaucratic lev-
els you go through. And I think parents need to understand the im-
portance of it, as well as students.

I would just say two things. When we are talking about jobs, I
am a big supporter of career counseling. Today is "Take Your
Daughter to Work Day"I think actually, it should be "Take Your
Children to Work Day," having three sons and a daughterthere
is probably merit to including everybody. But having been a politi-
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cal science major myself, and having been asked by my father what
I could do with that major, and never dreaming I would be here,
I do not believe we do enough early career counseling with an un-
derstarmEng of where the 'Is are.

We get an awful lot of resumes from those with graduate degrees
in political science, and there are not that many jobs, in that field.
So I think having earlier career counseling, which could maybe
even begin in 6th and 7th grade, could help in looking 10 years out
to see where there will be openings. Teaching is one exampleI do
not think we do enough to encourage the best and the brightest to
go into teaching. I think we should encourage enhanced profes-
sionalism for social workers. These are fields where I believe we
are going to need people with real expertise, commitment and pro-
fessionalism, as well as in the crafts that we have always regarded
as being specific, whether it is electronics, carpentry, construction,
or plumbing. There will always be a demand in these areas. I think
that we have to be practical about where we target some of our ini-
tiatives.

Now let me just close with a question about block granting and
ask if you think we can do that without becoming prescriptive. Can
we enhance flexibility, with some guidelines for accountability, by
drawing on the expertise that is out there today? You both speak
to that and address that. Obviously, some States are doing better
in this area than others, but how much more can we do from here?
You can take a horse to water, but you cannot force it to drink.
And maybe recognizing that the States are going to be more on
their own with a block grant, they may rise to the occasion. Do you
think that would occur? What are your thoughts?

Dr. Hudecki? You did not speak to block grants, either one of
you.

Ms. HUDECKI. Well, sort of, toward the end. I think it depends
on what you want to accomplish with the funding that you are pro-
viding through the block grant, and that if you are very clear in
the purpose and the response to the accountability for what it is
that has been done, you can leave a great deal of flexibility to the
States. But it is important to think about what it is that. you are
throwing into that block, and if you have too many multiple pur-
poses, it becomes very difficult to manage, and especially at first,
because it is a tremendous undertaking to get even two people to
agree on something, especially an education, much less a wide
spectrum of people across the State.

So I think it certainly has merit to think about it, and I think
as a taxpayer, hardly anybody would argue with the logic of trying
to consolidate and streamline many of the multiple Federal pro-
grams that are there, but I think you have to be somewhat cau-
tious in thinking about what it is, first of all, you are wanting to
accomplish and how many of those you are trying to toss into that
mix.

Senator KASSEBAUM. I thought you made a very good point, Dr.
Boesel, when you said that there needed to be a greater focus on
quality education. In some ways, I think that speaks to the same
point.

Mr. BOESEL. Yes, I think it is. When you raise the question of
block grants, I think the issue of focus is the critical thingcan the
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focus be maintained through a system of block grants. I think it
is very important that the focus of Federal dollars in this area be
on reform, on the development of cognitive skills in the schools.

I agree with you about early childhood in the home; that is the
basis for cognitive skills, and there are other ways of addressing
that. But if that focus cannot be maintained somehow, our experi-
ence in looking at vocational education dollars is that pressures
from local districts come along that cause the money to be allocated
in very small parcels, in many districts, and it tends to lose the
focus and diffuse the enterprise.

So if there can be provisions to maintain that focus on reform,
then I think it is something that I would think might work.

Senator KASSEBAUM. Thank you very much. My time is up. I ap-
preciate the testimony.

Senator JEFFORDS. I want to go back to your testimony from a
different perspective and talk about the business community and
the Job Training Partnership Act.

Some years ago, back in the early eighties, we created the Job
Training Partnership Act, and we set up PICs in an attempt to im-
prove the relationship between the business community and train-
ing programs. Now, we are recognizing that we have to have a bet-
ter relationship with the business community and the schools, es-
pecially in the area of vocational education.

I wonder if you have examined the Job Training Partnership Act
at all in your work, relative to the matters you have been studying.
Do you have any recommendations for us as to how we can utilize
those models, or do we start over again with some other entity at
the State level to try to improve the areas we are discussing? What
have you found out?

Mr. BOESEL. In the National Assessment, we were asked to look
at coordination between Perkins and JTPAand other Federal pro-
grams as well, job training and education programsand basically,
what we found was that at the local level, coordination was pretty
good because local agencies, PICs, community colleges, area voca-
tional schools, tended to work things out; they tended to strike
agreements that would enable them to work together better.

There was more of a problem as you moved from the local level
to the State level to the Federal level. And at the Federal level, the
problem was conflicting definitions, conflicting time periods, con-
flicting authorities, different definitions of eligilDle populations, and
so forth. These tended to create obstacles that local users of the
funds had to find ways around and had to adjust for.

So we think that it is important that some of this overlap and
some of these conflicting definitions be cleared up at the State and
Federal levels. But we found a lot of examples of PICs providing
funds to community colleges and disadvantaged students of one
kind or another benefiting from participation in community college
courses.

Now, I am not an expert on JTPA, and I do not think I can go
much further with that. But with regard to business involvement,
we took a close look at that, and we found that very intensive busi-
ness involvement, say with apprenticeships, which require a lot of
training be provided by the businesses, a log of resources, that that
was pretty difficult to get startedworthwhile, but very difficult to

2 9



25

get started. But there were a lot of other kinds of involvement that
businesses could have in education through coop, through school-
based enterprises, through mentoring and advising, shorter-term
programs that could work pretty well. Consequently, we rec-
ommended that there be a lot of flexibility in figuring out ways to
involve businesses in education.

One interesting finding was that students who found work on
their own tended to benefit from this work in terms of career ori-
entation, in terms of attendance in postsecondary education, and
their grades were not hurt by this process.

So I think that one of the promising avenues here is to find ways
to link work that students find on their own with the work that
they are doing in school. But there is a multiplicity of ways of in-
volving businesses. I think the school-to-work program is develop-
ing and discovering these ways, and the key is flexibility and a
range of different types of involvement.

Senator JEFFORDS. Dr. Hudecki?
Ms. HUDECKI. Our center has studied JTPA in a little different

context, not so much in the context of the question you were asking
regarding participation of business, but more in the delivery of pro-
grams and services. First of all, we recognize that the JTPA system
is really not a system of buildings and structures like schools; it
really is purchasing power to purchase services, which may be
those very same schools that are delivering vocational education, in
many cases, community colleges, technical colleges, and area voca-
tional schools.

We look quite a bit at the approach to remediation of basic skills,
that kind of thing, used by JTPA programs for their clients, which
in some ways would be the very same that would be used by our
vocational schools. So I do not have really a lot of information to
help you with your question about the relationship with business.

Senator JEFFORDS. I appreciate that. I am just concerned, as we
start setting up a new structure with the job training programs
and trying to coordinate with academics that we at least take no-
tice of promising practices, and that we do not just forget about it
or do away with it. We need some help in that regard, so I would
hope that the administration could do that for us and that you
could help.

Thank you.
Senator Pell?
Senator PELL. No questions. Thank you.
Senator JEFFORDS. Thank you both very much. We appreciate

having you here, and we look forward to working with you.
Senator JEFFORDS. We now welcome panel 3. Learning about the

effects of Federal legislation systematically is instructive for us be-
fore we begin to consider vocational education authorizing legisla-
tion.

It is also extremely important to hear from people who currently
work directly in the field. Both members of our next panel have ex-
tensive experience in vocational education, especially as it relates
to federally-authorized programs.

We will first hear from Dr. Marcia Baker. Dr. Baker is director
of the Burlington Technical Center in the beautiful and green State
of Vermont. I know that her 15 years as an English teacher and
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16 years as a vocational and technical administrator have been in-
strumental in enabling her to develop one of the most comprehen-
sive tech-prep programs in the Nation.

We also welcome Susan Brown, director of the Maine Youth Ap-
prenticeship Program, who will discuss her efforts in implementing,
coordinating, and expanding school-to-work in her fine State. Ms.
Brown implemented a pilot apprenticeship program in 1993 which
received a National Governors Association award as the "School-to-
Work Transition Program of the Year." It has served as a model
for other States seeking to implement school-to-work programs.
That is an amazing achievement, and I look forward to hearing
from you because, as you may have gathered, I am desperate for
some good news and some good things to look to for models so that
we can help not only the District of Columbia, but the Nation.

Dr. Baker, please proceed.
STATEMENT OF MARCIA BAKER, DIRECTOR, BURLINGTON

TECHNICAL CENTER, BURLINGTON, VT; AND SUSAN BROWN,
DIRECTOR, MAINE YOUTH APPRENTICESHIP PROGRAM,
CENTER OF YOUTH APPRENTICESHIP, SOUTHERN MAINE
TECHNICAL COLLEGE, SOUTH PORTLAND, ME
MS. BAKER. Thank you, Senator Jeffords and Senator Pell, for in-

viting me to come down here today and making it possible for me
to give testimony on a subject of great importance to me.

Having been both an academic and a vocational educator, I feel
that I am in a unique position to judge the work of both vocational
education and tech-prep. As a former English teacher, I was asked
more times than I care to remember, Why do we have to study this
or read that? Explaining why grammar and Shakespeare will be
important to the future of teens is a much more difficult task than
explaining why trigonometry is important to the layout of roof
rafters for carpenters, or how basic tenets of physics are used every
day by aviation mechanics. Motivation through relevance is the key
to engaging students in their own educations, so important in this
age of lifelong learning.

Most Americans believe that the road to success lies through the
4-year college degree. Most students are therefore counseled by
their parents, guidance counselors and peers to follow this route,
even though statistics have clearly shown that only about 25 per-
cent of people in every country ever achieve the bachelor's degree.
Indeed, most jobs do not even require that degree.

On the other hand, by the year 2000, it is estimated that over
70 percent of all the jobs in America will require at, least some
postsecondary education or training. It is no longer possible for a
high school graduate, let alone a dropout, to support a family ade-
quately on the wages available with such a limited education.

Why are so few of our secondary students urged to attend 2-year
technical institutions? I believe that it is a matter of prestige, cou-
pled with a lack of knowledge about the makeup of the modern
workplace. Postsecondary education is a must, but the 4-year de-
gree is getting to be a luxury that few can afford and that may not
pay dividends for years to come.

Tech-prep is the most successful innovation that has come out of
the Perkins Vocational and Applied Technology Act, in my opinion.
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It sets a clear path from high school through postsecondary tech-
nical education. Combining the provisions of the School-to-Work
Opportunities Act with Perkins permits schools to develop a com-
prehensive system that begins with career awareness for middle-
school students and their parents, continues through high school
years with applied academics and/or vocational education, and
transitions to postsecondary education seamlessly.

At every step of the process, students are supported by knowl-
edgeable adults. Because the material is interesting to them, they
become engaged in the process of acquiring knowledge. Because it
is practical and applied, it is of important to them now, rather than
in some distant future time. Because the business community is a
partner, opportunities for real-life experiential learning become a
part of the educational process, rather than simply a vehicle for
earning money to pay car insurance. It is definitely a win-win situ-
ation for students, businesses and schools alike.

Tech-prep differs from other vocational education and school-to-
work programs by being inextricably tied to postsecondary training
and education. It has been successful because it is a very practical
answer to a pressing need in the modern workplacethe need for
trained technicians who also have the basic academic and work-
place readiness skills that are so necessary in today's businesses
and industries.

The effectiveness of tech-prep can be improved by encouraging its
acceptance by the academic community rather than by limiting it
through including it in a block grant with vocational education and
school-to-work.

The need for postsecondary technical training is not as apparent
to everyone as it is to those of us who are engaged in education
for the workplace of the future.

An additional advantage of tech-prep is that there are always
points of entry for students into the workplace and into college. It
is an affordable and practical alternative to the traditional route of
high school to 4-year institution. It is planned, supported, realistic,
particularly with 2-plus-2-plus-2 agreements are in place, which
bridge the transitions from high school to technical college to uni-
versity.

The Federal Government can better coordinate all forms of edu-
cational legislation by encouraging the participation of all segments
of the educational and training community, including technical
education, academic education, JTPA, and vocational rehabilita-
tion, in working together for the benefit of all of our students, rath-
er than engaging in unproductive turf wars.

The retraining of adults, those displaced by technology and those
who are now receiving welfare benefits, is another facet of the
same problemhow to create and maintain a viable and well-
trained work force for the 21st century.

The global marketplace will turn America into a Third World
economy if our workers are not on a par with those who under-
stand the new workplace realities. Indeed, the definitive report of
the Commission on the Skills of the American Workforce said it all
by its title"America's Choice: High Skills or Low Wages."

Through the vehicle of tech-prep, we are able to offer our stu-
dents a viable alternative to the baccalaureate degree, one that
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takes into consideration their varying learning styles, fits into their
desire for relevance in the educational process, and prepares them
for a viable future as productive citizens of our country and of the
world.

Thank you for inviting me to share some remarks with you.
Senator JEFFORDS. Thank you. We will have questions for you

later.
Ms. Brown, please proceed.
Ms. BROWN. Senator Jeffords and Senator Pell, it is a pleasure

and an honor for me to be here today to talk about a specific pro-
gram within the school-to-work initiative which deals with many of
the issues you were talking about this morning.

You have my written testimony. I have decided, after listening
to all of your questions, to completely discard it and talk about the
things that you have talked about today.

I am optimistic. I have 170 reasons in Maine to be optimistic,
which is the number of students who are involved in our Maine
youth apprenticeship program. This program begins in the junior
year. Students have a rigorous process of getting involved. Some-
one mentioned earlier interviewing skills. These students have to
interview with a business in order to be selected, so that even the
students who are not selected are ahead of the game because they
have had to fill out an application, a portfolio, interviewthey
have even had to learn how to dress for an interview.

In fact, a funny story, which Dave Lackey from Senator Snowe's
office asked me to tell you this morning, is that after a series of
interviews and job tours, one of the young women was selected at
Blue Cross and Blue Shield, and she said, "Thank goodness that
is over; I have run out of my mother's clothes." (Laughter.] But the
point I arn making is that she really understood that she was doing
something different, that she was entering the adult world in a
way she had never entered it before.

The thing I am optimistic about is that these young people are
really rising to the challenge that they have been offered. We have
certainly put a very strong system in place. We have safety nets
under these young people, so they can hardly fail even if they want
to. But we have combined rigorous workplace activitythey are in
the workplace all day long, or they are in school all day long. This
is different from cooperative education and industrial programs.
And it is very difficult for schools; that has been the hardest part
of this program, that these young people are really connecting the
real world with school. They are coming back to us and saying,
Now I know why I need math, and Now I know why I need Eng-
lish.

One of our machine tool students said, I now know why I have
to have Englishif I am ever going to be anything other than an
entry-level worker, I have to be able to express myself in both an
oral and a written fashion. That is what we are trying to accom-
plish, is for students to understand the importance of work.

These young people are paid a stipend by the business. The busi-
ness really assumes all of the student-related costs of this program.
They are our employees, but the business pays about $5,000 a year
over a period of 3 years for a sum of $15,000.
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The business commitaent to this program has been incredible. It
has been tough, as was mentioned earlier, because Maine is in a
recession, and most of our major employers are cutting or main-
taining the employment line. But they see the importance of being
involved.

One of the reasons business likes this program so much is be-
cause it is something they can touch, they can feel, they can see
the results. They have been involved in the design and implemen-
tation of this program in a way they have not in other educational
initiatives. This is not just writing a check to a program. This is
really helping to train the future work force.

We have looked at labor market informationI worked in the
Department of Labor before I came to this joband we know that
there are trends, there are tracks, there are ways we can see which
jobs are going to be the jobs of the future. We also know that the
job today is not the job tomorrow, even though it is a customer
service manager, or if it is a machinist in a manufacturing com-
pany; the jobs are not going to look the same. So we not only have
to teach these young people skills that will help them today, but
we have to teach them to be flexible so they can work also in the
year 2000 or 2010 or whatever.

The students go through the 12th year, alternating school and
work, and it is a big responsibility for them. The teachers who have
really made this program work have modified the curriculum and
have used the workplace as a laboratory, which it is. The equip-
ment that is available to these young people in the workplace is far
superior to anything even the best schools and even our technical
colleges are able to provide.

These young people are guaranteed 1 year at the technical col-
lege if they are successful in their school and workplace. We recog-
nize the value of the workplace by offering them up to 15 credit
hours for having been involved in the workplace, and they get up
to 17 hours of tuition-free work at one of our technical colleges.

All of these young people who were in our graduating classthe
first group has gone through noware planning to work and con-
tinue their education either at one of the technical colleges, and
many of them are also planning to go on to 4-year colleges.

It is an exciting program. It really is what you are trying to get
at. That is not to say we have not had enormous difficulties. One
of our young people quit after 2 weeks, saying it was not "fun." We
obviously need to do more work in the early grades and with career
exploration.

But we credit our former Governor, John McKernan, with setting
up a system that really addresses a lot of the problems we have
talked about.

Thank you.
!The prepared statement of Ms. Brown may be found in the ap-

pendix.1
Senator JEFFORDS. Thank you both very muchwowI am feel-

ing better already. There is some hope.
y sister teaches in Maine, up in East Holden, and my niece

teaches in Portland, so I have a real interest in Maine, and now
I am going to come up and see you, too, and see what you are
doing.
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Ms. BROWN. Great.
Senator JEFFORDS. This has been very, very encouraging testi-

mony. I would like to just ask you a couple questions.
Your testimonies have focused on tech-prep and the school-to-

work programs which constitute the state-of-the-art in vocational
education. Some have suggested consolidating these two programs.
Is that a good idea, or a bad idea?

Ms. BAKER. I think they enhance one another. A good tech-prep
program gives these students applied academics, which then helps
them to work in the workplace. The tech-prep curriculum is more
flexible than a lot of the secondary curricula, and I think they are
stepping stones for each other.

Senator JEFFORDS. Dr. Baker?
Ms. BAKER. I will agree with that, Senator Jeffords, and I do

think that where we have to put our time is not so much with the
vocational educators as with the academic educators, to help them
to understand that part of their mission, a big part of their mis-
sion, is a different mission from what they have conceived in the
past, that every student is going to work eventually. Even though
they might conceive that their mission is to get the student into
college, and that has been one of the major missions of the high
schools, eventually, that student is going to work. The high school
teachers and administrators need to understand that school-to-
work is indeed for all students. I think that that is the best part
of school-to-work for me, is the statement that this is for all stu-
dents, not just for those other students who are going to work in-
stead of going to college.

Both of you are from rural areas, and I obviously am, too. It
seems to me that it must be difficult to find enough 'businesses to
coordinate and to work with you to be able to provide opportunities
for young people. How did you do it, or is that a problem?

Ms. BAKER. In Vermont, we have found that the problem is not
so much getting the businessesit is getting the students who are
prepared to take on this very responsible role as being very in-
volved in their own education. I think that in America, we spoon-
feed education more than is done in other countries. So that really
has been the experience all over Vermont, even in the rural areas.
As you know, I am from Chittenden County, where there are lots
of businesses, and we have not had any problems. But even in
more rural parts of Vermont, we have everywhere found more busi-
nesses that are ready to jump in and say, Yes, we want to do this,
than students who are ready at the junior year in high school to
say, Yes, this is the future that I am preparing myself for, and I
have got to work hard to do it, and maybe I am going to be working
harder than my fellow students who are just taking these courses
and then working in McDonald's.

Ms. BROWN. We had the advantage of having our Governor really
twist arms in the beginning to get our first group of business peo-
ple on board. Our program was successful from the beginning, and
we have people as diverse as the CEO at Blue Cross and Blue
Shield and the manager and vice president at a manufacturing
company willing to go on the stump all over the State to talk with
us.
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We have done the easy recruitment so far. We have about 100
businesses. And this is a very intensive program. It is much more
difficult than businesses ever thought it would be.

I see that we are going to have a ceiling on the numbers that
we can have because of the business connection, but I agree also
with Dr. Baker that at this point, we also are having difficulty par-
ticularly in the manufacturing area, finding enough students who
are qualified to go into that business.

Senator JEFFORDS. Thank you very much. I will say that I want
to come up and work with both of you. Of course, in Vermont, I
will anyway. But I would like to see what you are doing. I am a
great fan of your Governor and his wife also, and I know he serves
as the head of "Jobs for Americans Graduates," and I work with
him on that program, which is the thing that made me really
aware of how little we do in our schools in this country to prepare
people for work. That program ought not to even be needed. I
mean, it is ridiculous to think that we have to have a separate pro-
gram to teach kids how to dress for an interview and how to inter-
view and what work is all about. That just boggles my mind. But
it has been the most successful program for getting kids jobs. Well,
it just proves how far we have to go. Thank you very much.

Senator Pell?
Senator PELL. My recollection is that some years ago, there was

a program where IBM gave certificatesI think it was in Ver-
montto people with their high school diploma, and to get a job,
you needed the IBM certificate. Is my recollection correct?

Ms. BAKER. I am sorry, I have only been in Vermont for 10 years.
I think it must have been before then.

Senator JEFFORDS. I do not recollect that, but your memory is
better than mine.

Ms. BAKER. In the years that I have been in Vermont, IBM in
Essex Junction has not hired any high school graduates. Because
they could get them, they were taking technical college graduates.
So that is probably something that goes back several years.

Senator PELL. If you look at this legislation, what do you feel is
most needed in Vermont and in Maine, in the way of vocational
education that is not being met by the Perkins bill now?

Ms. BAKER. Well, as Perkins is written now, the emphasis is on
special populations as against program improvement, as it was in
Perkins-I. I hate to see it swing back and say it is going to be to-
tally program improvement, because those special populations still
need help, and if there are not set-asides for them, my fear is that
they will not be supported. They are not being supported now by

4, the local money that is Federal money. And it is very difficult in
these tough financial times to think that the locals are going to
find, in my case, it would be a couple of hundred thousand dollars,
to support help for those special populations. That needs to be con-
tinuedbut we also need to have funds for program improvement
because that has drastically fallen off in Perkins-II.

Senator PELL. Ms. Brown?
Ms. BROWN. I believe there need to be incentives for school sys-

tems that are really doing things differently. It is very easy to
maintain the status quo. "Turf' is a four-letter word in not only
schools, but businesses, in terms of pointing fingers and so on. And
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I am very concerned that. in Maine in particular, as we are strug-
gling through this long recession, and dollars are being cut to
schools, that education is being scaled back to a point where our
students are being less well-served rather than better-served. And
if money can really be targeted to helping schools really look at a
different way of delivering services for this particular group of
young people who learn better by doing rather than those who
learn better, or learn well by the more normal academic pathway.

Senator PELL. Are you familiar with the Outward Bound pro-
gram in Maine?

Ms. BAKER. Yes, I am. Our students in fact participate in a part
of that Outward Bound program?

Senator PELL. And then do they receive a certificate which in-
creases the possibility of their being hired in a job?

Ms. BAKER. Our young people receive a certificate of skill mas-
tery at the end of their 3 years, which states exactly what they can
do; and in order to receive that certificate of skill mastery, they
have to receive a "4," which is the highest grade on that certificate.
So yes, they have a guarantee. Someone mentioned earlier that an
"A" in Kansas does not mean the same thing as an "A" in another
State. In Maine, and I hope eventually all over the country, the
certificate of skill mastery will mean the same thing. Right now,
in Presque Isle, which I know of, and in Portland, a student can
transfer, and we will know exactly what that means.

Senator PELL. Good. I thank you both very much.
Senator JEFFORDS. Thank you.
Last, but far from least, is a panel of distinguished officials who

will inform us about vocational education from both secondary and
postsecondary perspectives.

Similar to most of our other witnesses today, each member of
this panel has teaching as well as administrative experience.

Senator Pell, I believe one of those witnesses is from your great
State.

Senator PELL. That is right, and I am very happy that he is here.
Peter Mc Walters has done a fine job in our State, and I am glad
he was able to join us today.

Senator JEFFORDS. Also, we welcome Dr. David Mertes, who is
chancellor of the California Community College System and a
member of a number of working groups serving the education com-
mission of the State and the American Council on Education. He
has also acted as a college president, dean, professor, and high
school teacher in San Ramon, CA.

And finally, Dr. Roy Peters, Jr., is the State director of the Okla-
homa Department of Vocational and Technical Education. Dr. Pe-
ters also serves as the chairman of the Stillwater Medical Center
Board of Trustees and as a member of the Oklahoma Chamber of
Commerce's board of directors, and is past president of the Okla-
homa Vocational Association and the National Association of State
Directors of Vocational and Technical Education.

Mr. Mc Walters, please proceed.
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STATEMENTS OF PETER McWALTERS, COMMISSIONER, RHODE
ISLAND DEPARTMENT OF ELEMENTARY AND SECONDARY
EDUCATION, PROVIDENCE, RI; DAVID MERTES, CHAN-
CELLOR, CALIFORNIA COMMUNITY COLLEGES, SAC-
RAMENTO, CA; AND ROY PETERS, JR., STATE DIRECTOR,
OKLAHOMA DEPARTMENT OF VOCATIONAL AND TECHNICAL
EDUCATION, STTLLWATER, OK
Mr. MCWALTERS. Let me start, Chairman Jeffords and Senator

Pell, by publicly acknowledging the great Senator from Rhode Is-
land's distinguished and long leadership in the areas of education
and advocacy for America's children, Senator Pell.

Senator PELL. Thank you.
Mr. MCWALTERS. Senator, I too am rather tempted to answer the

question that was asked even when I was not up here, about is
there any good news out there, and I am hoping you meant for all
of us to contribute to your having a better day.

As recently as yesterday, I had the pleasure of cutting a ribbon
at one of our area vocational and technical schools that opened a
learning center that was a joint venture between DuPont Indus-
tries and the State of Rhode Island where, quite simply, we made
an agreement with them that we would accept their industry
standards for exit performance in certain dusters within the tech-
nical schools; and by simply agreeing to do that and working with
them over a 3-year period to bring it up-to-speed, they have actu-
ally invested in bringing into the technical schools the state-of-the-
art technology and applications. And for anyone who does not un-
derstand what that is like in terms of State schools, it is not unrea-
sonable and it is not unlikely to see schools actually getting hand-
me-down equipment. So that if you walk into a trade school or a
technical school, sometimes you are looking at things that look
state-of-the-art, only to find out that in the real world, they have
already been passed by. Because of this agreement, DuPont came
in, and our young people are working on machines and with instru-
ment that is ahead of what is going on, so when they exit, all 15
or 20 in the last year were instantly picked up. And this is a school
that, like other technical schools, has had to deal with being given
students initially that the regular system had actually counselled
over there, maybe not for the right reason. But I think there are
increasing examples like that of relationships with business and
education that are symbols of things that work, Senator.

Let me go on to my prepared remarks. I am the commissioner
of education in the State of Rhode Island. I appreciate this oppor-
tunity to testify on behalf of my State and the Nation's Chief State
School Officers regarding the reauthorization of the Carl D. Per-
kins Vocational and Applied Technology Act of 1990.

I would like to emphasize four key points and ask that my testi-
mony in full be made part of the record. I also submit for the
record the CCSSO's recommendations on the reauthorization of the
Perkins and Adult Education Acts, and our position statement on
block grants to consolidate work force development and education
programs.

My first recommendation is to continue the unique role of the
Perkins Vocational and Applied Technology Act, which is to im
prove the quality and capacity of the secondary-postsecondary edu-
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cation system, particularly integrating academic and occupation
studies to prepare students for work.

The 1990 Perkins authorization supports the development of the
fundamental concepts of the school-to-work system. In Rhode Is-
land, Perkins funds have enabled the integration of academic and
occupational instruction in both school-based and work-based set-
tings, a major focal point in our secondary education restructuring
activities and our area career and technical centers. These curricu-
lar changes encourage education and business to work more closely
together. The Rhode Island tech-prep program has received rec-
ognition as an exemplary effort in this Nation.

The School-to-Work Opportunities Act provides short-term ven-
ture capital to establish a nationwide framework for connecting
school and employment. The Perkins Act represents long-term Fed-
eral investment in the quality and capacity of secondary and post-
secondary education infrastructure to prepare for employment. Its
provisions should be maintained and strengthened.

My second recommendation is that Perkins support be an inte-
gral part of State and local school improvement activities. Perkins
should be linked with comprehensive programs for elementary and
secondary education school reform under Goals 2000, the Improv-
ing America's Schools Act, and the School-to-Work Opportunities
Act.

Goals 2000, School-to-Work Opportunities, and IASA together
fundamentally redirect the focus of Federal aid to elementary and
secondary education toward high expectations for all students and
performance-based accountability with unprecedented flexibility.
These acts reshape the Federal-State-local partnership in edu-
cation. The reauthorized Perkins Act and use of Perkins funds
must be closely connected with these statutes and funding streams
at the Federal, State and local levels.

Career and technical education is delivered within nine regions
in our State. The Perkins Act has allowed us to develop long-term
planning strategies in each of these regions, tied to systemic re-
form, as promoted in Goals 2000, School-to-Work and IASA. Per-
kins has created an important dialogue and dynamic between and
among communities within a region to jointly meet all learners'
needs as they prepare for careers and lifelong learning.

Perkins has also created an important policy consciousness
throughout Rhode Island, underscoring the need to meet all learn-
ers' needs as they prepare for careers in lifelong learning.

My third point is that the governance structure for Perkins
should be linked with that of Goals 2000, School-to-Work Opportu-
nities Act, the IASA, and any new framework for work force devel-
opment programs if enacted by Congress. In each State, the Act
should continue to be administered by a sole State education agen-
cy when it comes to education.

The value and leverage of the overall Federal investment in ele-
mentary and secondary and postsecondary education is lostthe
leverage is lostif Perkins resources are diverted to general aid for
job training. Unlike the Job Training Partnership Act, Perkins Act
funds support a "first-chance" system and preparation for the high
end of the job market. Shifting Perkins funds to a "second-chance"
job training system will dilute its effect.



35

Federal funds must be effectively linked with State and local
education funds. It is imperative that any consolidation for work
force preparation programs first include a specific component to
support program improvement and build capacity of the vocational-
technical preparation system, and second, maintain sole State edu-
cation agency responsibility and accountability for that component.
Each State has established constitutional or statutory responsibil-
ity for education. Federal legislation should not supersede sov-
ereignty with regard to governance. This assures effective integra-
tion of Federal, State and local education agency resources.

A key element of the Rhode Island Department of Education's
mission is to "lead and support" in order to assure that "all stu-
dents achieve at high levels." The State education agency must be
seen as the catalyst for education reform. I have been successful in
leveraging State funds from the Department of Employment and
Training's Human Resource Investment Council to augment Per-
kins funds to create an incentive grant process for restructuring
work force development programs in our nine career and technical
education regions. The SEA must maintain authority over a reau-
thorized Perkins.

My final point is that to assure strong statewide technical assist-
ance in curriculum, materials, technology, professional develop-
ment, and to stimulate effective regional delivery systems within
the State, adequate funds must be earmarked for statewide activi-
ties.

Most Perkins fundsthe CCSSO recommends 75 percent in the
current lawshould be allocated by formula to the local level. The
balance of the Federal investment should be allocated to statewide
activities where the pooled resources enable top-quality capacity
building. Those States with regional delivery systems must have
funds available to support and expand new curricula, personnel
training and the use of technologies to benefit students served by
regional centers.

Our mission of leading and supporting is tied directly to our abil-
ity to help those people closest to the learner. The most critical ele-
ments to this are professional development and curriculum devel-
opment. We need to help teachers, administrators, families and the
community at-large become ready and able to assure that all learn-
ers achieve at high levels. This can only happen with statewide
funds and flexibility to improve these stakeholders' skills with cur-
ricula that can be delivered in a relevant, rnultisetting, applied
fashion.

The bill that Senator Kennedy has introduced on behalf of the
administration meets many of our key objectives. It aligns Perkins
plans and funds with Goals 2000, School-to-Work Opportunities
Act, and the IASA. It retains the central role of Perkins az an in-
vestment in quality program capacity, integration of academic and
occupational curricula, and professional development.

We especially support the strong provisions of the bill which as-
sign the responsibility for the program to State education agencies.

nle realignment of the Perkins Act represents a crossroads in
the support of vocational education. We need career pathways for
all students that will allow us to maintain both our global competi-
tiveness and our Nation's quality of life. Perkins needs to be viewed
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as our country's primary Federal initiative that bridges secondary
to postsecondary education and delivers a work force prepared for
high-performance work organizations.

While this hearing is focused on vocational-technical education,
I emphasize that the Chief State School Officers support a key role
for the Adult Education Act as a separate program and funding
source. We urge that the Adult Education Act be aligned with Even
Start and other critical parent literacy and education efforts, as
well as used to enable adults and out-of-school youth currently in
the "second-chance" system to enter quality school-to-work and re-
employment programs.

Thank you for this opportunity to testify, and I will be pleased
to respond to any questions.

Senator JEFFORDS. Thank you very much, Mr. Mc Walters.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Mc Walters may be found in the

appendix.]
Senator JEFFORDS. Dr. Mertes?
Mr. MERTES. Thank you very much, Senator, and I appreciate

the opportunity to be here. I have submitted written testimony,
and I will just make some comments drawn from that testimony.

California community colleges, which I represent, enroll 1.4 mil-
lion students at the present time. We have 106 colleges spread
throughout the State, within commuting distance of virtually every
student, so it is a major resource available to the State.

In our system, we enroll 74 percent of all of the students in high-
er education in California, so community colleges are the primary
provider certainly of vocational education.

Of the 1.4 million, 950,000 of the students are enrolled in one or
more of the 350 vocational and technical programs that we offer.
In addition, this year, we have 150,000 students who are employees
of companies, and they are taking their instruction on a contract
arrangement at the company site. So the in-service training di-
rectly with business is a major component.

I would also emphasize that in California we have open access,
which means that every citizen can enter a community college at
any State of his or her life. So we have the cohort of students who
are right out of high school coming to us for transfer or coming to
us for preparation or entry-level skills; we have the student who
is the dropout, who may have been out for several years and comes
back and wants to get a skill; we have the adult who is seeking
new job skills and comes back and takes two or three courses; we
have the person who is employed, where we go directly to the site
and train the individual on a contract arrangement with the em-
ployer.

An average age of 29 tells you that we have a huge population
of continuing education students, and a group that is growing rap-
idly in California, as you are well aware, is people with limited
English ability, so in some of the urban areas, we have huge popu-
lations of English as a second language for our students.

Relative to Perkins, California receives $115 million in Perkins
funds for the current year and approximately 46 percent, or $50
million, comes to community colleges. The Perkins funds for our
system represent 4 to 5 percent of our budget for vocational edu-
cation. These funds are critical to us because we attempt to use
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them for innovative purposes. These are the dollars that come into
the system that allow us to do new and different activities.

I would point out that in Perkins, tech-prep is one of our major
programs. Each one of our 106 college is involved in at least one
tech-prep consortium. There are over 600 high schools currently in-
volved in those consortia and literally thousands of different busi-
nesses affiliated with the tech-prep consortia. In our view, the tech-
prep activity has been one of the major components for institu-
tional change.

In my written testimony, I have talked about a number of pro-
grams that are involved with tech-prep, the State leadership com-
ponents of Perkins and basic grants. We have also looked atand
what I would like to do is briefly summarizesome issues that I
think need to be considered as we look at Perkins money and the
flow of money from the Federal Government to the States.

I think the number one issue that we are attempting to get at
is institutional change. At the local level in our community col-
leges, changing an institutional mind-set that business is not as
usual, but we have got to find new ways of delivering and utilizing
new technologies is what we are all about. And if somehow we can
take the strengths that we have already built inand in my view,
tech-prep is one of themand build on that, that is the direction
to go.

A key component is staff developmentand I am talking about
faculty, administrators, everyoneabout the changes that are oc-
curring around us and the need to find new ways of interacting
with the different segments of education and with the private sec-
tor. The dollars coming in need to focus on institutional change,
and not be an other add-on that is there and then disappears when
a new kind of program is instituted.

I think at the core is accountability, and accountability based on
student outcomes. We can call it "student effectiveness," "account-
ability"whatever terminology, it is to find ways of measuring the
effectiveness of the dollars. And I believe that the money that
comes to the collegesome part of itshould be an incentive for
the college that is demonstrating good, high performance, their get-
ting an advantage fiscally for doing that. We are attempting to look
at new fiscal distribution systems on our basic appropriations and
would recommend that we look carefully at whether or not it might
be possible to do this.

The other major component of Perkins is partnerships with the
private sector. I would suggest that we look at the possibility of tax
incentives for business that are highly coordinated with community
colleges and K-12 in tech-prep. The idea that business and edu-
cation working together can have a fiscal gain will probably do
more than anything else to create institutional change in the direc-
tion that has 1Deen discussed this morning.

Another component that I would put in is that if there could be
some kind of benefit given to local consortia for leveraging of funds.
Whatever Federal funds come in, if the local consortia can find
ways of leveraging that by finding other sources of funds that are
either direct or in-kind, that would be a major method of creating,
in my view, institutional change.
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Finally, whatever disteibution mechanism is finally decided upon,
I would urge strongly that we not create a new one, that we use
existing distribution mechanisms at the State level that have al-
ready demonstrated their effectiveness.

I will stop there, and if there are questions, I will attempt to an-
swer them.

Senator JEFFORDS. Thank you, Dr. Mertes.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Mertes may be found in the ap-

pendix.]
Senator JEFFORDS. Dr. Peters, please know that our hearts and

feelings go out to your people. I know that Stillwater is not far
from Oklahoma City, and I deeply appreciate your being able to get
here to help us out today.

Mr. PETERS. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. I am de-
lighted to be here, and thanks for allowing us the opportunity to
tell a little bit about our system and the feelings about the impor-
tance of the work that you and your committee are doing.

Our vocational-technical system in Oklahoma provides workplace
training in 53 area vocational-technical schools and 495 high
schools. Additionally, we serve 13 correctional institutions with vo-
cational-technical programs. We are also a major player in the
State's economic development activities, as we train for new and
expanding industries, so our tie with business and industry is ex-
traordinarily close.

Oklahoma's vocational-technical system has a reputation for
being a good one, and we think there are three primary factors that
contribute to its success. One is local control, a local tax base, and
third, a separate State board for vocational-technical education.
These three benefits assure local autonomy, a consistent source of
funding, and a focus for the systemand you have heard that word
"focus" before today.

We are in the midst of great change in work force development
in this country, as you mentioned in your opening remarks. If we
do not adjust for business and industry, the prospects for our Na-
tion's productivity are grim. You do not have to look much further
than under the hood of your car to understand the complex skills
required of today's workers. Workers today must have both skilled
hands and skilled minds. Work Force training must keep in step
with these rapid changes.

We in vocational-technical education must change, or a majority
of our work force will be forced to settle for low-wage, low-skill jobs.

We are convinced that education cannot operate in a vacuum.
The connection between education, training, and our economy must
exist at all levels, and we believe that vocational-technical edu-
cation is vital to the coalitions that must be forged between edu-
cation and business.

We need to dispel misconceptions about vocational-technical edu-
cation. Many States would surprise you with their innovation and
quality. Oklahoma, for example, as with other States, has lever-
aged just $240,000 from a school-to-work planning grant into a
multimillion-dollar partnership initiative.

We believe States must be providing services that are value-
added. As a State agency, our role is to allocate the resources, pro-

to
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vide leadership, and assure standards of excellence, and we try not
to get in the way of local innovation.

We cannot fill our systems goals without collaboration. Our
school-to-work initiative has led us further in the direction of sys-
tems building than ever before, forming partnerships with busi-
ness, industry, common education, higher education, labor, com-
merce, and employment and training.

Like Mr. Mc Walters, yesterday I chaired a committee of higher
education, elementary and secondary education, State chamber of
commerce officials, the Department of Labor commissioner, who is
an elected official, representatives of business and industry, who
clearly demonstrated the partnership that we are talking about
that must exist between our education, business and industry, and
labor entities.

We believe we are headed in the right direction, and I would like
to share just four short examples of ways we are changing the face
of vocational-technical education in our State and I believe in our
Nation.

First, we are using the school-to-work system-building model
that is in place as a blueprint for our children's future. You cannot
have a good school-to-work system without a high-quality voca-
tional-technical education program that is linked to the elemen-
tary-secondary and the higher education sysi. as well as the
partnering that takes place and was mentioned earlier.

We are also retooling our own work force. Just as business and
industry work force has changed, so has the work force that we
have in education. The teachers and administrators, the State staff
involved, must he go through an extensive professional develop-
ment retraining system if all of this is going to work.

Third, we are tracking performance measureshow are we
doing; are we achieving the kinds of results; are our institutions
changing; are our programs changing, and are the kinds of stu-
dents we are graduating in fact changing to meet the needs of busi-
ness and industry? We are doing that through a system of common
standards through business-validated competencies. That is what is
different about where we are now in vocational-technical education
and where we have been.

We had excellent machine shop programs before, but when busi-
ness and industry came in and looked at our curriculum and said,
Your program might have been good for the past, but we need to
make changes for the present and the futureour programs and
then our institutions began to change dramatically.

We know that Congress is faced with massive decisions as it re-
views funding for vocational-technical education. We want better
consolidation and coordination of education and training services,
but we also hope, and I believe we have heard today that you want,
efficient, purposeful change, so we will not lose momentum on the
things we are doing right.

What works well for us under Perkins are the broad purposes
prescribed in the law. We have been able to push academic and vo-
cational education much closer together than before.

Some of the Perkins Act is less than ideal. Planning cycles are
too cumbersome and too short. Often, planning becomes a compli-
ance activity rather than really setting direction or providing lead-
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ership. We believe, though, that the thoughts in Perkins to inte-
grate academics are right on target. You need to remember that
those cannot be legislated either at the Federal or the State level.
Educators have to be taught how to think differently, how to teach
differently, and integration is occurring and will occur additionally
in the future because it is the right thing to do.

We have been partnering with business and industry for decades,
but never like we have done thanks to the impetus of school-to-
work, tech-prep, and other initiatives as outlined in the Perkins
legislation. When you think about reauthorization, we think that
you should remember we need flexibility, we need broad intent for
work force development, we need outcome measures, we need to
know where we are going, we need those coalitions and partner-
ships, and finally, we believe we must have strong State leader-
ship. If we do not lead the local schools in the direction we are
going, we are going to have a few isolated programs that are in-
deed excellent. But what this country needs is some consistency
that has quality that meets the demands of our business and in-
dustry.

Thank you.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Peters may be found in the ap-

pendix.]
Senator JEFFORDS. Thank you very much, and I thank all three

of you.
Let me ask you this question first, just as a matter of informa-

tion. As we know, we need to change the K-12 programs in order
to be up-to-speed in the skills that are needed in the work force.
How has that been accomplished, or is it being accomplished, so
that we do not end up, for instance, last in the averages of math
and science in the world? What is going on in your States to try
to ensure that we move our young people along at a faster pace on
the skills in math anci science that are necessary for the evolving
work force?

Mr. PETERS. In our State, we have linked the work that we are
doing in vocational-technical education with Oklahoma's reform ef-
fort, called House Bill 1017, common called 1017 now.

I agree with Senator Kassebaum that we must focus on those el-
ementary grades. We were, I think record will show, a strong,
strong supporter of 1017, even though there was no money directly
tied to vocational-technical education. We have done that by bring-
ing the school-to-work model down to the elementary grades and
introducing and infusing career awareness activities for those ele-
mentary-age kids. Teachers like that, and good teachers have been
doing it for a long time, showing students the relevance of math
and science, social studies, language arts to what they are teach-
ing.

In the middle school grades, which is an enormously important
time, I believe, to save kidslots of kids drop out in middle school,
not physically perhaps, but mentally and emotionallywe have in-
troduced a dramatically increased amount of career exploration
programs. We call them "technology education." We have trans-
formed the old high school shop programs, industrial arts pro-
grams, and used that money down at the middle school level to
allow students to explore.
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Finally, the work that we have been doing through Southern Re-
gion Education Board and "Making High Schools Work" has really
allowed us to focus on the academic component connected to voca-
tional-technical education, specifically applied academics. The re-
gions for higher education have accepted applied academics to meet
the entrance requirements into our university system. So we no
longer have to track kids; we no longer have to talk about the
noncollege-bound and the college-bound. We believe that the elimi-
nation of the general track has again allowed some focus, not just
on the program or the institution, but on the student's part as well.

Senathr JEFFORDS. Dr. Mertes?
Mr. MERTES. I would cite two examples of the kind of thing that

is going on in the Coast Community College District. There is an
integrated academics training center, and up to the present time,
400 high school and community college teachers of science, math,
English and communication have been trained. That program has
gone so well that we are using it as a model to put it into other
areas. It is the idea that the faculty essentially, both in community
colleges and in K-12, need the retraining.

State Center Community College District, which is in Fresno,
has a program called the Fresno County Employment Competency
Program. It has 29 high schools and the formal partnership with
the chamber of commerce in each city in Fresno County, and the
goal is to graduate high school students with critical skills nec-
essary to be successful in the workplace. And it is focused on com-
munications, math, critical thinking, work ethics and technology
computer literacy, essentially.

These two are examplesthere are a number of othersbut it is
focusing on the fact that whether a student wants to come in for
vocational education preparation or for transfer, there is a core of
basic skills that are needed, and those are obviously the commu-
nications skills, the math skills, the computer literacy, the ability
to work with others in the workplace. We are finding in our State
that that is the activity that we are really trying to focus on.

These are both examples that have major business components
in them.

Senator JEFFORDS. What about K through 8 and changes in their
curricula to bring young people up-to-speed at a faster rate?

Mr. MERTES. Senator, I am really not equipped to answer that
question. I certainly know of many specific cases that are occurring
around the State that are pilot models. I could get you additional
information from folks who could give you a better answer.

Senator JEFFORDS. I appreciate that.
Mr. MCWALTERS. Senator, as the commissioner of K-12, I think

your question is actually kin-d of the fundamental question of what
has been going on, actually for the last 10 years since "A Nation
at Risk." As you know, the first response to that was to increase
the input measures, more seat time, and so on. But in the State
of Vermont, the issues taking place right now, in identifying the
framework/content discussion, focusing on student work, bringing
portfolio and performance assessment to taskthat conversation,
reinforced by the last few years at the Federal level, however it is
played out in terms of the Federal regulatory piece, Goals 2000 has
started a conversation in this country unlike anything I have expe-
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rienced in my 30 years. The issue of finally admitting that the local
control issue has never seriously questioned the standards issue;
the fact that the "A" does not have any meaning, and it is borne
out in our relationship with our economyall of a sudden, that
conversation has led to what is the standard, who is it for, and
what is the purpose. Is it all children? If it is all children, then the
issues of the sorting/sifting industry that we represent have to be
challenged.

So in every Stateyours as a leading Statethe issue of identi-
fying the standards, publicly identifying them, focusing on student
work and encouraging the conversation across lines, and making
sure that the assessments are hands-on, I think is something that
is actually a leading activity in most States right now, and that is
raising and resolving the issue of State leadership role.

You know more than I do probably right now in your own State
about the frameworks, where your frameworks are, where your
portfolios are, and how that has engaged your local community, fi-
nally, in both the standards and all-child discussion at the same
time.

Senator JEFFORDS. Senator Pell?
Senator PELL. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
In Dr. Peters' testimony, he made reference to corrections edu-

cation, and in that regard, I would like to note here in the hearing
that there is a one percent set-aside in vocational education and 10
percent in adult education as of now. I am concerned that the mon-
eys for this corrections education will dry up, and I think we all
have to be very careful in that regard, because that will then open
the door to an ever-increasing amount of recidivism, which is one
of the results of not educating people when they are impressionable
and in various correctional institutions.

Commissioner Mc Walters, you emphasize in your testimony a
separate stream of funding for adult education. I think this is a
good idea, but I would like to know the thought process you went
through in arriving at that thought.

Mr. MCWALTERS. It is a combination of things. Locally, I think
there have been extremely good-faith attempts to deal with adult
illiteracy and/or adult training and an increasing focus that the
outcome of that should be gainful employment. However, the sys-
tems have not yet been thought through m terms of how they com-
plement each other, and all that is meant to suggest is do not as-
sume that training can substitute for adult basic education. How-
ever the system is put together, fundamental adult education has
got to be acknowledged as a purpose and not assumed to be some-
thing that you can either bypass or not account for in your race,
which is perfectly legitimate, to provide somebody readiness for
gainful employment.

That is coming out of kind of a trial-and-error series of agree-
ments where we have tried to focus on the training only to find, out
that you had to back up and provide straightforward, basic adult
education almost as a precondition.

Senator PELL. If it is the case with Federal vocational education
that resources are very limited, where would you most to want to
spend those resources?

Mr. MCWALTERS. In terms of the whole Act?
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Senator PELL. Yes.
Mr. MCWALTERS. Again, this is somethingI am going to go

back to an earlier word I heard here, which is "focus." In terms of
what I represent, we are finally beginning to grapple with this "in-
tegration" issue. And just as we are grappling with academic and
vocational integration, we are also trying to grapple with the whole
vocational education world integrating with the training and busi-
ness. Those are two separate systems of trying to grapple with in-
tegration.

I think the purposes statements about one of the purposes needs
to continue to be focusing on the educational quality and delivery
systemsthis academic and vocational integration being a quality
education. It is the "first-chance" system, and probably that is
where I have my greatest area of emphasis. But I am perfectly un-
derstanding ofand I think you have increasing examples here
it is the issues of where these systems come together and how we
force and leverage change in the core system while we are willing
to share responsilDility and share program development, if you will,
where the systems come together, whether that iswhat you heard
me talk about was school site learning and work site learning. That
right now is something that we are choosing to invest in in our
State because we are finally at the right time and the right table
where these large systems are cooperating.

But the purpose as I would emphasize in terms of the question
has to do with the quality and delivery systems of the integrated
education component.

Senator PELL. Thank you.
Dr. Mertes?
Mr. MERTES. I believe that much of this needs to be worked out

w:th local initiatives. For example, we deal with large numbers of
people who are unemployed in our colleges. Some of these individ-
uals from space industry are highly educated people, and they
come in and, in very quick, short-term training programs, get skills
that put them right back into the workplace.

We also have the unemployed who are chronically unemployed;
they have not been successful in K-12, they have not been success-
ful since they have gotten out. They have been in training pro-
grams and just recycle back into training programs. They simply
do not have the basic skills to deal with it. Those people have to
be dealt with differently than the other population. If you look at
all the part-timers coming back to us, you have that same kind of
thing.

I would like to see the money be available to local consortia in-
volving business and education with flexibility in how it is used.

Senator PELL. Thank you.
Dr. Peters?
Mr. PETERS. I would not necessarily go so far as to say that all

the money would go to tech-prep, but the move to tech-prep is I
think a very, very positive one. In terms of the emphasis on Per-
kins-II for special populations, as has been mentioned, it does not
do any good to put a special population student in a poor vocational
program, and I fear that too often happens.

The concepts behind tech-prep serve special population students,
and what we need to be doing with our vocational education pro-
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gram certainly is improving that vocational education component.
I do not argue that for a minute. We have got to focus on that, but
we also have to continue linking the academic and vocational and
postsecondary opportunities together. And the reason why we are
so fond of this elementary and middle school component is that un-
less students can prepare themselves at that level, both academi-
cally and with the skills needed to make career choices, they are
not going to be successful in the secondary component. So some of
that direction that you have started for us with tech-prep and the
school-to-work program I think should become a high priority.

Senator PELL. Thank you.
Thank you very much indeed, gentlemen.
Senator JEFFORDS. What has been suggested is that we consoli-

date the Perkins Act with all the Job Training Partnership Act pro-
grams into one block grant with a single funding stream. I would
appreciate your comments on that.

Mr. MCWALTERS. I received as a fax yesterday a copy of Senator
Kassebaum's draft, and having gotten it at aloout 5 o'clock last
night, let me give you some quick reactions to it.

One is that it was good to see that the purpose still reinforces
this issue of integration of academic and vocational. In that sense,
I would support that.

Second, it acknowledges that issue of earmarking the vocational
and adult piece as a legitimate component in it, and I would very
much agree with that because it appeared to understand that issue
of not only integrating the areas, but focusing on this is your lever
into almost the K-12, first-time-through system.

On the piece about how the money is broken down, I looked at
the list of consolidations, and I would have to look a little closer
at how that fell out, but I did see that in the proposal, I think 50
percent of itit would come to the State, and the policy governance
would be a board, that I thought was a very reasonable attempt to
bring together the systems we have been talking about.

Again, it is a version of the local flexibility issue and within that,
assuming we have good State images with the right Federal levers,
I thought that was a pretty good attempt at that mechanism.

Senator JEFFoRns. Have you had a chance to look at it, Dr.
Mertes?

Mr. MERTES. No. I was not in my office yesterday, and it was
faxed to my office, so I have not seen it, and obviously I cannot
speak to it specifically.

Senator JEEFORDS. Certainly.
Mr. MERTES. I would simply add that for me it is not an issue

of whether it is four or three or one. It is what is going to get ac-
complished when that money is actually being spent, and it is how
we build in the accountability and the incentives that is the impor-
tant factor. And I do not think that for me, at least, whether it is
four or one is the key element. I would not be looking at that.

Senator JEFFORDS. Dr. Peters?
Mr. PETERS. I have learned some new words today"stream-

lined" is better than something else and worse than other things
so I am not sure exactly which camp I am in. But I think there
is great advantage to working far more closely with vocational edu-
cation and JTPA.
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I have always thoueit, for example, that some of the summer
youth money in JTPA, as opposed to just putting kids in jobs,
which are, I would say, almost always low-skill kinds of jobswhat
if we really targeted that money to give those kids extra help and
extra time that allows them to succeed in the mainstream of our
education program? Those are two things we know work with spe-
cial needs kids. Yet our school day is still too short, and our school
year is too long, and while we might not be able to lengthen it for
everybody, maybe using some of that JTPA money to really get
those kids in the game might be a good investment.

I have great concerns as we talk about mergers and consolida-
tions and block grants that we lose sight of the fact that there is
indeed a difference between education and training. The least fund
part of all of this is the education part, and if we wanted to take
the easy route in our State, we would go the training route. We
wcald deal with adultsthey are more fund, they are easier, the
placements are better, they are more serious. The high school kids
are just harder to work with. And if we merge, if we consolidate
too far, the easy out is going to be taken, and we are going to move
away from the fact that a lot of these kids who are coming through
our school system are going to be community college students, but
they are likely to wait until they are 29 years old. And what are
they going to do in that lost decade between 18 and 29? Well, they
are going to go to jail because they do not have job skills, or they
are going to be on JTPA, or they are going to be welfare mothers,
or they are going to be whatever.

So at the Federal leveland Senator Kassebaum's statement
talks about a new office of labor and education coming together
I can tell you, labor will drive that train. They are bigger, and the
shorter-term results are easier to show. But the pitch you are mak-
ing to us is that this country is in trouble, and we have got to in-
vest in the preparation of our work force. And the way you invest
in that is to reach these kids when they are in elementary school
and in middle school and in high school. I think we have got to
really focus on that population if we want the country of country
we want for our kids and grandchildren.

Senator JEFFORDS. Otherwise there is no end.
Mr. PETERS. That is right. We are always pouring money back

and back.
Senator JEFFORDS. Can you describe the efficacy of the perform-

ance measures and standards that your various States have put in
place as a requirement of the Perkins Act, the 1990 authorization?
Could you describe the steps which are taking place specifically to
reach these goals in each of your States?

Mr. PETERS. They are pretty good. I mean, the standards are
pretty good. We have targeted the placement standard. Obviously,
we believe in placement and particularly in job-related placement,
and we allow full credit given for continuing educationthat is
consistent when what our theme is in tech-prep. And it has caused
our schools and our teachers to have to rethink some of the pro-
grams that they are offering, and that is just what it was designed
to do.

I think the most difficult measure and standard we have dealt
with in Perkins has been the competency gain, and it is one that
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is so hard to argue against, because, gosh, we ought to know where
kids are and where they come out. But it has really been a difficult
thing for teachers to do. It has created a lot of paperwork. We have
tried to make it not a compliance activity, but rather an instruc-
tional kind of thing. But it is very, very difficult.

We have brought in over 80 industry committees to define our
standards for programs in our occupational areas. That has been
very positive for us. Every teacher knows the duties and tasks that
students need to know for the occupations they are teaching, and
we think that that is right on.

So in many of those arenas, we do not argue with those that
have been established in Perkins-II, but again, we have got to have
strong State leadership. We are trying to do that with less State
money, not more, and to repeat myself, if we do not have strong
State leadership, we are going to have a few good programs, but
we are not going to have consistent quality of programs throughout
our States.

Senator JEFFORDS. Mr. Mc Walters?
Mr. MCWALTERS. We have come at thisother than things like

placement and retention, which I do not think anybody is having
trouble withit has actually been an incentive to make sure you
have the longer-term retention kinds of systems in place to capture
it. We have a similar experience on the issue of competencies. We
have used it in two ways. One is that it brought into an integrated
vocational arena that question of being explicit about what can this
child so. And that was as new in that world as it is in social stud-
ies, trying to become a performance standard.

The other piece of that was that this was our vehicle to bring the
business player, the SCANS-II into the same room. So it has been
much more of a professional development and first cut at an inte-
grated, applied learning outcome exercise in our State. And as con-
voluted as that can sound, it has been very, very dynamic. The sys-
tenis tend to retreat when confronted with being more explicit, and
it becomes the first time when two systems have to say, This is
what our children can do, and the other system says, That is not
good enough.

So it has been a very powerful impetus, but I am not ready to
suggest that we gut it, and it is a question now of tracking it. It
is right now much more of a dynamic causing the two conversa-
tions to come to closure, test each other, and change practice. I can-
not suggest to you that it is a formula-driven answer now that we
have got it, but I think it is meeting its first-round objective, which
is forcing both the integrated discussion in the school and meeting
the test of the partner in terms of the industry.

Mr. MERTES. I would add that I think our experience is very
mixed. We have some examples that we can be very proud of and
others that just have not come off well. I think that as we have
looked at it, that an essential component is building in the effec-
tiveness measures right at the beginning, building them right into
the program so they are an integral part of the program, and ev-
erybody knows what the goals and the focus are.

We have had very, very good success where we have moved into
a new arena and started without a lot of background, and I would
cite two examples. One is environmental technology. This is an

51
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area that is opening up all kinds of jobs, not only in California, but
around the country. We worked with the University of California
at Davis and the Livermore National Laboratories, trained chem-
istry faculty in 27 of our colleges, and that program is to prepare
students as environmental technologists. Because it was new, and
it was done with industry and education from a top-down approach
instead of the other approach, we built in the standards right with
the curriculum. It was a jointly-developed curriculum with stand-
ards built in. That has now expanded to five Western States. The
U.S. Department of Energy and the National Science Foundation
are funding it to expand to a national consortium.

We have another program that started in southern California
when the California Council of Science and Technology in our State
identified that there are 400,000 potential jobs in alternate fuels
for advanced transportation. We became involved, our community
college became involved, with Sun Line Transit, Southern Pacific
Gas, and several State agencies, to train technicians to deal with
buses that had been converted to natural gas. That program, the
entire curriculum, all of the standards to it, were developed jointly
with the colleges and the private sector and the public utility.
When that was built right into it, and now we have expanded it
to five sitesfour other colleges, so we have five sitesthe curricu-
lum goes in with the standards built right in, and the mechanism
is there from day one to measure effectiveness. We have to go back
and retrofit a lot of our programs that started long ago and have
evolved and do not have the standards and the accountability built
in.

Senator JEFFORDS. Thank you.
Senator Pell?
Senator PELL. No further questions, Mr. Chairman.
Senator JEFFORDS. It has been very, very helpful testimony, and

I would like the opportunity to continue our dialog over the weeks
ahead if you will agree to that. I will be back in touch with you.

I thank all the witnesses here today, who performed brilliantly
and have given is many things to think about. I hope all of you will
keep in touch with us, and I want to thank everyone.

With that, we will bang the gavel and close this hearing.
[The appendix follows.]
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APPENDIX

PREPARED STATEMENT OF AUGUSTA SOUZA KAPPNER

Chairman Jeffords, Senator Pell, and Members of the Subcommittee, thank you
for the opportunity to discuss our ''Career Preparation Education Reform Act of
1995" and how vocational education can contribute to the development of State and
local school-to-work opportunities systems for in-school youth. Our proposal is built
on a vision for education in which all students have the opportunity to prepare for
ollege, careers, and continuous learning. Vocational education is a central part of

that vision.
Imagine a school where students have the chance to take courses organized

around career majors, such as aviation, finance, and environmental science. Stu-
dents have opportunities to learn in the classroom as well as at work sites. Instruc-
tion in both plaoes integrates academic and vocational education. As part of their
school-based studies, students work with their academic and vocational teachers,
counselors, and mentors on projects related to their career majors. Work-based
learning assignments reinforce and enhance what students learn in the classroom.
Employers are actively involved with schools in designing work-based learning, pro-
viding mentors, and offering opportunities for career exploration in all aspects of
their industry. High school coursework covers challenging academic content and is
closely linked to postsecondary requirements. At the end of their studies, students
receive a high school diploma and other credentialscertificates and associate de .
greesthat certify mastery of rigorous academic and industry-based occupational
skills. When students graduate from high school, they are prepared for a range of
opportunities. They may enroll in a two- or four-year college program. They may
enter an apprenticeship program. They may secure entry-level employment in a ca-
reer field. Students may even use their knowledge of all aspects of an industry to
become entrepreneurs.

The 1990 reauthorization of the Carl D. Perkins Vocational and Applied Tech-
nology Education Act established support for certain key components of such a sys-
tem: (1) integrating academic and vocational instruction; (2) strengthening the link
between secondary and postsecondary education; (3) broadening the focus of voca-
tional education from narrow occupations to career opportunities; and (4) focusing
on results and accountability. Through the new Tech-Prep program and innovations
in the basic State grant, Congress laid the foundation for reform. Tech-Prep has
been one of the most important innovations in career preparation. Tech-Prep con-
cepts form the basis of our proposal and of efforts to build comprehensive school-
to-work systems.

As we have learned from the National Assessment for Vocational Education
(NAVE), these reforms are beginning to take hold. NAVE found that districts that
received Perkins dollars were more likely to actively implement reforms. As a result
of Fede,-al leadership embodied in the Perkins Act and State and local innovation,
the best vocational education and TechPrep today prepares young people for the ca-
reers of tomorrow.

You cen now see visions of the future beginning to emerge all over the country.
For example, in the Tech-Prep partnership among the Community College of Rhode
Island in Warwick, area employers, and over thirty of the State's public high
schools, students can pursue a coordinated course of studies in such fields as chemi-
cal technology, computer science, electmnics, and allied health. Students start in
junior high school and complete the program with a two- or four-year postsecondary

gree. Math and science are taught in the context of the stud.ents' career fields.
High school students complete both rigorous academic and occupational coursework.
High school and community college personnel are trained to assist students with ca-
reer, education, and training options.

Last year, the President and Congress, with strong bipartisan support, worked to
enact the School-to-Work Opportunities Act of 1994 to provide venture capital to
States to metructure learning experiences for all students. The School-to-Work Act
expands on the major reforms in the 1990 Perkins amendments and is designed for
all students, including drop-outs and college-bound high school students.

The School-to-Work Act is not another Federal program. It is a one-time invest-
ment in change. The United States has never had a comprehensive school-to-work
system. Building such a system requires reinventing vocational education in schools
and colleges. It requires developing curricula that integrate academic and vocational
instruction in the classroom and at the work site. It requires developing skill certifi-
cates linked to high occupational and academic standards. It requires working with
employers and postsecondary institutions to identify the knowledge and skills need-
ed to be productive workers and learners. It requires figuring out with employers
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which skills need to be taught in the classroom and which are best learned at the
work site. And it involves crt.ting new, flexible relationships between schools and
second-chance programs for school drop-outs.

To build this system, States get school-to-work planning grants and thenas they
are readyapply for one-time, five-year implementation grants. Currently, eighl
States have received these implementation grants. Up to twenty more States will
be funded this year. With continued funding, all States will have implementation
grants by 1997. States and communities must use their own funds, as well as funds
from the major Federal education and training programs, to sustain their systems
once Federal support is phased out by the year 2001. The States with implementa-
tion grants have already begun thinking about how to link Perkins to their school-
to-work systems and expect that local agencies will also. For example, Michigan has
told us that it expects its school-to-work activities to build on some Perkins &ate
technical assistance, such as curriculum development. Kentucky told us that Per-
kins could help support the participation of speeial needs students in school-to-work
activities.

The School-to-Work Act gives us a framework for coordinating and streamlining
Federal youth programs. The school-to-work strategies and systems that every State
is developing provide the organizing principles around which the Administration has
crafted the youth component of its GI Bill for America's Workers. The President pro-
poses working with States, communities, and the private sector to restructure the
primary Federal youth training and vocational education programs. To accelerate
the reform of youth workforce preparation already underway in _pioneering St .tes
and localities, the President proposes consolidating $2.9 billion in Federal youth pro-
grams into two funding streamsone for in-school youth, through the "Career Prep-
aration Education Reform Act," and another through a second-chance sy-Arrn for
out-of-school youth.

I'd like to turn now to a more specific description of our proposal.
The "Career Preparation Education Reform Act" is based on the findings of NAVE

and is consistent with NAVE recommendations. It incorporates what we know ahent
bringing together academic and vocational education. It promotes business involve-
ment in education. It supports quality professional development for teachers and
guidance counselors. And it supports the streamlining and coordination of Fe:l-ral
support for career education. It is also designed to address some of the pr,b.ems
identified by NAVE. It is designed to use P'ederal investmehts in vocational edu-
cation to build school-to-work systems from the bottom up in schools and community
colleges. It is designed to greatly streamline governance, funding, and program re-
quirements while at the same time improving accountability for results, and
strengthening school-business partnerships. Our proposal is designed to give States,
schools, and colleges flexibility to integrate vocational education reforms with broad-
er education reform efforts.

Vocational education has an important role to play in education reform, and (Hi-
proposal would support this reform add the development of school-to-work systems
in high schools and postsecondary institutions. Funds would be used for activities
that promote the development of school-based, work-based, and connecting activi-
ties. k'unds would be targeted to services and activities that address the needs of
all students, including students who are members of special populations. Their ca-
reer preparation education would challenge these students to achieve to State aca-
demic and industry=based skill standards. Funded activities would integrate aca-
demic and vocational education and support career majors that develop cognitive
skills, broad technical skills, and an understanding of various aspects of industries
and businesses. Funds would be used to connect classroom and work-based instruc-
tion, effectively link secondary and postsecondary vocational education, enhance ca-
reer exploration and guidance, and provide school-site and workplace mentoring.
Comprehensive planning and strategies

Our bill would encourage States to submit a consolidated plan that shows how
their vocational education, elementary and secondary education, and second-chance
programs contribute to the development of school-to-work systems and school re-
forms. Coordinated planning is beginning to take place under Goals 2000 and the
School-to-Work Act, and across elementary and secondary programs. For example,
the State of Indiana has recently submitted its Perkins Act State plan as part of
a consolidated plan. Under our proposal, once a State has an approved School-to-
Work plan, that plan would guide the use of funds for career preparation education.
States and communities would be able to combine funds authorized under the pro-
posed Act with resources provided from the School-to-Work Opportunities Act. Croals
2000, and the Elementary and Secondary Education Act in order to carry ,.ol serv-
ices and activities that are authorized under the proposed Act as well as th ether
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programs. This will help States and communities develop, implement, and improve
their school-to-work systems.
Flexibility and streamlining

One of the important objectives of our proposal is to streamline and simplify the
Perkins Act. To that end, the bill would eliminate virtually all of the set-asides for
separate programs. The General Accounting Office has identified 23 set-asides and
separate demonstration pmjects in current law, which would be consolidated in the
new Act. Under our proposal these would be consolidated into two authoritiesa
State grant and a national programs authority. In the State grant program, allot-
merits for Indian programs and Native Hawaiian programs would be retained.

We also propose to reduce administrative and governance requirements. The Fed-
eral government would no longer require States to maintain a separate State Board
for Vocational Education or a separate State Advisory Council. States would be able
to develop governance structures and mechanisms for participation that meet their
particular needs. The State plan would be approved by the State Educational Agen-
cy and one or more agencies of higher education. The State would consult widely
with groups having an interest in education and training and submit the plan to
the Governor for review and comment.

Our proposal permits the Secretary of Education to grant to States waivers of re-
quirements in select Federal education laws in order to facilitate the development
of comprehensive education systems. It also authorizes the Secretary of Labor to
grant waivers of Labor Department rules in order to encourage the development of
comprehensive youth systems.
Allotment of funds to States communities and institutions

The flow of funds to States and local agencies would not change drastically under
our proposal, although it would be more targeted to youth, the 'disadvantaged, and
local schools and postsecondary institutions.

For the State grant, we propose distributing funds based on the number of youth
age 15 through 24 and the per capita income in the State. More of the State grant
will be distributed to local eciucational agencies and postsecondary institutions than
under current lawthe minimum proportion of the State grant reaching local agen-
cies would increase from 75 percent in current law to 80 percent in 1996 and 85
percent in 1998. Within the State, the bill would concentrate funds on school dis-
tricts with the highest concentrations of disadvantaged students by increasing from
70 to 100 the percent of funds allocated on the basis of the Title I formula for ele-
mentary and secondary education programs. Distributions of funds to postsecondary
institutions would continue to be based on the number of Pell grant and BIA assist-
ance recipients enrolled in the institutions.
Supporting reforms

Our bill continues to support the most important vocational education reforms, in-
cluding the integration of vocational education and academic education. We believe
that the School-to-Work Opportunities Act establishes a framework for the integra-
tion of academic and vocational education and that the proposed Act would build
on this framework.

Integration is difficult for schools and colleges. For generations, academic and vo-
cational instructors have been separated in different departments and often in dif-
ferent buildings. Vocational students have been segregated. Perhaps most harmful,
we have had different expectations for vocational students than for other students.
This isn't fair to the students and it must end.

Another theme of the School-to-Work Opportunities Act is building employer in-
volvement in schools and colleges. We can help facilitate more employer involvement
in education at the national level; for example, employers are key members on the
National Skill Standards Board. Congress created the Board in the Goals 2000 legis-
lation to guide the creation of skill standards, which are statements of the skills em-
ployers need.

The School-to-Work Opportunities Act supports activities to increase employer in-
volvement. School-to-work systems require engaging large numbers of employers in
the education processnot just as advisors, but as teachers, mentors, and providers
of work-based learning and career exploration opportunities. Federal legislation
should encourage employer involvement, like the School-to-Work Opportunities Act
does by requiring that industry be a full partner. Federal funding should be avail-
able to States and local agencies to forge links with their employer communities.
Our proposal would do both.

The proposed Act would focus the funds retained by the States on statewide ac-
tivities that complement the development of school-to-work systems. The NAVE and
our own experience have revealed that statewide activities can be very effective in
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promoting reforms. A clear :.xample of effective State involvement can be found in
State efforts to develop Tech-Prep systems, encourage vital links between post-
secondary systems and high schools, and support curriculum reforms and profes-
sional development models that can be used by schools throughout the State. States
would also use these funds to improve guidance and counseling (including the use
of one-stop career centers), promote equity, and expand the use of educational tech-
nology.
Special populations

Our proposal takes a new approach to meeting the needs of special populations
who participate in vocational education. The Perkins Act identifies a number of pop-
ulations that have historically been inadequately served by vocational education, in-
cluding individuals with disabilities, and educationally and economically aisadvan-
taged students. NAVE found that vocational education has a significant positive im-
pact on the job prospects of disabled studentg. But research shows that great dis-
crepancies still exist between participation and achievement of young women and
men in both education and employment. Other special populations continuc to en-
counter difficulties in education and employment. Most importantly, we have
learned from NAVE that special targeting designed to improve the quality of serv-
ices to special population students can have the opposite result. Some schools have
retained students in low-level courses to meet targeting requirements.

We want to reverse this trend. Our proposal starts from the premise that we are
preparing all students for success. Our bin would direct resources to areas with high
concentrations of disadvantaged students, and to schools and campuses with high
concentrations of special populations, but not require targeting isolated services or
occupational programs within those institutions. We will stress program improve-
ment and accountability for high achievement for all students. States will oversee
and ensure that members of special populations are achieving to high standards,
too, and report their achievements to the Secretary and the public. Schools, colleges,
and State agencies can continue to use Perkins funds to provide supportive services
to members of special populations to ensure their success.
Professional development

Schools and colleges also need help with teacher training and other professional
development. In both secondary and postsecondary education systems, the funds
available for professional development are in short supply. We have learned that,
to be effective, professional development must be intensive, long-term, and well-de-
signed. Effective professional development gives instructors more say in decisions
and helps them develop a more comprehensive knowledge of their subject matter.
Instructors conducting career preparation educationvocational and academic
teachershave additional needs: training in integrating academic and vocational
education, linking secondary and postsecondary programs, managing and linking in-
struction to work-based learning, and maintaining expertise in their occupational
areas.

The Improving America's Schools Act recognized this and made Eisenhower Pro-
fessional Development program funds available for a broader range of academic sub-
jects than its predecessor, the Eisenhower Math and Science program. It contains
provisions to focus funds on intensive, high-quality training. The Career Preparation
Education Reform Act would build on this by focusing funds on high-quality profes-
sional development, as well as making the Perkins funds available to States and
local agencies to support professional development activities. Career guidance per-
sonnel would be an important target of Perkins Act professional development. Stu-
dents need up-to-date information about the labor market and the skills and edu-
cation required to enter various occupations. In the fast-changing labor market,
guidance and counseling personnel need on-going professional development to pro-
vide these services effectively.
Quality: Evaluation and accountability

Under the proposed Act, the States would be responsible for evaluating program
accomplishments based on dear, measurable standards and accountability for re-
sults. State-developed performance indicators would include a core set of indicators:
student achievement to challenging State academic standards and industry-based
skill standards; receipt of a high school diploma, skills certificate, or postsecondary
certificate or degree; and job placement, retention, and earnings, particularly in the
career major of the student. These indicators are compatible with those currently
being developed for school-to-work systems and vocational education prugrams.
Local agencies and States would routinely evaluate their achievenwnt in these
areas, make improvements, and report their progress biennially.
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The proposal creates a vstem of incentives for States and local agencies to
achieve to high standards. Each State would be authorized to use its State leader-
ship funds to provide financial incentives or awards in recognition of exemplary per-
formance, measured by achievement on State indicators. In addition, beginning in
1988, the Secretary would be authorized to reserve up to 10 percent of the State
grant funds for "Awards for Excellence" to States with exemplary performance on
State-developed performance goals. Awards would recognize exemplary quality or
innovation and exemplary services for students who are members of special popu-
lations.
National activities

We propose a streamlined program of carefully designed national research, dem-
onstration, and technical assistance efforts to complement the development of
school-to-work systems. National activities would include one or more of the follow-
ing, depending on the needs of States and local institutions; support for State devel-
opment of performance goals and indicators; professional development; occupational
and career information; and national data on school-to-work and career preparation
education. The bill would continue a national assessment, which would investigate
career preparation activities in the context of school-to-work transition systems.

The proposal would also continue a center for vocational education research and
technical assistance. The assistance delivered through this center is critical to the
field and will become more so over time. The 1990 I'erkins Act and the School-to-
Work Opportunities Act ask State and local agencies to make significant changes,
such as the integration of vocational and academic learning and teaching all aspects
of industry, with which few educators have experience. School-to-work requires de-
velopment of work-based learning experiences and classroom curriculum that builds
on those experiences, also new to most schools and colleges. The Career Preparation
Education Reform Act would ask local agencies to be even more innovative.

The National Center for Research in Vocational Education (NCRVE) is the source
of applied research, capacity-building, and technical assistance to the field to tackle
these challenges. NCRVE's support of program-level evaluation and technical assist-
ance, such as developing models of teacher training on integrating academic and vo-
cational education, are not available elsewhere. Its mission includes both secondary
and postsecondary education and how to link the two, services to at-risk special pop-
ulations, professional development, model curriculum development, and assessment
of student skills. Because of its unique mission, a national center specializing in
Perkins Act issues should be maintained.

All of our national activities will be closely linked with school-to-work research
and evaluation, and with the work conducted by Office of Educational Research and
Improvement, the Department of Labor, and the States to avoid duplication and to
build on the experience and knowledge gained from these related investments.

In closing, I would like to reiterate three points. First, the school-to-work strategy
provides the organizing principles around which the Administration has crafted the
youth component of Of Bill for America's Workers. Second, it is the Administration's
goal to consolidate $2.9 billion in Federal youth programs into two flexible grants
to support the implementation of an integrated school-to-work system for in-school
youth and out-of-school youth. To build on the reforms in the proposed Career Prep-
aration Education Reform Act, the Administration is working with the relevant com-
mittees of Congress on companion legislation for Department of Labor youth pro-
grams. Third, under our proposal, every State will be able to combine its State and
focal resources with career preparation and other Federal funds to expand its
school-to-work systems. With this encouragement and assistance, States will be able
to make the school-to-work system the keystone of the Nation's investment in the
workforce of the future.

The Administration is committed to helping States and communities significantly
improve the preparation of young people for careers. Educators and employers want
assistance in this endeavor. We at the Department of Education stand ready to roll
up our sleeves and work with you to advance legislation to support significant im-
provements in the way we prepare youth for careers and further learning. We be-
lieve the Administration's "Career Preparation Education Reform Act" represents a
significant step in that direction.

Thank you again for this opportunity to appear before you. I will he happy to an-
swer any questions that you may have.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF PITYLIAti 1-11;DECKI

Mr. Chairman, members of the subcommittee, thank you for inviting me to speak
to you today. 1 urn representing the National Center for Research in Vocational Edu-
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cation, located at the University of California at Berkeley. We are a consortium of
eight institutions from across the country. These institutions are: the University of
California at Berkeley, the University of Illinois, the University of Minnesota,
RAND at Santa Monica, California and Washington, D.C. Teachers College at Co-
lumbia University, Virginia Polytechnic Institute and State University, the Univer-
sity of Wisconsin-Madison, and MPR Associates of Berkeley. We conduct applied re-
search and technical assistance related to vocational education.

The main point I would like to make is that new federal legislation should focus
on preparing people to participate in an economy and society which are increasingly
learning-based. Continuous computer upgrades, explosion of the internet, increasing
use of contingent labor and temporary staffing agencies, and a lean production of
goods and services all contribute to increasing demand for everyone to learn all the
time. More and more, the success of individuals, firms, and nations now depends
on how fast we can learn.

In this learning-based economy, the traditional distinction between academic and
vocational education is becoming obsolete. Some unskilled jobs remain, but fewer.
In the skilled technical and service occupations which have been the traditional con-
cern of vocational education, the changing knowledge base and relentless comput-
erization imply that initial education and training must include more theoretical
and academic content than in the past.

The need to integrate academic and vocational education was recognized by Con-
gress in the 1990 amendments to the Carl D. Perkins Act, and in the 1994 School-
to-Werk Opportunities Act. This need has also been recognized in other advanced
industrial countries. For example, in 1994 Japan introduced a new integrated aca-
demic and vocational curriculum into its high schools. Germany is providing more
opportunity for graduates of vocational training in the well-known "dual system" to
continue their education at the university level. Britain is creating vocational pro-
grams leading to "general national vocational qualifications" which will also permit
grads to enter a university. Sweden has been implementing new upper-secondary
curricula that combine academic studies with occupational content. Similar develop-
ments are occurring in France, Spain, Denmark, and elsewhere. As learning and
production become increasingly integrated in the workplace, academic and voca-
tional education become increasingly integrated in the schools.

In the United States, examples of new integrated academic-vocational programs
at the secondary level include career academies, career clusters, and career magnet
high schools. These organize the whole curriculum around a career theme, e.g.,
health, finance, computers, media, manufacturing, or environmental technology.
Students usually learn many aspects of the industry, and engage in related employ-
ment along the way. Employers are extensively involved.

These programs are presented as options which students may choose. The stu-
dents in one of these programs therefore share common interests and commitments
as a group. However, the choice they make is not irrevocable. Students may switch
to a different course of study while still in high school, or they may go to college
and major in something entirely different.

The bottom line of these programs is that each student gets some employment-
related knowledge and skill while still in high school, but also satisfies requirements
for four-year college or university. Some, perhaps most, graduates of these inte-
grated programs may choose not to attend a four-year college or university imme-
diately after high school. But the option will remain open to them later, if they de-
cide to change careers or are forced to do so, or if they simply want to further their
education.

Evaluations have found such programs improve high school performance and
graduation rate of students who were at risk of dropping out. Academically high-
performing students are also attracted to these programs because they are inter-
ested in finding useful applications for what they are learning. Research on contex-
tual learning indicates that it leads to better retention and ability to use knowledge.
Learning occupational skills in high school can also help students work their way
through college, as most students now do.

In addition to these benefits to college-bound students themselves, making sure
that a course of study is attractive to high-achieving students also guards against
stigmatization and reduction of expectations.

To summarize: up-to-date integrated education prepares each student for employ-
ment, higher education, and lifelong learningby combining the academic and voca-
tional curriculum, linking work-based learning to classroom instruction, and satisfy-
ing prerequisites for higher education.

Federal legislation can continue to promote this kind of practice by encouraging
states and localities to develop performance measures that include each student's
attainment of high academic standards, certification of employment-related knowl-
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edge and skill, and qualifications for four-year college or university. The principles
of integrated academic-vocational curriculum, work-based learning tied to classroom
instruction, and qualification for the next level of education or training can also be
applied to programs for out-of-school youth and adults.

Flowever, if federal funds to support school-based career preparation are combined
with funds for out-of-school youth and adults, it is important to.ensure that the ex-
istence of "second-chance" programs does not become an excuse to avoid making
changes in the schools. Offering relevant choices within the schools is likely to be
more effective than relying on out-of-school programs to remedy the consequences
of school failure. This implies that, if federal support for school-based career

apreuFtas-,ration is combined in a block grant with funds for out-of-school youth and d
there is some justification for setting a minimum on the fraction of funds that are
allocated to school-based programs.

Since 1988 our Center has engaged in research and technical assistance work
with states and local schools and colleges. We have used our research findings and
observations from working in the field to develop a set of "Principles for New Fed-
eral Legislation". This document has been widely distributed and is available here
today. The nine principles include:

1. The increasing demand for continual learning throughout the working career
implies that career-related education and training programs will be most effective
if they combine academic and vocational content, integrate work-based with school-
based learning, and ensure that each program can lead to more advanced programs.

2. In secondary schools, all studentsincluding those who expect to attend four-
year colleges or universities, as well as students at risk of not completing high
schoolcan benefit from having the option to pursue a career-related course of
study that integrates academic and vocational content with work-based learning.

3. Postsecondary institutions should continue to broaden and deepen tech-prep
and other occupational programs, combining vocational and academic content and
strengthening connections with the labor market.

4. Teachers, administrators, counselors, and other staff need time and sup- . to
develop programs that meet these objectives.

5. Career-oriented information, development, and counseling services ought to be
improved, expanded, and integrated into curriculum.

6. Employers must be mobilized to collaborate in providing work-related education
and training.

7. Performance measures and standards should continue to be used to gauge the
success of programs and guide their continuous improvement; these program meas-
ures should incorporate newly developing academic and occupational skill standards
for individuals.

8. While Federal funds should be distributed in greater amounts to low-income
areas, states should be encouraged to develop their own programs of technical as-
sistance for program improvement, including the possibility of targeting funds on
high-performing programs.

9. Collaboration among career-related education and training programs in dif-
ferent institutions, or with different funding sources, is desirable and can be facili-
tated if all programs adhere to the same principles, such as those stated in principle
1 above.

(Additional material may be found in committee files.l

PREPARED STATEMENT OF PETER M(3WALTERS

Chairman Jeffords, Senator Pell, members of the Subcommittee. I am Peter
McWalters, Commissioner of Education for the State of Rhode Island. I appreciate
this opportunity to testify on behalf of my State and the Nation's chief state school
officers regarding the reauthorization of the Carl D. Perkins Vocational and Applied
Technology Act of 1990. I have served as Rhode Island's Commissioner of Education
since 1992. Prior to becoming Commissioner, I held various positions in the Roch-
ester School District in New York since 1970, including Superintendent for six
years.

To limit my statement to the time allotted, I will emphasize just a few key points
and ask that my testimony in full be part of the hearing record. I also submit for
the record the recommendations of the Council of Chief State School Officers on the
reauthorization of the Perkins and the Adult Education Acts, as well as our position
statement on block grants to consolidate workforce development and education pro-
grams. I believe the Council recommendations on reauthorization address the sev-
eral specific questions on the Perkins Act raised in Chairmen Jeffords' letter invit-
ing me to testify.
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My first recommendation is to contihue the unique role of the Perkins Vocational
and Applied Technology Act, which is to improve the quality and capacity of the sec-
ondary-postsecondary education system, particularly integrating academic and occu-
pation studies to prepare students for work.

The 1990 Perkins authorization supports development of the fundamental compo-
nents of tin school-to-work system. Perkins funds help expand theoretical and ap-
plied learning at the school and work site through integration of academic and occu-
pational curricula, innovative secondary-postsecondary programs, such as Tech
Prep, professional development and the use of new technologies. The Act supports
improved programs which serve all potential student populations and targets funds
to localities serving those in greatest need of quality occupational programs.

In Rhode Island, for example, Perkins funds have enabled the integration of aca-
demic and occupational instruction in both school-based and work-based settings, a
major focal point in our secondary education restructuring activities. A number of
our area career and technical centers are instituting academies in medical tech-
nology, travel and tourism, and business/finance. These curricular changes create
expanded opportunities for education and business to work more closely together.

The Rhode Island Tech Prep program has received recognition as an exemplary
effort in the country. It represents a genuine collaborative relationship among high
schools, the state education agency, and our community college system.

The School-to-Work Opportunities Act (STWOA) provides short-term "venture cap-
ital" to establish a nationwide framework for connecting school and employment.
The Perkins Act represents long-term federal investment in the quality and capacity
of secondary and postsecondary education infrastructure to prepare for employment.
Its provisions should be maintained and strengthened. For example, a priority on
the continuation of Tech Prep should be maintained, even if the separate line item
authorities under the Act are eliminated. Equity and access provisions should be
strengthened by the requirement of disaggregated data for traditionally under-
served pcpulations.

My second recommendation is that Perkins support be an integral part. of state
and local school improvement activity. Perkins should be linked with comprehensive
programs for elementary and secondary school reform under Goals 2000, the Im-
proving America's Schools Act (IASA), and to the School-to-Work Opportunities Act.

The timing of this reauthorization of the Perkins Act is key. Your deliberations
follow a year during which landmark federal legislation was enacted to assist states
and localities in their efforts to improve schools for the 21st Century. Goals 2000,
the School-to-Work Opportunities Act, and the IASA together fundamentally redi-
rect the focus of federal aid to elementary and secondary education and reshape the
federal-state-local partnership in education. The reauthorized Perkins Act and use
of Perkins funds must be closely connected with these statutes and funding streams
at the federal, state and local levels. A reauthorized Perkins would assist in creating
the required dynamic for these landmark pieces of legislation to come together to
integrate academic and career instruction and skill development.

The new federal education legislation helps states and districts develop their own
standards of expectations for all, support reform district-by-district and school-by-
school to assure all students achieve the National Education Goals, and establish
procedures of accountability for student progress. The new legislation is unprece-
dented in its flexibility, including explicit provisions for administrative streamlining
and consolidation, integration, of programs and funds, waivers of federal require-
ments, and even demonstration of state-level authority to waive federal regulations,
i.e. "superflex". Perkins funds are vital to these initiatives for school improvement
and new federal-state-local partnerships.

Career and technical education is delivered within nine regions in our state. The
Perkins Act has allowed us to develop long-term planning strategies in each of these
regions tied to systemic reform as promoted in Goals 2000, School-to-Work, and
IASA. Perkins has created an important dialogue between/among communities with-
in regions to jointly meet all learners' needs as they prepare for careers and life-
long learning. Perkins hits also created an important policy consciousness through-
out Rhode Island, underscoring the need to meet all learners' needs as they prepare
for careers and lifelong learning.

My third point is that the governance structure for Perkins should be linked with
that of Goals 2000, the School-to-Work Opportunities Act, the IASA and any new
framework for workforce development programs if enacted by Congress. In each
state, the Act should continue to be administered by a sole state education agency.

The value and leverage of the overall federal investment in secondary-postsecond-
ary education is lost if l'erkins resources are diverted to general aid for job training.
Unlike the Joh Training Partnership Act, Perkins Act funds support a "first-chance"
system and preparation for the high end of the job market. Redirection of Perkins
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funds to the "second-chance" job training system will dilute its effect and undercut
progress in assuring high quality programs needed for 21st Century academic and
occupational skill requirements.

Federal funds must be effectively linked with state and local education funds. It
is imperative that any consolidation for workforce preparation programs not only in-
clude a specific component to support program improvement and build capacity of
the vocational-technical preparation system, but that a sole state education agency
must be responsible for administration of that component and accountable for re-
sults. Each state has established constitutional or statutory responsibility for edu-
cation. Federal legislation should continue to recognize that right and not supersede
state sovereignty with regard to governance. This assures effective consolidation of
federal, state and local education agency resources.

A key element of the Rhode Island Department of Education's mission is to "lead
and support" in order to assure that "all students achieve at high levels." The state
education agency must be seen as the catalyst for education reform. I have been suc-
cessful in leveraging state funds from the Department of Employment and
Training's Human Resource Investment Council to augment Perkins funds to create
an incentive grant process for restructuring workforce development programs in our
nine career amd technical education regions. The SEA must maintain authority over
a reauthorized Perkins.

My final point is that to assure strong statewide technical assistance in curricu-
lum, materials and technology, professional development, and to stimulate effective
regional delivery systems within states, adequate funds must be earmarked for
statewide activities.

Most Perkins funds (CCSSO recommends 75% as in current law) should be allo-
cated by formula to the local level, especially to those areas with the highest poverty
and need, on the basis of the Title I, ESEA formula. The balance of the federal in-
vestment should be allocated to statewide activities where the pooled resource en-
ables top quality curriculum materials, technology development and targeted tech-
nical assistance. Those states with regional delivery systems must have funds avail-
able (in arrangements other than cumbersome "recovery" or grant-back methods) to
support and expand new curricula, personnel training, and the use of technologies
that will benefit students from the several districts served by regional centers.

As I noted earlier, our mission of leading and supporting is tied directly to our
ability to help those people closest to the learner. The most critical elements to this
are professional development and curriculum development. I cannot stress this
enough. We need to be provided with the latitude to help teachers, administrators,
families and the community at large become ready and able to assure that all learn-
ers achieve at high levels. This can only happen if we are provided with statewide
funds and flexibility to improve these stakeholders' skills and competencies and
equip them with curricula that can be delivered in a relevant, multi-setting, applied
fashion.

I note, on behalf of Rhode Island and the Council, that Senator Kennedy has in-
troduced a bill on behalf of the Administration that meets many of our key objec-
tives. It aligns Perkins plans and funds with Goals 2000, the School-to-Work Oppor-
tunities Act, and the IASA. It retains and advances the central role of Perkins as
an Investment in quality program capacity to enable effective school-to-work sys-
tems in the states. It advances integration of academic and occupational curricula
and professional development. We especially support the strong provisions of the bill
which assign the responsibility for the program to state education agencies, thereby
keeping this legislation in the time-honored pattern of respecting each state's right
to decide how education shall be governed and enabling linkage of Perkins funds
with state and local funds intended for the same purposes.

The re-authorization of the Perkins Act represents a crossroads in support to vo-
cational education. As presented in America's Choice: High Skills or Low Wages, we
need to restructure education by developing career pathways for all students that
will allow us to maintain both our global competitiveness and our nation's quality
of life. Perkins needs to be viewed as our country's primary federal initiative that
bridges secondary to postsecondary education, and delivers a workforce prepared for
high performance work organizations.

This hearing is focused on vocational-technical education, but before closing I wish
to emphasize that the chief state school officers support a key role for the Adult
Education Act as a separate program and funding source. Our attached position
statement urges the Adult Education Act funds be aligned with Even Start and
other critical parent literacy and education efforts, as well as with education to en-
able adults and out-of-school youth currently in the "second-chance" system to enter
school-to-work and reemployment programs of quality.
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Thank you for this opportunity to testify and I will be pleased to respond to your
questions.

[Additional material may be found in committee files.]

PREPARED STATEMENT or Rov PETER-9, JR.

Chairman Jeffords and members of the subcommittee, thank you for inviting me
here today. Thank you also, Chairman Jeffords, for your commitment to developing
our nation's workforce. I am the director of the Oklahoma Department of Vocational
and Technical Education housed in Stillwater, Oklahoma. Oklahoma's vo-tech sys-
tem serves the entire state of Oklahoma through its network of 63 area vocational-
technical school sites, 495 comprehensive high school programs, and 13 skills cen-
ters (inmate training centers). We are also responsible for the customized training
for new, existing, and expanding industry which supports our state's economic de-
velopment efforts. Our 2,508 full-time and numerous adjunct instructors touch the
lives of more than a quarter of a million Oklahomans annually. We served 191,261
adult students and 107,894 secondary students in 1993-94. With a state population
of approximately. 3.2 million, we train or retrain about nine percent of our state's
population annually. The mission of our system is to "prepare Oklahomans to suc-
ceed in the workplace." We believe we are making great strides in fulfilling this mis-
sion.

WHY WE MUST CHANGE

Even though we have a very successful vocational system in Oklahoma, let me
begin by explaining why we need to change the educational system in the United
States. We are in the midst of great change in workforce development in Oklahoma,
as we are in the entire United States. You don't have to look any farther than under
the hood of your car to understand the complex skills required of today's workers.
As technology continues to change at a rapid rate, training must keep in step. The
workplace of today and tomorrow requires skilled minds and hands. The American
worker is being asked to solve complex problems, to work in teams, to calculate and
keep track of data, and to reed and ma.ke decisions. The prospects for a young per-
son in our nation today are grim. A neglected majority of our youth are losing out
in the job market, and many are forced to settle for low-wage, low-skilled employ-
ment.

Neither technical nor academic education can perform in a vacuumstudents
need higher levels of academic skills and an increased understanding of the rela-
tionship between theory and application. Cognitive scientists tell us that all stu-
dents can benefit from the enthusiasm that hands-on education generates. Now,
more than ever, industry needs a prepared, skilled workforce. Everything that we
have come to understand about the connection between education, training, and the
economy leads us to believe that education reform must take place and that voca-
tional-technical education must be an integral part of it.

VOCATIONAL EDUCATION IN OKLAHOMA

Oklahoma's vocational education system has a reputation for being one of the best
in the country. Three features contribute to our success in Oklahoma: local control,
a local tax base, and a separate State Board of Vocational and Technical Education.
These features pmvide local autonomy, a consistent source of funding, and focus for
the system. I'm pleased to say, on a personal note, that we've also had consistency
in leadership at the state level. Largely because of our State Board structure, we
have had only three state directors since 1942. The State Board provides leadership
and governance for secondary vocational programs, postsecondary technical
noncollegiate programs, training for existing, expanding and new industry, and
technical corrections education.

Another reason we have experienced success is because our focus has been on our
peopleat the state level and at the local level. If you want to create positive
change, you've got do to it with and through people. A recent report from a visiting
World Bank delegation sums up a very important aspect of our eystem.

Oklahoma . . . sports a superb training system . . . The large army of school
managers and trainers does not look particularly impressive to an outsider. In fact,
for those not used to the accent and local style, they look like plain country folk,
not up to the task of building a high tech training system. Yet, these people have
a clear sense of purpose, and they have the right attitudes to succeed . . . The les-
son is clear, when the direction is defined and well understood and omanizational
climate favorable, ordinary people can do the right things and bloom. The remark-
able fact is that the system is being built by ordinary people.
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The foundation for our systemour schools and basic programs and serviceshas
been built by ordinary people. We continue to draw on these "ordinary" people to
refocus, integrate, and stretch the boundaries of our thinking.

ADDRESSING CHANGE

Our flat goal was to discuss the need to change with our partnerssecondary edu-
cation, higher education, labor, and business and industrythrough focus groups
and meetings. We knew we could not do this by ourselves. In our state, vocational
education has become the common link to otherwise separate educational institu-
tions, agencies, and companies. In many cases, we are providing the initial leader-
ship to build an unprecedented coalition of partners in order to develop a statewide
School-to-Work infrastructure and support mechanisms.

Second, we are working on the pipeline of students in the educational system. We
connect with our secondary partners to provide the proper career awareness and ca-
reer exploration from kindergarten through the eighth grade. We help students un-
derstand about work and how they connect to it. iNe prefer to reach people before
they are in their twentiesthe age at which you find many people back in the com-
munity college system still searching for the right career. College can be a very ex-
pensive career exploration activity!

We work with the high schools to make sure all ninth-grade students have a six-
year plan of study. This plan allows students to connect their academic and occupa-
tional preparation into a sequenced set of courses that will prepare them for work
and for continuing their education. As they enter high school, we stress the applica-
tion of academic concepts and ask our vocational students to have the same rigorous
academics required of college-bound students. Today, preparing for work requires
the same skills, if not much laroader skills, as preparing for college.

Third, in addition to working with secondary programs, we also provide direct
training for existing and new industry. This gives us a great advantage over sys-
tems in other states that deal with only one cohort. Because we touch all people
along the training continuum, our services are market-driven by direct input from
our customers in business and industry. Again, the recent World Bank study pro-
vides a firsthand description.

There is one common denominator to all the training efforts in Oklahoma. The
training is never offered on account of convictions or principles of educators or
administrators. All the training responds to a clear demand coming from real
proflt-motivated enterprises and not to needs imagined by educators. Curricula
are developed by industry personnel, courses are created because jobs are there
and extinguished when they are not . . . One enterprise manager even said
that he saw some vo-tech trainers so often in his enterprise that he thought
they were his own employees.

We look at things more like a business would. The programs we offered last year
won't necessarily be the same this year or next year. In fact, last year we either
dropped or added eighty-five of our programs.

Last and most importantly, we see our system now and in the future as accessible
to everyone. We focus our sights beyond educating the significant few. We work on
the middle eighty percent. We provide programs and supplemental services to train
students from all economic and educational backgrounds for quality jobs.

These efforts combine to provide a comprehensive system of workforce prepara-
tion-coordinated and led by a state agency, the Oklahoma Department of Vocational
and Technical Education. In cur minds, there is no other way to do this. Connecting
school and work directly, through the coordination efforts of a separate state board,
is what makes us successful.

TI1E ROLE OF TIIE STATE IN THE VOCATIONAL EDUCATION PROCESS

Our view of developing a quality workforce preparation system has been greatly
influenced by our constant involvement with new and expanding businesses and
cutting-edge management training. States must provide services that are value-
added and not just regulatory. In Oklahoma, we allocate resources, provide leader-
ship, and assure standards of excellenwand try not to get in the way of local inno-
vation!

We know we cannot expect to fulfill our system's goals without collaboration.
Partnerships with common education, higher education, the Department of Com-
merce, employment and training, lahor, our customers in business and industry, and
the federal government are fundamental. School-to-Work has pushed us further in
that direction than ever before.

6i
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Our technical assistance and service, coordinated by a single state agency, are
provided in many different ways. You may be interested in some specific examples
of things that are workinig well. We are headed in the right direction in Oklahoma.
We do not want federal changes that would interfere with this momentum.

School-to-Work is the blueprint for our children's future and has become a
major educational initiative in Oklahoma. We are redirecting our human and
financial resources to develop methods for infusing School-to-Work throughout
the agency and across Oklahoma's K-I4 educational system. Design elements of
School-to-Work include accessibility for all students, career awareness, career
explorati,m, a six-year plan of study, integrated academic and vocational edu-
cation offerings, articulated secondary and postsecondary programs, and indus-
try-recognized portable skill certificates.

Extensive market research formed the basis for the development of Oklaho-
ma's School-to-Work initiative. For example, in a recent 500-sample phone sur-
vey, 94 percent of Oklahoma parents surveyed think that high schools should
spend more time on career information opportunities. Over 90 percent of high
school parents surveyed think that work-site learning would help students gain
a sense of responsibility, give them a sense of pride, and give them a better
chance of getting a job.

Tech Prep has been the impetus for increased articulation between secondary
and postsecondary education. In 22 Tech Prep consortia we have connected ele-
mentary and secondary schools, area vo-tech schools, community colleges, and
state universities to provide integrated courses of study that prepare students
to obtain an associate degree, a two-year certificate, or to directly enter the
workforcebetter prepared to be competent employees.

A three-year credit union youth apprenticeship program allows students to re-
ceive high-performance workplace training, national credentialing from the
Credit Union National Association, on-site work experience, and educational op-
portunities beyond high school. This program is run by a partnership of the
state vo-tech agency (our Business Education Division), Oklahoma credit
unions, the Oklahoma Credit Union League, higher education (Rose State Col-
lege), area vocational schools (Eastern Oklahoma County AVTS), and common
education (school systems in the local service area).

Ms. Shirley McConnell, CEO, Oklahoma Federal Credit Union, Oklahoma
City, cites this pregram's success: "Through linkages such as the credit union
initiative, our nation will be better able to support itself by producing capable
workers that add to the value of their communities, not take from them."

We are implementing a statewide professional development system to address
and support diversity in our system, develop a comprehensive instructional
management program, strengthen education and industry relationships, estab-
lish quality initiatives and training for teachers and administrators, and focus
on competency-based education. Just as a company retrains its workforce, so
should we.

Experts tell us that secondary and adult students have a much better chance
of being successful if they are adequately assessed and counseled regarding ca-
reer plans, are enrolled in their first program choice based on interest and apti-
tude, are given extra help in academic skills, are taught in a self-paced, com-
petency-based environment, learn to current industry standards, and receive
help with finding a training-related job. Therefore, we have developed quality
indicators in these areas to strengthen student services and program support
in our schools.

To increase options for student success, we coordinate curriculum standards
and articulation. We operate one of the largest technical instructional materials
development centers in the nation. Currently, our Curriculum and Instructional
Materials Center catalogues over 600 titles of electronic and print media rang-
ing from air conditioning and refrigeration to pharmacology, from entrepreneur-
ial skills to employability skills, for our schools' use. We have over 30 articula-
tion agreements in place which tie high school and community college courses
together.

We also offer competency testing services, duty/task lists, and a passport/port-
folio system to our schools. This helps assure common standards of excellence
among schoolsstandards that are recognized and validated by business and
i ndu atry.

We are establishing measures that systematically evaluate the success of our
system. Our unitized management information system tracks key performance
information such as student completion rates, placement rates, and program ac-
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cessibility. Various studies are being conducted to evaluate economic develop-
ment effects of programs, labor market outcomes, and employer satisfaction.

THE FEDERAL ROLE IN VOCATIONAL EDUCATION

Congress is faced with massive decisions as it reviews funding for vocational edu-
cation. The findings in the National Assessment of Vocational Education (NAVE)
suggest that *Perkins is not well designed to accomplish system building at present.
"In Oklahoma, we also believe this to be true, even though we have used our Per-
kins dollars to complement and strengthen critical parts of our system. The opera-
tive words here are parts and system. We had to have a systemic plan in place in
order for Perkins dollars to be used effectively. Without a strategic vision for the
future of our system. Perkins dollars would have been only minimally effective.
Which provisions of the Carl D. Perkins Vocational and Applied Technology Edu-

cation Act work well under the 1990 authorization?
Which provisions need improvement? What works well for us under Perkins are

the broad purposes prescribed in the law. The push to integrate academic and voca-
tional education helped us move the schools forward by supplying them with money
to purchase materials and attend staff development sessions on this issue. The size,
scope, and quality issue, even though vague, helped us to focus resources for im-
provement. l'he emphasis on special populations helped us deliver funds to problem
areas. These broad objectives help set a national framework for reform and push
all of usthe state and the local education agenciesto meet the same goals.

rm sorry to say that most of the rest of the Perkins Act is less than ideal. The
planning cycles are cumbersome and too detailed. Instead of providing technical as-
sistance to actually help teachers figure out how to integrate academic and voca-
tional education, we continue to have a monitor and check mentality in some areas
brought about by the inordinate complexity of this legislation. In this respect, the
planning process becomes a compliance activity only. It does not help set direction
or provide leadership. We know this is a difficult situation. We face the same issues
at the state levelhow to provide leadership through seed money and then make
sure the money is doing what we want it to do.

The statewide assessment is a great idea but very difficult to do and do well. It
is simply not feasible for a state to know all of its local needs, and the assessment
process requires considerable time and resources. States do, however, know their ag-
gregate needs, and these priorities are the ones that should be addressed in the
planning.

Education reform takes a long time! The major themes found in Perkins are im-
portant parts of this reform. Thus, it is absolutely critical that you keep these
themes intact when looking at reauthorization or new vocational legislation. In the
states, we just now have the field with us on these important issues. Our teachers
are just now able to integrate Perkins, School-to-Work, and Tech Prep. We have
worked hard in Oklahoma to meet the intent and letter of all this legislation. We
must not be forced to change direction.
How can schools better integrate traditional academics and vocational education?

Integration cannot be achieved through textbooks and state and federal mandates
alone. NVe must provide the time, information, and opportunity for teachers to work
together. Teachers will then learn to think differently about what they do and how
they do it. Teacher educators must incorporate these principles into their ongoing
training of both academic and vocational teachers. And finally, this focus must be
built into all major education and training legislation. Vocational education has a
lot to offer academic teachers and vice versa. The value of practical learning and
the connection with the business community are two important pieces of the edu-
cation puzzle that have been viewed as second class for quite some time. And as
good as all this sounds, 70 of our teachers told us last summer that we needed to
be patient. We are trying to be patient. This might be sound advice at the federal
level as well.
How can the federal government better coordinate vocational education and federal

legislation such as the Elementary and Secondary Education Act (ESEA), the
Goals 2000 Educate America Act, the School-to-Work Act, the Job Training Part-
nership Act, and the Vocational Rehabilitation Act?

We have heard several things about doing consolidated planningwhere all agen-
cies that receive ESEA, Coals 2000, and School-to-Work funds write one 131an. Ideal-
istically, no one would argue with this, just as no one would argue with the intent
of ompetency gains as required in the Perkins Act. Realistically, however, both are
impossible to manage. You can't bring people together just to write a plan. It's like
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bringing people from different jobs together and saying, "Now you're a team"with-
out a common purpose. If the federal legislation does require all state vocational and
training agencies to work togetherwhich, again, no one should challengewe
think the School-to-Work system-building model is a good beginning. Make this co-
ordination a gradual thing. Provide planning grants to jump-start this process so
that we can align our systems and still keep programs and services operational.
There is not one right answer that is going to work for every state. Each state is
unique: You must account for this diversity at the federal level to achieve real
change at the state level.

Federal legislation should provide for closer ties between vocational education
second- chance programs like JTPA, without imposing restrictions on the creativity
of the states as to governance, organization, or leadership. This can, in my opinion,
serve to enhance the value of both efforts. Oklahoma's area vocational-technical
schools are the most frequently chosen providers of vocational education services by
JTPA service delivery areas (SDA). SDAs seek a broader range of services from area
vo-tech schools than from any other vendor of vocational training. If we truly want
to help the hard-to-serve, we need to include other performance standards, such as
skill standards and competencies, rather than rigid placement quotas and timelines.
While there is clearly strong interaction between the vo-tech providers and the
SDAs, there is still work to be done to improve our effectiveness.

Two additional suggestions might be useful. First, provide us with the forum to
build a national consensus for a core set of outcome measures applicable to all
states. Then provide national coordination and support for the information systems
to support such measures. Second, develop a national, industry-driven resource es-
tablishing skill standards for a broad range of occupations. Such a resource would
enable the states to supply portable credentials, secure employment for our stu-
dents, and provide a better prepared workforce for industry.
How can business and industry become more involved in vocational education?

In Oklahoma, we have used business and industry representatives extensively for
designing course content and standards. We have direct linkages with business and
industry and are on the cutting edge of the latest trends in business development
models. Industry representatives serve on our curriculum validation committees,
and right now we have over 80 industry committees in active status. They write
duty/task lists for occupations taught in our programs, and they set the standards
for our School-to-Work oeeupational clusters.
How successful has the Perkins Act been in providing services for special student

populations?
We have seen an overall improvement in the way we serve special populations.

We are serving them first and better, especially in the areas of guidance and coun-
seling. These services, as well as remedial and basic skills education services, have
been expanded in many schools. On-site reviews indicate that students are now pro-
vided learning experiences in "all aspects of the industry." However, it is difficult
to say that tfus increase in service is due exclusively to the Perkins Act; there may
have been other factors as well. Our schools are getting better at identifying special
students. Because parents believe there is an increasing need for their children to
go to college, we are getting a different mix of students. Families are facing harder
economic times, so more students are counted as economically disadvantaged. Over-
all, we are providing more comprehensive and inclusive services and feel good about
the overall improvement we've made in pmviding services for special student popu-
lations.

CONCLUSION

The ate and national vo-tech infrastructure, knowledge, and experience are
major national resources for improving this country's education and workforce devel-
opment systems. We provide quality workforce development and can respond quickly
as the economy, society, and occupational mix of our nation changes and develops.
Vocational and technical education is the foundation for Tech Prep and School-tc-
Work. Finally, vocational-technical ,education brings learners to the level of com-
petency required by the workplace, defined and validated in partnership with busi-
ness, industry, and labor.

When you think about reauthorization or new legislation, think about what we've
described that works: Flexibility Broad general intent for workforce development.
Coalitions. Partnerships Outcome measures. Strong state leadership. The federal
language should create options rather than limit them.

[Additional material may be found in committee files.]
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PREPARING STUDENTS FOR THE WORLD OF JOBS

By Hedrick Smith

WASHINGTON
The pressures of global
competition have
spawned a vanety of
successful experi-
ments in rethinking
how to educate the ne-

ted majority of our high school
Adents the 70 percent who will
n finish four years of college.

ethinking means new curncu-
lu -, new teaching methods, a new
joinihg of academic skills and jobs
skills and of classroom learning and
work-site learning.

It means benchmarking America
against the world's best systems and
forging more partnerships between
schools and business

With notable successes in hand,
the educational challenge today is to
capitalize on our best models, to
disseminate the best ideas of A men-
ca's innovators and replicate them
nationwide.

That effort was put on track by the
last Congress, but it is in danger of

being derailed by indiscriminate
budget-cutting and block-grant fever
in the new Congress.

That would be a major mistake.
Reflect on John Torinus, a smart
entrepreneur who runs Sengraph
Inc., a high-tech graphics atid print-
ing business in West Bend, Wit Mr
Torinus has his eye on markets in
Japan. Brazil, the Mexican industri-
al corridor, on customers such as
Toyota and Nippondenso as well as
Buick and Black & Decker

Five years ago, Mr. Tormus was in
despair. Like many employers, he
could not find qualified workers
coming out of local high schools
"We had illiterates," Mr Tonnus
says, "people who couldn't read
blueprints, people who couldn't do
simple decimals."

6.i

"If you want to meet the quality
standards you need in international
competition today," he insists,
"you've got to have trained peopie
very well trained."

In 1991, after seeing Germany's
dual education system, Mr Torinus
was ready to gamble on something
new bringing the German system
to Wisconsin. The experiment would
take average high school kids
those turned off by school and itch-
ing to get Into the work world ft was
not aimed at dropouts or those bound
for college.

In tandem with Wes( Bend High
School and with a former Wisconsin
State School Superintendent, Bert
Grover, and others, Mr. Tormus and
the national association of printers
helped devise a world-standard cur-
riculum, tying together academic
skills and job skills a system in
which teen-agers would study part-
time and work part-time, and re-
ceive pay for their work.

In 1992, Mr. Tormus's company
took I I high school apprentices into
(he two-year program. 8 more the
next year. 10 more the third year,
each at a cost of $3.600 a year

The results were astounding. Me-
diocre students started making the
dean's list. After they graduated,
Mr Tonnus hired every young ap-
prentice he could, but several ap-
prentices, inspired by the combina-
tion of work and study, wanted to go
to college.

, lApl:11111ellt ha;
spread to other fields insurance
banking, health, auto technology'
electronics, biotechnology, engineer.
mg technology, tourism and manu-
facturing. First, two communities
tried this approach, now it's in 30.

But it takes ttme and money to
rewrite curriculums, retrain teach-
ers, Involve business, train Industry
mentors and set high standards,
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And it takes seed capital to move
from a few successful demonstra-
tions to a nationwide system not
for all students but for enough to
provide the backbone of the future
workforce.

So last year, Congress
passed the School to
Work Act, authorizing
$250 million a year for
seven years to develop
this whole new ap-

proach to higher education. States
had to compete for this Federal ven-
ture capital.

The first grants were awarded to
Maine, Massachusetts, New York,
New Jersey, Kentucky, Michigan,
Wisconsin and Oregon. In additIon,;
36 local areas some middle class,1
some poor, some rural, some urbadl

received startup money. 4:0 ;.

The amounts were modest, a feW
million dollars per state. But it w
enough to spur communities into a
tion and to attract more funds fro
states, local governments and bust
nesses.

Another 20 states are due to
similar seed money this year;
will encourage innovative refo
that promise handsome divi
not only for students but for
try, which spends $30 billion a
on remedial education.

But those new grants may
be made. This fragile effort to
American education more
competitive is threatened by
block-grant. budget-cutting m
on Capitol Hill.

In its first 100 days, the H
knocked $25 million out of the
to work reform plan for 1995 (
Senate cut $5 million and the
chambers must now reconcile'
difference) .

More serious cutting is three

for 1996 during the second 100 dayti

John Kasich, chairman of the House;

Budget Committee, wants to lonp .
all training into one block grant
adult, youth, basic literacy and pe
sonal rehabilitation.

There is good reason to fear that
under block grants. the fledgling
school-to-work program will be de_
voured by larger, entrenched state
bureaucracies committed to old pro_
grams. Block grants encourage gov-
ernors to channel money in old ways.
The inertia of the old mindset is to
stick with old educational methods
and to keep education and business
separate.

A block grant is a crude instill.
ment of reform. By lumping an intel-
ligent and workable new program in
with old programs that have not
been effective, block grants risk suf-
focating a promising initiative in its
infancy.

Rethinking education means not
only rethinking how schools teach
but how Congress legislates. In its
zeal to trim the budget and devolve
programs to the states, Ccogress is
indiscriminately risking an indova-
live idea that could bring lasting
benefits to
its dill.
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Real Income Has Grown More Slowly
in the U.S. than in Competitor Nations, 1973-93
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Change From Median Family Income
By Education Of Head Household, 1973-1992
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MEMORANDUM

March 21. 199s

1\11

Cor
411.1hicit SullInlar of Census Bureau .itale% ot II rin. Training. and Management

I'ri I ie In merican Business

Fehruar 21). 199i. the Census Bureau released a sure v.hich proides Insight into the
Klationship hemeen education and the Niqk place Some ke results. based on the responses
trout +JIM empIoers nationikide. are as f0111015

One-fifth ot American %orkers are not fully proficient in their Joh,. and employers
pies, a lack 01 confideme in the abilm. of schools and colleges to prepale young

people tor the %iiirk place.

IiInpl"er, rank Years ot s hool mg completed far helm other factors khen asked
ahout qualities that ,ount in luting emploees ttitude, communication skills.
prei IOUs %1ork epelienee. iecommendations trout current emplm,ees aid presiums
emploers. and industr based credentiak certifing skilk rank higher

Nlam emploers repotted that the no lonef hired students straight out ot school and
put them into cateet ir.tu k

emplo els use tempoiJI emplo mem agencies as screening tools. and
inam emploeis lo, 1011:,!el iunsider oung people %kilo do not hase ears it

eperienue in the suoik force

Eight -one percent of emplunels it-potted paing tot ol pros hhog some lorm 01
lomat training to v.u.ikers

In naming their ost n korkers. einploers %ere far more likel to seek out equipmeni
suppheis or piisate i.onsultants than educational institunons.

Rathei than reflecting a trend sonic cpci 1'. 11.0.0 predicted tollard lov.- skill. dronchke

loh,. the tllse found an int:leasing le%el of skills being demanded in the suork place.

Fift-seen percent of einploets said that skill regturettn tit, of their skork places had
increased in the last three .ears.

I !itilu5 eis s.nd that 40 percent ol production and non stiperIMII-V cmploees used
,omputers in then lobs

I hese e \ample. ale red hoin //1,- I-chruars pms. A7
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If indeed it is true that the organization ol the v.ork place and the quality of the ssork force
is going to he the Lentral tachir in keeping us compentise. there's not much es Menet.. here

that v.e're utiliiing the hest practices

--Joan Wills. specialist in %%ork force issues at the
Institute for Educational Leadership

hinploers IhRe git eft ltp on the schools. and h 1.41t mg up. thc'%c lost their ahititt to
mnuence them

--Nes /Cr Stacey. specialist in education in the %tor.. k .oree

at the Department of Education's Office of 1-ducational
Research and Improseinent

A lot of employers say the hase ;Msolutel no contact ith the ....ThoMs

Peter Cappelli. management protessoi al the [nit ersli
of PennsIsam.l's Wharton Schiwl

\ hat kind of message are %%e sending out to kids n hen %.! N1t their grades or the quality of

their school or their teachers' recommendations ale not important '

--Lisa NI I.!, mil. professor at the Fletcher School ol
and Diploinac Funs Cnis ersity

,
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PREPAr1ED STATEMENT OF DAVID BOESEL

Senator lettoris. Senator Pell, and Membeis of the Subcommittee, (hank you fin the
opportunity to tcatirS on the faihject of vocational education 1 directed the Nationa
Asi.essment ot Vocational Education, which the Carl 1) Perkins Vocational and Applied
Technology Education Aia its amended in 1990 (the Perkins Act), mandated and assigned
to the Office of Exiucational Reseaich and Improvement (OE_RI) The study began in

1()90 and involved many surveys, case studies, resiews of administrative recotds.
statistical analyses, and literanne reviews OE.R1 staff working on the Assessment also
personally visited vocational programs in 25 sites A five-volume final report based on
these many souices of information was delivered to Congrms on schedule in June, 1994
My testimony will be based on the findings and recommendations of the Assessment

Althougn the Assessment dealt with vocational education at both the secondary and
postsecondary levels, in the brief time available here, I will locus on occupational

preparation at the seeondal v level. which is the more problematic of Ow two

Background

Om nation's system of secondary education prepares some students for the future much
bettei than other: It serves the Intel ests ol students ni wIlege Preparatory pi °gram.
fairly well, although there is loom for improvement I lowever, it does not so ve da
interests of other students -- those in genet al and vocauonal education plow
well While the real earnings ()Tracey graduates have mcreau:d civet the last decade, the

earnings of high school tUaduates with nu fuither education have decreased Vocational

students do a little better than general-track students in the Lubin market, Ina not much

Both are losing ground in a competitive global economy increasingly knit together In

mfurrnamm technology

What vocational and general track students need most is a higher level of eogiutise skill

development The Assessment provides a technical definition of cognitive skills, but
essentially they ate thinking and pioblem-solving skills such as those typically friCt1Sulcd Sy

standardwed verbal and quantitative aptitude tests Cognitive skills are critically imputtam

because, as the research shows, thcy are strongly associated with

o Bette: performance on the job,

0 Heuer chances of entenng and succeeding in postsecondary education, and

o fit eaten likelihood of obtanung and benefiting from additional education and

ti dining uycr the course of a hfctunc

In my opinion, the development of cognitive skills should he the highest poonty fin a+
secondary students, and especially for those who are now in vocational and general
education proerams the National Assessment ieconunends that high schools -tront
load- on t hc development of cortmove skitti und broad technical %bills surd) as comp+0 ,1

lutrt.tr v Ibis approach would provide an investment in versatile, flexible skills that ran bi

used lain' tti many clijtcicoi ways both m work and in further education Istaximi.ml.

ins estment may !Null e deferring much occupationally specific ttaming especiall lint

whie,. 'ocuses on pi ocedurcs, tools, and vocabulary to the postsecondary level or ii the

workplaci where the laboi market payoff is lughei

I low ian cognitive skills be improved? Students Icarn in many diffetent ways, bui

tescaich suggests that teaching in an applied context for example, solving problem.,

from the world of work -- can he a very effective way of developing these skills One way

't1
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of contesmialtling learning is through the integration of academic and vocational
education Another important element in the development ot Cognitive Skills is the use of
high standards and challenging currIcula or, in the ease of work experience programs.
rigorous leaf mns reclinrements

How can participation in postsecondary education he increased, especially for students
currently in the vocational and general tracks, Again, there are many ways of doing this,
but one promising way is through the development of tech-prep programs that link the last
two years of high school with two years of postsecondary edueatron in a coherent
sequence of interirated courses leading to a two-year degree

the 1990 Perkins Reforms

The 1090 Perkins Act recognited the need for more intellectual content in the education
young people receive to prepare them for work by wquiring all districts that receive basu,

grant finds to Integrate their academic and vocational curricula It recognized the need

for more students to enter and succeed in postsecondary education by ptoviding gr ants for

the development of tech-prep pi ogiains And it it:col:united the importance of standards
hy requiring states to develop, and local systems to implement, systons of pet for
standards and ITIC41111Cs

Intevation, tech-plep, and per fot Malice standards are thc three key elements in the
Perkins Act's plan to ref-win vocational education programs 'rogethor they comprise a
legislative effort not just to improve vocational education, a.s previous legislation. had
done, hut to break with the past and transform it flow successful have these provisions

of the Act been.'

Integration

The Perkins Act stimulated integration efforts in school districts across the counuy Out
data show that districts receiving Perkms Basic Grant funds took more steps to integrate

their CLIIIicula than did non-Ictipieras Morenver, districts reporting a greater Perkin.,

influence on their agendas also took morc steps to integrate, holding other factor.
constant in (ttlf analysis

lowe-ver, hN t991, the second year of Perkint implementation, those effort, WI le:lied
skivc and coherence I hev lacked ssope because they involynxIr I:Wisely kw students

and cour ses, and %cert. usualIN confined lo socational propprins the) lacked ohcii n,

because they were usually hunted to individual muses, lather than Lompris1111; smpci'iri C s
of related courses Morenser, fin those interested in promoting integration, the traditional
division between academic and vocational education remained a forrrudable obstacle 1 he
Assessment found ikat vocational teacher s and academic teachers are more likely to
coordinate cum ses amiitim themselves than with each other In effect, the two curneula

often constitute two sepaiate cultures in secondary edusation

One Ai ategy that could inipiove the coherenr e of integration elTorts is the des elopment of
orvanizational Oi l:urrlill!air h all le,t0 \ it) in° 7dc sum line and rationale for intern Arm
Nome districts ale using let h prep programs for tlus purpose Career academies and

ref rnagnet schools also pi (wide frameworks of this kind The ASessIllellt SUgepils a
curni-iilinn designed around a system 01 Inapt s based on industries that would pi epair
st.idenis liii (Wee!, WI !till WI,

lowever, simply integrating academic and vocational corneola will ars omph,,li little it tia

our t.es that are integrated are not rigorous and challengmg Culiently, mom applied

ar adenlIC Courses MC rot accepted as sansfying admissmns requttements in univcf

!")righ there air diffenenn 'yawn about the reasiiils for dill refuaal, the quality mil

many of these courses and sc nialti:rilS is t. el taints a fluor
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Despite these problems, it is important to kcvp in mmd that integration ettorts are still
new, and there arc visible signs of pi ogress from year to year For example, thc
Assessment found that school districts prosided teachers with more time to work on
integration in the second year ol Perkins implementation than in the first Mtn cus er
majonty of students in higher- level vocational courses reported that their classes placed

major emphasis on understanding scientific and mathematical concepts and on solving
wolk-related pioblems In addition, thc number of chstocts establishing career academies
doubled between 1990 and 1993 Research has shown that career academies and career
magnet schools can improve retention and learning for students in the fit st yea: or two of
participation

I arge-scale integration will not he accomplished tn a tew years, it will require sustained
eflbr t and constant focus iiser a long period of time States can help substantially in this
process -- our survey data show that the more state support for integration a disttict has.
the further along It is likely to bc in integrating its curocula

Tech Prep

Tech prep initiatives have expanded tremendously ono: the concept was first introduced
in the mid-19805 I he 1990 Perkins Act added Impetus to a movement already well undet
way As Was the case with integration, districts that ieceived Perkins funds took niore
steps to develop tech-prep programs, on average, than did non-recipients Moreover, the
greater the reported inruence of the Perkins Act in a district, the nior e steps it \ads IlkCIN
to hase taken to des elop tech prep prop arn, holding othrt factors constant in the
analssic

In 1993 about one third of ,eeondary school disuicts, an estimated 3R 17, reported tech
prep irutia*:ves that mrt the Perkins definition at tech-prep However, most of these
initiatives were in very rally stages of development Some 399 districts reported thar
tech-prep students had yonc on to the postsecondary phase ot the program, and 44
postsexondary institutions indicatoi that they had giaduated tech-prep students Since
there are about six distorts to a community college in an average tech-prep program, sse
can eCtIrnate that as at lir.); apptioomately 2151 distncts were participating in lulls
developed tech-prep programs

Despite, or perhaps because or. Ibis rapid espallystil. ep pi 01..14111s et sue in a

beWIldet inp, Nark:4y of ll/A's and shapes Some are nothing more than relabeled vocati
courses or Wt/lk pr usgt tuns Others compose one or two applied academie..
s our 1CS Many ai c articulation agreements that coordinate a kw exist1111.: high s.hool
cow ses with community colleg,e courses Still others are new and tentative, hut teller.: A
:enous commitment to 10ml-range. full-scale des clopment And, as noted abuse, a
telatively small number are fully developed programs tesembling the Perktns model

As in the case of integomon, most tech-prep programs are relatiselv nes. About hall
those reported m our surveys were just getting started in 1992 Among the small number
of well established programs, estimated retention rates and rates of transition from
secondary to postsecondary education are quite respectable, though we must view the
estimates with caution tor methodological reasons Srline ot the newer pit/1;1.1MS 4.11:
unquestionably mature non ptograms that have both 'ts pc and depth, although we cannot
tell how many As v.ith 1111eLlats011. the implementation ot tcch prep miea he viewed Se. Si

long range proce:.s, but one worth pursuing The presence a a large and acme national
tech-prep movement is helping thc process along

Performance StandarAs

While the implementation ot integianon and te,..11 prep Wits A mixed bag /1.. I ' I')I, tilt'
Perkins requirement that states develop systems of petiormance standards and measure:,

r ,b
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was being met By 1993 most states had exceeded the specific rayon enicnts of the Act,
developing mute measures and applymg them to more students than required By 1991.
also, most districts had started to implement the standards and measures developed by
their states One Limitation is that most districts lack measures ot occupational skillS
although they would like to have them Such measures arc ro be developed by the
Nattonal Skill Standard: Board established hy the Goals 711a0 Educate Amei ica An

Because these state systems ot standards and measurcs arc still new, imponant questions
lemain unanswered To what extent are the assessment systems being used as tools to
nriprose education through annual cycles of evaluation and change, and to IA hat ester':
ate they being viessed s:rnply as data requisitions by the stare to toll.. dotin.ts must
respond') On as (nage, arc students in programs coveted by these systems ...keying more
than tiles No.lid hove otherwise' I he system: win; has,. to he !noir ricse.fge,!
before these questions can he answered

('omment on the linv.leincntation.of Perkins Reforms

The fart that state officials did a good lob of developing the systems ot performance
standards and measui Cs called for no the Perkins Ar t Is one indication that they can play a
ritalot tele in reforming secondary vocational education A second indncation is the finduk
that state support tor integration is strongly associated with progress II/ it/t..tIl7ffi/Ils It/
int.:giate A third is the cisible !cadetship that state, sikli a, Washinz:iiin. Soi.th ( 'arol.ra
and N. et mont are providing in the reform of work oriented rilucetion m.stenr, ill then lor.a!
dittiicts As of 1903, the National Assessment identified 20 states that had des eloped

for the reform of ssork-rclatcd education

I !re Twit: Perkins Act de.cmphasired the tole of the states in Yueationan eduLation tefoinia
..hatineling more resources to Ion arofe: in hopes ot stimulating gra-s icaus ehan.:e Tins
strategy seems to hate generated a widespread but lov.descl ferment ot selonn amvits
Ar!,//II 1111101 st I Us tut e or direthon 'T he National Assessment oinserves Ihat the states att.

,t 111lior. to give gteatet definition and coherence to these din,:
that a nes,. Peikins Act encourage states to play a leading to:e iri ht.'

SAM iMented secondavi education

Special Pfnpolat

1The Perkins Acts (19X4, 109n) and then predree:v.. base tradkonalfs provided funds
tor t55.1, main purpotos I propra.n improvement and 2) supplemental 51, uses lin

population, students !kb., 1090 I lir Irefclation had set aside ! ind: hi supplemental
services 1 he 1990 Act eliminated num oldie Net-asidcs, but built in wanly guarantees (0:
special population students and required districts receiving basic grant funds to actively
tecrod them into vocational education, where they were to he piovided v.-1th set %Ices
sufficient to their need-.

The National Assesemenr found that Perkins funds were targeted on districts with
high conerratations studeuts, as intended. In addition, distr.? , that
let rived Perkins funds, cspectally utban district,, svith many special i cods student.,
pt oc ided a wider [Aka- of scriees than others, as thc legislation intended Neyeithele:i.,
adtrunistrators repotted that not all student needs for services were being reet nen with

ottibined fcdeial, slate, and kr_al funds

I lie 1'10(1 l'erkins Act dcfmeif special poifulation r.todenti. are ninsabinsi
ed....at...kris eeonomt...aliv disadvantaged, ol bilked tiglish prohentrit', . molted in
or ational No:r din I. II yxinici u in uuiiim. thonal intitutiow,
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The National i'seismr-nl also found some disturbing changes in vocational enrollments
that may have been related to the legislation (in the one hand, vocationa: enrollments had
declined for over a decade CM the other, enrollments ot spccial population students had

thAt I' nc oportion DI-special popdlamm student; in socaminal

e';,icar.on had padual.s bning wound losit In oleo. A and It studems

t, leAvinv. vo, amis.)l education lin ac_idejti,c rim se, sidule I) snick-no, sveie 4 IV

share of all vocational enrollments I his tendency ;ca.; most pr (Mount cd in the sepaia:,

half day area socational schools, ssluch in some areas V, etc becoming special needs

schools I hos, liv ieciuntrig special population students to sucational education and
trying to ensure that supplemental services would be available there, the legislation may
have contributed to the growing isolation and stigmatization of vocational education
outcomes diametrically opposed to the integiated cdoc.ation envisioned by the Perkins Act

The Assessment found no reason to a4sumc that special population students as 3 Canon,'
belonged in socationa: edu,iat inn rather than in academic pi op anis It is true thai
soc animal education :educes dropout rates, especially fin the educationalls
disadvantaged, and that disabled students deiive smile ct..ononut, benefit:, from vocammill
coursetaking On the othei haml, there is no evidence that econoiniudIs disadvantaged Of

oliciencv student \ ate better off taking vocational education than an
acadertm to:pct. of %:ode In any casr. the paramount consideration slundd be the
edimat tonal uncles:, of the individual student, not his or her ptesumed needs as a membei

of a group Iurther t Ntudettl need supplemental sel %ices, they should not has e to cm oi

it s oiational OUI ses ccc o.del to gel them I lie senices should be as al:ahle to all student,

who need their riea;JIt. ts 01(11,w:1,ot:ice or program

Recommend atifills

I he foregome le:ads to Ilier oulmendations

I I he new legislation should not U to balance wogs tuui improvement and

supplemental services to special populations Rather it should marshal federal resources

for raw integrated education, high standards, and challenging couises to develop
high levels of cogrutive skills, arrangements :such as tech prep to facilitate entry into and
completion of postsecondary education, work experienet to foster knowledge of the
woi Id of cccii lc and thc hchavior and motivations It icquires The Interests of special
population students can beid bc served by ensuring that (hey paitielpare hilly in the
icfuurri, liOt b) adding supplemental servtces to the existing vocational education system
Additional services should be made available 0i:ouch a legislative vehicle tor education in
genet al, sin h as the Imposing America's Schools Act

Ihe new legislation should encout age states to take d leader Ship MIC III the

m 01 siocational and general ed.,catiou The it:folio pi op) d.1111 should encompass a
btu id segment of the student body and should pr epare at least sonic students for lout sea:

es. ccrii a pot Ming othel options One way tO encourage state leadership is
toe )..inis .i Vot t lrrottunthc', Aiti, doinv, lit Ow

r. .1 . iCc v. 5 'iC tt101,11.1 priets the 1,11. ins A.' ii.tve been in ecco...ti Itle.t1

!; ic; Is f .11'ttt,tte bro.tdb. .111d b.isr p.itt ele.! out lucid:, in packaect too ni,uIl to

111.1, It of an impai t I Le l'Pitt Ac immosrd the SIttlation substantially bus
stimuli: mini:num vrant 11/C.s lcui boc.cl It-spews ui funning a nos vocational education
.1(1. leglautors Call anticipate that the pressures on states to Allocate at least some funds (o
all !oi alio, still continue I in using federal funds on reform will requile sortie I ,5 ision

Ir. !nevem this oath astinF- ol kids-id! funds Ii mt oi Irring

I he nev. lemclahon .,hould m.rde limited but definite role lot the tedetal
t,nt en. but t, uric tiottit,tie the ..tate., to take the lead in reforming vocational

ye,,, ;.1 the I ovei !leen! curt help in taking steps such as a) deVelopIllg

90-551 95 4
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standards and measures 11:: slate% uI ot.ablics can adopt soluntanlv, h) supporting thc
development of tuull-qualry Intry,Luted curneular m4rellall, through onsorua of states.
and ) pi,ciding fiinds for ti airing tcacheis to teach in mteprated settings. including the
training ,Iprospectp.e teachers in coiieges of education Assistant Secretary kappner
tecnmons aleo speaks ti the need for heuer (atm dmatiou ot sie.atiuuaI diu. ation, ioh
tr tiring. and other related actisities 3 need v. filch the Assessment documented

PREPARED STATEMENT OF SUSAN BROWN

Senator Jeffords, Senator Pell and members of the Senate Subcommittee on
Education, Arts and Humanities. My name is Susan Brown, and I am the Director of
the Maine Youth Apprenticeship Program which Ls part of the Maine Technical College
System. It is a pleasure and an honor to be here today to talk with you about my
experience in working with a specafic program within Maine's School-to--Work
framework.

In 1992, then Governor John McKernan saw the need for a School-to-Work initiative
which would prepare Maine's young people for the twenty-first century. He realized
that Maine's economic future depended on well-trained workers and that her citizens'
future depended on skills training. He chose as the cornerstone of school-to-work,
the Maine Youth Apprenticeship Program (MYAP). This program, which begins in
a student's junior year of high school, combines rigorous work-based training with
a strong academic program, and it concludes with a year at one of Maine's seven
Technical Colleges. The youth apprentice graduate attains a high school diploma,
a Certificate of Skill Mastery and is halfway to an associate degree, as well ashaving
substantial work experience in one of 23 occupational areas.

I have been asked to answer some specific questions for you today:

1. How does School-to-Work differ from other vocational education and Tech-Prep
programs?

The Maine Youth Apprenticeship Program seeks to augment other programs,
not to replace them. There are a vast number of young people who presently are not
being well served by their educational experiences. Every strong technical
education program enhances another, so the more good programs which are available
the stronger the entire technical education system will be. In Maine, we have sought
out linkages between youth apprenticeship and the Tech Prep and vocational
education programs. Tech Prep's applied academics, for example, are uniquely
suited to meet the academic needs of our youth apprentices; and the secondary
technical schools offer many courses which complement our youth apprentces' work
sate experience. Some of our youth apprentices are students at vocational/technical
centers, some come from college prep and others from the business or general
education tracks.

Of course, there are some key differences that should be noted. First, MYAP
involves busineRAPs directly in the education process with a uniquely structured
work-based component unlike any other vocational or cooperative education program.
To participate, students are required to assemble a portfolio and a resume and
interview for the positions they want. Also, youth apprentices are guaranteed
admission into one of our Technical Colleges for the third and final year of the
program. Upon completion of the program, youth apprentice graduates receive a
Certificate of Skill Mastery, which was developed specifically for this program, and
they receive college credit.

2. A Why has School-to-Work , particularly in Maine, been so successful?
Like many other states, Maine has been in economic transition for several

years. Maine businesses and citizens are demanding more of their public schools,
and the public has begun to see the value of preparing high school students for the
workplace and for continued education. Youth apprenticeship and other school-to-
work programs are addressing these vital needs. We are engaging high schools to
adapt their programs, and we are asking the business community to step up and
participate as full partners. We are providing a solid pathway to success for
students who may not have been engaged before, and, I believe, we have designed
an excellent program.

Equally important , though, has been the leadership provided by Maine's chief
executive, former Governor John McKernan, who created a vision of school-to-work
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in Maine, as well as top government officials, leading educators and the CEOs of
Maine's key businesses -- all of whom worked together to promote youth
apprenticeship since its inception in 1992. Maine's present governor, Angus King,
and the Maine Legislature have also supported the school-to-work initiative.

B) How can it be improved?
School-to-work initiatives can be improved by providing incentives for schools

to integrate work-based learning into the curriculum, by abolishing the general
track of study in schools and by revamping the teacher preparation curriculum in
colleges and universities to include applied academics. I believe we should continue
to explore ways to encourage business participation, perhaps through tax or other
incentives.

C ) What roles have the federal, state and local governments played in
implementing the School-to-Work program?

At the federal level, the most significant involvement has come with the
School-to Work Opportunities Act as Maine was one of eight states to receive initial
funding. This money has been crucial in providing school support, standards
development and curriculum modification. In addition, state government has
provided funding and assistance with the design and implementation of school-to-
work, as well as public leadership in the promotion of the initiative (state
government, for example, provided help in clarifying child labor laws). Without
those investments, the impact of this significant educaUor I change would be far less
and would occur much slower than it has. As school-to-work is implemented more
fully and the Maine Youth Apprenticeship Program matures, we expect that local
level involvement will continue to deepen and increasa in significance.

3) How can the federal government better coordinate School-to-Work and vocational
education, and federal legislation such as the Elementary and Secondary Education
Act , the Goals 2000 Educate America Act , The Job Training Partnership Act and the
Vocational Rehabilitation Act?

Better coordination can be provided by allowing states to have flexibility in
developing programs, particularly those that cross department lines.

Because School-to-Work is so new, both the framework and the funding need
to be retained. Elimination of funding at this point would seriously reduce our
ability to implement school reform.

4) How has business become involved in School-to-Work?
The involvement and full participation of businesses is at the very core of

youth apprenticeship. Maine business people -- CEOs, managers, front-line
workers -- have contributed to every aspect of the program, including the basic
design, performance assessment, curriculum and more. BusinessPs have also
contributed financially -- they are ass.ssed a of approximately $5,000 for each
youth apprentice, covermg the student's stipend, insurance and college tuition
costs. This year, Maine businesses will contribute about $750,000 to the program.
Businesses are also required to provide a "meister" for each youth apprentice, a
company employee who supervises and mentors tne student in the workplace. They
are also working more closely with their local schools to develop a curriculum which
more fully reflects the needs of the workplace.

5) What are the roles of secondary schools and post secondary institutions in
facilitating School-to-Work?

The link with the technical colleges is one of the most important components
of the Maine Youth Apprenticeship Program. Each youth applentice is guaranteed
admission into a college if he or she meets the academic requirements. The technical
colleges recognize the value of the workplace experience by allowing up to fifteen
credit hours. The technical colleges also award a Certificate of Completion at the
end of the program, and the yoLth apprentice is halfway to an associates degree in
Workplace Technology.

Secondary schools and vocational schools are providing the academic portion
of the program. They have formed consortia to develop the academic portion of the
program by integrating the workplace competencies with the academic curricula.

In conclusion, this is an exciting initiative which combines school-based and work-
based learning by providing students with occupational skills and a strong academic
foundation, while making the connection between schcol and work. It also makes a
critical link with higher education at a lama when post secondary education and
technical skills are becoming essential part of most jobs. This program is truly a
coLlabotative venture between schools died businesses in Maine with schools
providing the educational component and businesses providing the work-place
component. B rause this program is changing fundamentally the school, work and
student cultures, it has been and continues to be challenging.



76

Because educators have promoted a four year college education as the best option for
all students, many view any other choice as second rate. This program has helped
adults recognize there are other options which are equally valuable. People as
diverse as the former Commissioner of Education, a senior vice-predent at one of
Maine's largest businesses and a sing/e mother who cannot afford college tuition for
her child see this program as desirable for one or more of their children. A
graduating youth apprentice has said that when she has childrri., she wants them
to participate in the Maine Youth Apprenticeship Program.

We are changing the way young people view themselves. We are also changing the
way schools and businesses view our young people. Because of the responsibilities
these youth apprentices accept and because of the support they receive as they
bridge the path from youth to adulthood, these young people far exceed our
expectations. The first chapter of this program is coming to a dose as our first
class of youth apprentices are graduating. We are proud of these young people as
they complete their first year at a technical college. Some are being hired by their
present employer, some are continuing at a technical college and some plan to
complete a four year degree. We have called them pioneers: they have called
themselves guinea pigs. By whatever name they have been succe ful.

[Additional material is retained in the files of the committee.]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF DAVID MERTES

BACKGROUND

The California Community Collage System, with Its 108 colleges. is the World's
largest system of higher education. Its enrollment of 1.4 million snidenis represents
more than 20% of our nation's community college population The Community
Caleges repreeent more than 74% of all of the students enrolled in higher education
In California. Over 960,000 of those students are enrolled In the system's 350
vocationeetechnieal programs. In addition, Community Colleges provide customized
education and training to more than 150,000 employees in over 1000 companies
annually. Clearly. Community Colleges are a priniary vehicle for woreforce
preparation and in that role they contnbute significantly to the economy of California,
to tbe global competitiveness of rts business and industry and to the eualrty of life of

its citizens.

California received $115 million in Perkins funds in 1094-95. of which approximately
48% (or $50 million) went to the Community Colleges. Although Perkins funds
represent only 4-6% of the State's budget for vocational educeition, thoy are critical

to the colleges' ability to improve their programs. Through a very focused state and
local planning prOceSs, Perkins funds have created change throdrihoet the high

school and community college systems in California

WHAT HAS WORKED UNDER PERKINS

Three funding titles under Perkins have had the most Impact in INN are
Tech Prep, StIte Leadership and Basic Grants to local

I. Tech Prep

In California Tech Prep is jointly administered by the State Depaitmcia of Education
and the Chancellor's Office through 85 local consorta of over 600 hien schools, 106
community colleges and thousands of business paitners Tech Prep funds have
provided curriculum development and facutty training wheir ensure siudents a
seamless transition from high school to college. The methodologies within Tech

Prop rest on sound pnnciples ot teaming That is. theory is integratc..ii with practice
and classroom based learning is interwoven with work based leairing Tech Prep

activities within two districts provide examples of tho impact of this reiieram,

particularly as it effects teacher training and the involvement oth isin..ss in

ourrIculum development.
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Coast Community College, its high schools arid businesses have established an
Integrated Academics Training Center To date, over 400 high school and
community college teachers of Science, Mathematics, English and Communication
have been trained In this 'Teal world" methodology. Teachers are excited and their
excitement Is evident In the classroom. Students are no longer asking "Why do I
need to know thisr because they are constantly applying what they ire learning.

Busirteee and ir.dustry partners ptan a significant role In Toch Prep euucatiora They:
(1) participete in cumcuta development (2) serve as guest teachers and as adjunct
faculty; (3) provide worksite experience, career orientation and job shadowing
experiences for students; and (4) donate materials and equipment

State Center Community College District its 29 high schools and its Chambers of
Commerce established tne Fresno County Employment Competency Program
The Ir goal is to graduate high school students with the critical skills necessary to be
successful. These skills (English, social and interpersonal communication,
mathematics, critical thinking, work ethics, and technology) are congruent with those
outined in the Secretary's Commission on Achieving Necessary Skills (SCANS)
report Employers come into the classroom and assuas students' knowledge and
skills, review their attendance records, portfolios, team building experiences and
grade point averages. Seventy-five employers are involved in pilot testing this
program at five high schools

Business partners help create new curriculum. One example is the Caterpillar
Diesel Program. The partners include Quinn Caterpillar. Kings River Communrty
College and five local high schools. Quinn has provided a staff person to team with
the facutly In developing the curriculum and Implementing the program. In addition,
Quinn has provided in excess of $250.000 in equipment and Instructiunal supplies.

Tech Prep has not only created the much needed collaboration betwaan high
schools, community colleges and the business community; rt is creating the most
significant grassroots reform in education Through the integration of the eaditional
arts, sciences, humanities. and vocational cumculum, Tech Prep is biaaking down
bafflers between stidents, faculty and business These programs reaagnize that a
"high-skilled, high-wage" workforce must demonstrate the positive trails associated
with reliable workers and responsible citizens as well as the technical skills and
general knowledge necessary to begin the job and participate in life lung learning.
The State Council on Vocational Education (SCOVE) has conducted hearings
throughout California regarding the Perkins Ad. To their question: "What is working
well?", the unanimous response was "Tech Prep".

2. Stato Leadership

Those funds have been used to (1) efficiently train faculty to integrate: academic and
vocational education, (2) build model curricula to meet emerging scat, ..olde needs;
(3) leverage other public end private funds for program Improverneri. and (4) build a
state level performance outcomes accountabiliry system.

Given the speed of change, the multiple locations of a business or iraustry, the
mobility of society and the limited resources, colleges can no longer iiiord ro
develop cumcula mmpus by campus. In California, colleges have foimed consortia
to develop model curricula In emerging fields Some examples include
environmental technology, advanced transportation, biotechnology and core
manufactunng technology. In environmental technology, the Comm:nay Colleges,
In partnership with the University of California in Davis and Livermore National
Laboratories developed curricula which Includes i:egulatory requirements, disposal
and reduction of hazardous wastes. Chemistry faculty In 27 colleges were retrained
to deliver this vocational curriculuM This program was expanded to i ye Western
states through the fomtation of Partners in Environmental Technology Education

82
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(PETE) and is now a national orogram funded through the U.S. Depaitment of
Energy and National Science Foundation. In partnership with the California Trade
and Commerce Agency and the University of California, the Community Colleges
support Regional Centers to assist businesses wrth environmental cornpfiance.

The California Council on Science and Technology Identified over 400 000 potential
jobs in California In advanced transportation Tbe Community Colleges in
partnership with SunlIne Transit, Southern Pacific Gas and other state agencies
developed a model Compressed Natural Gas curriculum to train technicians to
install and repair alternative fuel vehicles. The Department of Defense has provided
funds to expand this program to frve additional sites and to retrain displaced defense
workers as alternative fuel technicians. To date, the public dollars Invested have
leveraged private funds at a three to one ratio. Currently, there is pending State
legislation to enable penalty funds from compliance violations to be used to further
expand thls program.

The development of the biotechnology consortium and the development of the core
manufacturing program are additional examples of using Perkins funds to leverage
other public and private sector funds to aeate new programs and traio faculty and

students to meet the workforce preparation needs of California. Community
Colleges are strategically positioned to provide the training necessary to transition
new technologies from the research laboratories to the workplace.

State leadership funds from Perkins have been used in California to create an
accountability system of performance outcome measures of its votional programs.
The Unemployment Insurance (Ul) wage records are matched with student records
to provide an efficient and inexpensive method of tracking students' earnings after

leaving college. Preliminary dale indicate that students who complete the Associate
Degree earn significantly higher salaries and are unemployed less frequently than
students who only complete high school. These data can be aggregated by college,

hy program and by special population to determine the State's progrees in enabling
economically and academically disadvantaged students, physleally disabled students

and limited Ene lish proficient students to surse..ed These data cen akei be broken
down by age, ethnicity and gender. Alhi le wages earned is not an inclusive or
perfect measure of the value added impact of education, it is a powerful measure in

that it occurs outside the classroom and focuses on an objeetive outceme measure

that students, parents and taxpayers understand.

3. Flask Grants

Allocations to local colleges ari a major source of pronrarn improverneet funds
Perkins funds in this category are allocated to colleges ro it) train fa.jlly to
develop and integrate academic and vocational curricula, and (2) aceree equipment
to enable students to meet Industry standards.

RECOMMENDATIONS FOR IMPROVEMENT OF PERKINS

1Mtile the Carl D. Perkins Vocational and Applied Technology Education Act of 1990
has worked well for California, there Is room for improvement. Specific

recommendations include.

1. Focus hinds on program Improvement for all student:. :hieing state leadership
and basic grants to Integrate academic and voattional educetl in, ham n faculty

and expand Tech Prep to become the pervasive model for delearilig vocational
and technical education

2 Focus accountablirty on student ootcome (not process) measures utilizing
unemployment insurance wage datl In this manner, State and local education
agencies would he held accountable for the success of all studonti. including

females and members of special populations Focusing on procee. measures
such as concentrations of special populations and types of serveos limits the
flexibility of kxsrl providers and deerts attention from program improvement.
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3. Provide tax incentives Re business and industry to encourage then) to provide
curriculum development, internships for faculty and students and donate
equipment. While business and Industry benefit from improved educational
programs, the ultimate beneficiary Is the economy and thus, the investment of
tax dollars is appropnate.

4. Ensure that Perkins funds flow through the Federal and State Departments of
Education. Since 1090, Perkins funds have worked to effect educational reform
and program improvement and have been used effectively to leverage other
funds. States are not equally prepared to handle block grants With assurance
that those funds would be utilized to improve vocational and technical education
programs, thus, to inClude Perkins in block grants to states could interrupt a
program that Is working and put Perkins programs at nsk while states are trying
to develop systems to ensure collaboration. School to Work funds can serve as
a pilot test o`i federal, state and local efforts to build collaborative systems
utilizing funds from both education and labor. This effort should be tested before
other programs are block granted

RECOMMENDATIONS REGARDING CONSOLJOATION OF
FEDERAL JOS TRAINING PROGRAMS

Community Colleges also play a critical role in workforce training and development
As Congress considers consolidation of Federal job training funds for states, I would
urge you to design the parameters tu ensure that state and local enthios do not
waste federal dollars by creating parallel structures to adminisier the funds For
example, Community College districts are legal entitles vslh 3oards of Trustees who
,are lriO1ty electee omelets. They have the administrative aed financial systems In
place to ensure accountability for the funds. Their prcgran-.s are accredited and
they we bundIng student outcome aecountability systems They have electronic
infrastructures and communication networks In place to manage data end dellVer
instruction. Community Colleges have a long history of partnerships with buainess,
industry, government and other segments of education They have a successful
track record in providing support sermes to ensure weess, admissloils, c,ounseling,
placement, and financial aid. Additionally, many provide asestance with childcare,
transportation, and housing They provide flexible schedules in which their facilities
are available from 7:00 a.m. - 10:00 p.m. and on weekends. Their programs vary
fern full semesters to customeed short term traireeg Community Colleges are
within driving distance of most citizens and are uniquely able to provide life long
learning opportunnies for employers whose employees are in need of .ontmuous
training as well as for the unemployed and the emerging workforce

Community colleees are truly an "American mention". I hey are desianed with
flexibility to adapt to the needs of their local communities They are ssong
contributors to the economy and have tremendous potential in rebuildieg America's
rridd4e cless. Re. feral dollars should be spent to augment and improve programs
and to leverage other funds. Federal funds should noi be spent to cru:de or suppon
parallel administrative structures that exist only to administer federal funds at the
state or local level

[Whereupon, at 12:20 p.m., the subcommittee was adjourned.]
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BUILDING A BETTER WORKFORCE: BUSINESS'
ROLE IN VOCATIONAL EDUCATION

THURSDAY, MAY 25, 1995

U.S. SENATE,
SUBCOMMITTEE ON EDUCATION, ARTS AND HUMANITIES,

OF THE COMMITTEE ON LABOR AND HUMAN RESOURCES,
Washington, DC.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 10:08 a.m., in room
SD-430, Dirksen Senate Office Building, Senator Jeffords (chair-
man of the subcommittee) presiding.

Present: Senators Jeffords, Gorton, Pell, and Kennedy.

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR JEFFORDS

Senator JEFFORDS. I am pleased to have all of you here, and now
I am going to say goodbye, because we are moving. We are in the
middle of a number of roll call votes, probably 30 or 40, lasting 10
minutes each. The only way we can hold a hearing and have it be
in any cogent form will be to move it over to the Capitol. Unfortu-
nately, when we move over to the Capitol, the room available has
very limited space for the audience. We will be moving to the Com-
merce Committee room, which is on the first floor in the Capitol,
Room S-146.

Thus, I will give my opening statement, because I have time now
to do that, and then I will recess the hearing temporarily as we
move over to S-146. That way, when there is a vote, since they are
running one right after the other, I can vote twice within a minute
and have 16 or 18 minutes of uninterrupted discussion. So that is
what we will be doing.

So let me first of all thank all of you for your patience. I know
we have been moving the times around, but now we are moving the
location around, so we have all of that variety to keep you inter-
ested. So I thank you for your patience.

I especially want to thank the witnesses for their cooperation.
The first hearing I held this year focused on the important role

of business in education. I noted the fact that over one-half of high
school seniors in this country graduate functionally illiterate, which
creates a substantial drain on our economy.

We have the chartswonderful. As you can see from the literacy
chart, the red is for those who graduate fiinctionally illiterate, and
obviously, the yellow indicates those who are literate, and the chart
gives you information on those two. [Chart A-may be found in the
appendix.] In real terms, this amounts to more than $500 billion a
year in a drain on our economy. That is $225 billion directly in the

(81)
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marketplace, $208 billion for welfare expenditures, and $43 billion
for the cost of crime to our society. In addition, United States com-
panies spend roughly $200 billion each year in remedial and em-
ployment training. [Chart B-may be found in the appendix.]

It is interesting that European business competitors spend a like
amount, but they spend it on the 15 to 19-year-old students before
they graduate.

This drag on our economy is perhaps one reason why productiv-
ity in the United States has grown much slower than in competitor
nations. The next chart demonstrates where our productivity is rel-
ative to other nations. [Chart C-may be found in the appendix.]

On an individual level, the consequences are equally devastating.
[Chart D-may be found in the appendix.] Over the past 20 years,
the only people who have increased their real earnings are those
with at least a 4-year postsecondary degree. That is a postsecond-
ary degree. Everyone else has fallen. Especially the high school
dropouts are the ones who have taken the biggest drop and who
are earning 33 percent less than they did 20 years ago.

Two weeks ago, the first detailed American business survey was
released by the United States Department of Education. This study
found that a 10 percent increase in the educational attainment of
a company's workforce resulted in an 8.6 percent increase in pro-
ductivity; whereas a 10 percent increase in the value of capital
stock, such as tools, buildings, and machinery resulted in only a 3.4
percent increase in productivity, again emphasizing the need for us
to correct our educational problems.

The Motorola Corporation is one shining example of a business'
success in investing heavily in education and training. Motorola is
a $22.2 billion manufacturer of cellular phones, computer chips and
other products. This year, Motorola will spend almost $150 million
for a minimum of 40 hours of training to each of its 132,000 em-
ployees, which amounts to more than 4 percent of its payroll allo-
cated for training. This is 3 percent above the American industrial
average. Since 1990, Motorola has seen its annual sales rise by 18
percent, while earnings have increased 26 percent. Motorola's goal
is that by the end of the decade, every employee will study 80 to
100 hours per year, amounting to $300 million.

Over the last several years, we have seen greater involvement by
businesses in our educational system. Goals 2000 and the School-
to-Work Opportunities Act are examples of business working with
Federal, State and local leaders in developing educational initia-
tives that will benefit not only students, but our economy.

In the book, "Reinventing Education," Louis Gerstner, chairman
and CEO of IBM, writes: "Business is not only a major stakeholder
in the issue of education quality; it is the only potential source of
major institutional pressure on the system. Without business pres-
sure to improve the schools, there will be no one else to act. And
if no one acts, the schools will ultimately fail to change and fail to
prepare our students and citizens adequately for the next century."

Today we will hear from an array of business leaders who will
share their experiences regarding their involvement in our edu-
cational system generally and vocational education in particular.
Their testimony will assist us in answering two important ques-
tions, questions which serve as our guide for this year's job train-
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ing, vocational education and adult education consolidation discus-
sion. One, how can we design an education and training delivery
system that will meet the challenges posed by a competitive global
economy? Two, what should the roles of the Federal Government,
State and local governments and the private sector, particularly
business, in both designing and implementing an education and
training system?

A recent BusinessWeek cover story was about the relationship
between business and education. It posed the question: "Will
Schools Ever Get Better?" We must all strive to see that by the
turn of the century, the cover story will read: "American Schools
First in the World."

Thank you. We will now recess the hearing and go for the big
move from here to the Commerce Committee room. R' ight now, of
course, we are on the floor fighting for appropriations and money,
so that is why I have to keep a close eye on what is going on there.

Thank you very much. We will recess temporarily and reconvene
in S-146.

[The subcommittee recessed at 10:15 a.m., to reconvene at 10:34
a.m., in room S-146, U.S. Capitol.]

Senator JEFFORDS. I just met Senator Pell in the hall, and he
told me to go ahead, so we will go ahead; and I have just voted,
so we will have about 15 minutes of uninterrupted time, and I will
call the hearing back to order.

Our first witness today is Hedrick Smith. In addition to his cur-
rent position as editor-in-residence at the Johns Hopkins Univer-
sity Foreign Policy Institute, he is a Pulitzer Prize-winning, former
New York Times correspondent, author, and creator of major tele-
vision documentaries.

I am especially honored that Mr. Smith is able to join us again
today, after participating last month as moderator of the historic
National Education Summit which was convened by Secretaries
Riley and Bell, the current and former heads of the U.S. Depart-
ment of Education, and myself.

I am also pleased to announce that Mr. Smith has published an-
other monumental book this week, entitled, "Rethinking America."
This enlightened new book should be required reading for anyone
who cares about education and the future of our country. It ex-
pands on Mr. Smith's documentary series, "Challenge to America,"
which shows how innovators in America, Japan and Germany are
making schools, business, jobs and people work more effectively to
meet the challenges of the new global economy.

Rick, it is a pleasure to have you with us again, and again I want
to thank you for the efforts you have made for this country and
comment you for your recent book.
STATEMENT OF HEDRICK L. SMITH, FOREIGN POLICY INSTI-

TUTE, JOHNS HOPKINS UNIVERSITY SCHOOL OF ADVANCED
INTERNATIONAL STUDIES
Mr. SMITH. I thank you very much, Mr. Chairman, for your kind

remarks. As always, it is a pleasure to be with you.
I welcome the opportunity to talk about an issue that I have

learned from my travels around this country is far more important
than many issues that get a larger spotlight here inside the Belt-
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way, and that is the education of the vast majority of our average
American high school students.

Americans take great pride in being number one, and so it was
reassuring last year when the World Economic Forum of Switzer-
land reported that for the first time in nearly a decade, the United
States was once again the world's most competitive economy.

But that praise was accompanied by a warning. The World Eco-
nomic Forum warned that America's global economic leadership
would erode in the future unless the United States devoted more
resources and higher priority to worker retraining and a more ef-
fective education of America's youth for global economic competi-
tion, as your charts and comments showed at the start of this hear-
ing.

That estimate is echoed by many of America's most thoughtful
business leaders. From large corporations such as Ford Motor Com-
pany, Motorola, and Ashland Oil Corporation of Kentucky, to the
Chamber of Commerce in Tulsa, OK, to small banks in rural Mis-
souri, or little industrial firms in Georgia or Minnesota, I have
heard chief executives complain again and again that all too often,
they found that the American high school diploma is in their words
"not worth the paper it is written on."

The high cost of America's educational shortfall has been under-
scored by CEOs such as IBM's Lou Gerstner who in a recent book,
"Reinventing Education," cited a survey by the National Associa-
tion of Manufacturers thatand these are really striking statis-
tics-30 percent of American companies cannot reorganize work ac-
tivities because employees cannot learn new jobs, and 25 percent
cannot upgrade their products, because their employees cannot
learn the necessar3 skills. So the skills and the education sit there
right at the heart of business.

By Gerstner's estimate, which was more conservative than yours,
I noted, corporate America must spend $30 billion a year on reme-
dial educationand I have heard other estimates up to $200 bil-
lionfor its new workers. And American industry is losing another
$25 to $30 billion each year because of the low levels of worker lit-
eracy. Says Gerstner: "We cannot squander $60 billion and remain
competitive." And your figures were even larger, so that under-
scores the point.

The implications are clear: A much more effective partnership be-
tween business and education is critical to our economic future as
a Nation, our standard of living as a people, our quality of life.

America is justifiably proud of its college-level education, but
educators tell us that roughly 70 percent of America's young people
do not complete 4 years of college, and that 70 percent is the back-
bone of our future workforce.

Business leaders assert that now and in the foreseeable future,
roughly 70 percent of the jobs in the American economy will not
require a 4-year bachelor's degree. But a high-performance econ-
omy does require a much more effective education than what most
American high schools are now providing the average teenager.

Global competition has put on enormous pressure in high tech
manufacturing and the service industry for workers who can oper-
ate computer-run machines, paralegals, radiologists, engineering
technicians, medical technicians, technical workers for research
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and science, a brightcr, more versatile, computer-literate genera-
tion of employees for service industries across-the-board. In other
words, modern, high-tech industry needs high-skilled people to a
far greater degree than ever before. So a mushrooming need is out
there.

American industry is crying out for American education to supply
many more world-class workers at the high school level, and that
is what is important. Yet a serious gap remainsthe educational
shortfall underscored by the World Economic Forum.

The most innovative American businesses, educators, and local
communities have discovered that a solution to that educational
gap lies in forging a close partnership between business and edu-
cation. And before the hearing, I had the pleasure of meeting some
of those who are here today, forming that kind of partnership. Typ-
ical of American industry's drive to regain global leadership, these
American innovators have sought out the best practices worldwide,
which is worth underlingthe best practices worldwideready to
learn from anyone, even from foreign competitors.

In rethinking education, American innovators in place as diverse
as Wisconsin, Maine, Pennsylvania, Oregon, Boston or Tulsa have
taken a leaf from Germany's book, and it is worth taking a mo-
ment, even in precious time such as yours. In Germany, roughly
two-thirds of the Nation's teenagers take what the Germans call
"dual education," that is, combining classroom learning with train-
ing on the job.

This is not mere vocational training in a school shop class in the
school building. It involves several years of high school age stu-
dents working right in the factory, or in the bank, or in the hos-
pital, or the newspaper, or the insurance company, or the elec-
tronics giant, trying to learn a trade or a profession.

In 400 different career fields, German business and the public
school system have collaborated to fashion world-class education
and trainingphysics classes that help a future auto worker un-
derstand robots; economics and finance classes that fit modern
banking; chemistry classes that help a young printer learn ow to
put up to 20 colors of ink and design on all kinds of surfaces with
precision and clarity.

The German example has been taken as an inspiration in a vari-
ety of American States and cities in the past few years. Wisconsin
began a dual-education apprenticeship-style program for high
school students in its globally-oriented high-tech printing industry
just in 1991. The first experiment was such a resounding success
that the program has quickly spread to banking, insurance, health
care, electronics, engineering, tourism, auto technology and general
manufacturing.

From a handful of print ships and 21 apprentices in two commu-
nities in 1991, Wisconsin's youth apprenticeship program lias
spread to 200 businesses training 450 students from 85 high
schools all across the State this past year, and the program is set
for another quantum jump next fall.

Pennsylvania, Maine, Arkansas, Massachusetts, Northern New
York State, have similar programs underway. California and Or-
egon have a local variationhigh schools that include career acad-
emies with close links to local businesses. In Boston, the hospitals
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and the financial industry have mounted a dedicated effort to edu-
cate and train inner-city youth for careers in their fields. In Tulsa,
the lead has been taken by the Chamber of Commerce and the ma-
chine tool industry.

Far-sighted American companies like Motorola, Boeing, and
Xerox have mounted new partnerships with high schools in their
immediate areas to upgrade education for the average students
the average studentsnot as a matter of altruism, but as a matter
of enlightened self-interest.

Mr. Chairman, to toe as a reporter going around the country, the
most striking thing is the enormous enthusiasm for these programs
for all the participants, from the business leaders to the teachers
to the parents to the students. You find kids who are now excited
about learning, kids who previously were turned off. And that is an
enormous change.

So the idea of a business-education partnership is beginning to
take root, but many people simply do not know how to begin. In
many areas of our country, the gulf between business and edu-
cation is enormous. They speak different languages they have dif-
ferent concerns, they eye each other warily. They go their separate
ways, and then they wonder why business is unhappy and edu-
cation is chastised.

It is also worth noting that the Council of Education of the
States reports that fewer than 5 percent of America's 110,000
schools have begun fundamental education reform, and no more
than one to 2 percent have actually completed 5 or 6 years of re-
form. So that while there is a lot going on, there is an enormous
amount that needs to take place.

Rethinking education requires forging new relationships. It in-
volves business and education accepting joint responsibilitysome-
thing new for usjoint responsibility for educating all students, for
educating and training a large majority of average American teen-
agersthe mid-kids who are not college-bound, the ones who
showed up on those charts of yours as not being qualified te move
into that global economy.

This rethinking of education means sitting down with each other
to find common ground, to come up with money and ways to re-
wte school courses, to train industry mentors, to retrain teachers,
to &Vise both industrial and educational standards that meet the
test of global competitionin short, that offer the best practices in
the world to America's young people.

Where this has been attempted in a small number of States and
communities, the results have been so strikingly successful that
early experiments are spreading. But nationwide, the effort is still
very modest. By comparison, to go back to some of the numbers you
cited, West German industry spends about $15 billion a year on its
apprenticeship training programs. If you take their population and
compare it to ours, American industry would have to be spending
$60 billion a year. And isn't it interestingthat is the $60 billion
that Lou Gerstner, the CEO of IBM, said American industry was
now wasting because it has to do remedial education, and it is un-
able to upgrade its own products and its own processes because its
workers are not skilled and educated enough to carry out the high-
er-tech, more modern, more globally competitive practices.
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Instead of losing that money on lost opportunities, or spending
it on remedial education, wouldn't it make much more sense to
spend the money up front on a world-class dual education system
that would build a more solid future for the American middle class,
the American economy as a whole, and our children and their fu-
ture?

Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
Senator JEFFORDS. Thank you very much for another superb

statement.
I want to concentrate on where you left off, and that is with the

problems of replication. We have 110,000 schools, K through 12, in
this country, and I would be amazed if even one percent are doing
that wellI hope they are, but going from one percent to 100 per-
cent is going to take a maximum effort on the part of business and
educators.

Again, going back to the figures, when 55 percent of the kids who
graduate now are functionally illiterate, and that does not include
the 10 or 15 percent dropoutsa huge number.

I have been getting myself into trouble with Washington, DC be-
cause I point out similar statistics in the District. Five years ago,
they macle a study, and they said if you accomplish these certain
goals, educational outcomes will improve. Well, a few of the schools
did those things, and we have about three or four schools now that
are really good; but the others went down, and I am afraid similar
things are happening around the country. And I am also a little
concerned to hear that Wisconsin is rather piqued because the
"leader of the cause" has left. A lot of these initiatives are driven
by one business, one man or woman, who is really extraordinary
and can see the way.

So how does this country in the near future get its act together
so that we can see the kinds of improvements that are needed? As
you know, we have Goals 2000, which is very controversialwhy,
I am not surebut how do we get there, what do we do?

Mr. SMITH. Well, I think you have hit on the absolutely critical
problem. As Governor Thomas Kean, the former Governor of New
Jersey, remarked to me, the problem in the 1980's, as he put it and
many others have, was trying to devise ways to generate the best
practices, a world-class education, and particularly for these aver-
age kids, because for the college-bound we have done very well for
a very long time.

We now have the modelsyou have some here from Boston and
from Boeing Company, and from other places, Tennessee, northern
New York State, Wisconsin, and others. The reason issue is how do
we replicate, how do we multiply, how do we get up to a scale
where this is beginning to make an enormous amount of difference.

Let me just share what I have heard as a reporterbecause I am
certainly not an expert in these fields; I am just sharing what other
people have told me. Again and again, people will say that seed
money and collaboration are absolutely criticalthe collaboration
being local business, but often national businessthe American
Electronics Association, the American Printing Association, the
American Insurance Association, the American Banking Associa-
tion, American Business Roundtable. Having large organizations
like those, particularly those that cut nationwide, take part in the
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concept in pushing this kind of dual education and also in helping
set the standards is absolutely criticala comment that Lou
Gerstner made that you cited in your opening statement. Business
has to underhand that institutionally, it is about the only force
that is really pushing this kind of change, apart from individual
community groups or individual parents or individual foundations
and so forth.

The second thing is that it is very difficult for people to break
down barriers. Teachers are uncomfortable with business people
coming into the classroom. Business people are uncomfortable
doing more than, say, doing volunteer work at the school or giving
outmoded or outdated computers to the school. That is what I
mean when I said not being altruism, but being enlightened self-
interest. So it is terribly important for the business people to begin
to see that they need to engage and overcome some of these bar-
riers. And then, of course, the politicians need te get involved, pub-
lic policy people.

And finally, it takes money. It may not take an enormous
amount of money, but particularly at the beginning, this is the
kind of thing where you are in a start-up effort. It is venture cap-
ital that is important. A businessman is looking at this and he says
it makes sense, but which one of his senior workers is he going to
use as a mentor to train the high school apprentices, and is that
worker prepared to be a mentor? He may be an excellent worker,
but does that worker know anything about teaching? Well, you may
have to run a short coursemaybe not a very long one. And where
is the money going to come from. The business person is already
putting out a certain amount for the apprentice. He is going to give
the workers time. So training for the mentors, and training for the
teachers to reorient the courses, developing a new kind of curricu-
lum as well.

It is not large amounts of capital, but some kind of seed money
is important here, and the people who have gotten startedas I
notice in reading some of the other statementshave depended on
foundation grants here and there. If we are going to get it up to
scale, we are going to have to decide that this is nationally as im-
portant to us as it is to the Germans, or te other countries in Eu-
rope, and we are going to have to put some kind of national com-
mitment behind it.

We may not be talking about big bucks, but something which
helps break the ice, start the process, and get the momentum going
is clearly something that has been important in some communities
that I have been to around the country.

Senator JEFFORDS. I think you may have already answered this
in part, but the inertia within the existing school systems, at least
in my experience, is so hard to combat, and that is certainly the
case here in Washington, DC. You have built-in teachers' unions,
set-ups that are used to dealing with things one way, not used to
meeting with business people, and do not lcnow how to reach out.
How do we overcome that?

Mr. SMITH. That seems to be something that is handled, from
what I have seen, differently in every local or State level. There is
no single formula.
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In Tulsa, OK, for example, it was the Chamber of Commerce that
became most exercised and worried about this, and it took them
well over a year, a year and a half, sitting down with local high
school principals and administrators and junior college administra-
tors to persuade them that there was something here that needed
to be done in the educational system. That is probably the biggest
hurdle to overcome, and it takes leadership, it takes spokesmen
Governor Thompson of Wisconsin has certainly been a very impor-
tant leader in this, as have some other political leaders. I under-
stand Governor Weld is doing more in Massachusetts than he was
initially.

So there are individual political leaders who have to help break
the ice. And I think the other thing is shared experience. If there
is a successful experience in Wisconsin or Massachusetts or Penn-
sylvania or Mainethe former Governor of Maine was very impor-
tant in this process to getting it goingusing those leaders to go
around and help other communities to score that breakthrough is
terribly important. It is hard to break through with the educators,
but what is interesting is that if people can begin to perceive this
as an opportunity and an exciting chance to rethink and rekindle
their whole approach, rather than seeing it as a threat to their
jobsbecause in fact it is not; it is actually an upliftif they can
be persuaded to see that, what you find is that teachers begin to
turn around, and they begin to grab hold of it. But that is a very
difficult learning and adjustment process.

Senator JEFFORDS. In your book, you spend a considerable length
of time on what are cultural differences, blut really educational pol-
icy differences, in the primary grades, grades one through 6 in par-
ticular. How can you be sure to bring all of the young people along
in the learning process and not leave many behind?

You point out how our system seems to reward the bright ones,
but that in Japan, there is a tendency to have the bright ones bring
everybody else along, at least up through the first grades, in order
to make sure they are not left behind.

Mr. SMITH. What is interesting is that when you talk to Ameri-
cansand I am sure you have run into it, tooabout the kind of
dual-education system focused on the noncollege-bound that I have
been talking about and that you are going to talk about through
the rest of this hearing, many Americans will immediate react by
saying, "That is tracking. We do not want to do that. That is track-
ing, and that is unfair. It is particularly unfair to the kinds who
are to wind up in there." I would contend that it is a lot more fair
than leaving them in general education, which does not prepare
them for anything.

But what is interesting is that as you talk to educators and trav-
el around other countries, Germany and Japan in particular, which
I looked at as well as the United States, we actually begin tracking
students far earlier than any other major industrial countries. We
grade from first grade on. If you go into a German school in first
and second grades, there is no grading; there are no academic
grades. They do not put emphasis on that. If you go into Japanese
schools in the first 4 years, they put very little emphasis on aca-
demic grading. It sounds odd; it certainly is not what I expected
because there is so much academic pressure by high school. But
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they believe it is very important, both of those countries, and in
other countries as well, to bring along all the students, to set high
expectations for all the students, to see the potential of all those
students, to get them involved in the kind of group learning around
tables, collaborative education, which is similar to the modern
workplace, where there is a great deal of shared work, whether you
are on an auto assembly line or whether you are working in an in-
surance or banking office. There is a lot of shared work. They put
much more emphasis on acculturation, on socialization, on bringing
everybody alongbut they also set very high standards.

And somehow, what is striking in the Japanese system is that
without putting a great deal of stress on grades in those early
years, and by working very hard to make every kidevery kid
feel at home and keep up with the crowd. They do not let the fast
kids go that much further ahead than the rest of them. They wind
up getting higher academic results than we, who put much more
emphasis on academic results and individual achievement.

Now, those are not my findings. Those are findings of experts
one particular book by Stephenson and Stiegler, "The Learning
Gap," who have done extensive comparative testing.

Senator JEFFORDS. I will have to excuse myself momentarily.
Senator Kennedy, if you want to proceed, go ahead. I will go over
and vote and be right back.

Senator KENNEDY [presiding]. I have not had a chance to chair
a bearing in a while. [Laughter.]

I am glad to see you.
Mr. SMITH. Thank you.
Senator KENNEDY. I will wait until Senator Jeffords gets back to

introduce someone from Boston who is very much involved in youth
training.

In terms of evaluation, one of the more recen t. emphases that we
have seen in Boston is moving away from exams in terms of the
total evaluation, based not so much on the individual results, but
also trying to work together with a group or a team, members of
the class, as well and doing evaluation over a continuing period of
time.

I do not know whether you have looked into that. It seemed that
in terms children in the earlier grades, you were looking at a
broader perspective. I wonder if you have had any contact or know
what any of these other countries are doing in their evaluation of
children.

Mr. SMITH. Well, Senator, what I foundand it makes sense; I
had just never stopped to think about itbut I found that it did
not matter where I want, it did not matter what country I was in,
whether I was in Asia or in Europe or in America, and it did not
matter whether I was in Massachusetts or Oklahoma or California
or Oregonif the kids, particularly young people, who were not
doing well academically, who were turned off, who were bored, who
were taking general education courses that smacked of remedial
English and not-very-touch math and a study hall and a tech
course in some kind of science or shop subject, the minute they got
introduced to an adult world, working situation, whether it was in
a bank, or whether it was in a factory, or whether it was in a hos-
pital, or whether it was in a newspaper, it does not matter where
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it was, the first thing was they began to be taken seriously by the
adult world, and then they began to take themselves seriously.
They then discovered that the adult world really cared about how
they did in their academics, which for many of them comes as a
surprise, particularly in America. In Germany and in Japan, em-
ployers ask to see the transcript; in America, that is a pretty rare
episode. If kids get the message that employers are looking at
grades, and it is going to affect their jobs afterward, that has an
impact.

But the most important impact is to be taken seriously by adults,
and then suddenly, they discover that the math class they are tak-
ing actually affects what it is they are working on, or that the
chemistry class they are taking helps them figure out how to mix
the inks and make them stick, or that the physics class they are
taking with a bit of electricity helps them to work out the program-
ming of a robotand they begin to see the connection. And without
there necessarily being an enormous stress on academic perform-
ance, academic performance starts to go up. Why? Because motiva-
tion changes. It is not that these kids are dumb. They are turned
off. The regular school system is not delivering something that is
getting the best out of them.

And what is particularly fascinating is to see the business reac-
tion. You start going to businessesI was out at the chemical com-
pany in Berkeley, CA not too long ago, and these people took some
inner-city kids out of Oakland Technical High School in a health
career academyand they sort of did it out of the goodness of their
heartsyou talk to the adults now, and they are so excited, they
cannot believe it. They have never known kids like this. Ninety
percent of these kids are blacks or Hispanics. They thought they
were not up to the job. They figured out they were up to the job,
and not only that, they like the kids, they have begun to relate to
them, and it has made an enormous difference at both ends.

You will hear from one of your own bankers shortly about a high
school kid taking on an enormously responsible job that everyone
else would have assumed he could not take on.

What happens is that when you offer the young people the oppor-
tunity, when you engage them in a live situation, and you treat
them as if they are adults, they respond. And these are kids that
everybody has said, "We do not really know what to do with them.
They are not headed for Harvard or for Cal Tech, they are not
headed for Stanford."

You see, part of the difficulty isand from what I have found
outis that all the incentives in the American system for the high
school principals and the high school teachers is a great record on
who they have gotten into college, and the rest of the kids who did
not make it, you are embarrassed about, and you would just as
soon not keep their records. Well, that is not fair to them, and they
also happen to be the majority. So if you start treating them seri-
ously and caring about them, lo and behold, they start to perform.

Senator KENNEDY. Did you form any impressions based upon the
differences in the various ethnic cultures and traditions in terms
of the classroom, because these observations are equally applicable
and true with regard to a multidimensional group of young people,
with all of the diversity you have in language and so on.
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Mr. SMITH. I think what is interesting, Senator, is that the great-
est difficulties that we face in getting effective dual education
working in this country are cultural problems. When you actually
look at the performance of the young people when you put them in
that kind of situation, I do not think it seems to make much dif-
ference who the young people are. It does not matter if they are
inner-city ethnics, or blacks, or Hispanics, or whether they are kids
from a rural area, or whether they are white and from suburban
areas. That does not seem to make a difference.

Where we do have a cultural hangup in America, as we were
talking about just before you came in, is with teachers being wor-
ried about business getting interested and getting into education
"Wait a minutethat is our domain"and business saying, "Well,
it is really the job of the educators to educate the kids. Educate the
kids, put them in the marketplace, and we will hire them."

Well, if you go to other countriesGermany, the Scandinavian
countries, Japan and so forthbusiness and education work to-
gether, and that is where the cultural hangup is. It is not the cul-
tural background of the young people. It is the cultural mind-set
of the adult world that is a factor, at least from what I have seen.

Senator KENNEDY. I think that speaks to the School-to-Work pro-
grams, as you will hear, and we can talk about it later in the hear-
ing.

Did you form any impression about service learning? We have in-
creased activities in many school systems with service in the com-
munity, and there is a sense of trying to relate some of the curricu-
lum to their real life experiences and doing it in a way which is
acadmically both challenging and measurable. This is something
that some of the colleges and schools are thinking about. I do not
know whether you have commented or if it is relevant to your own
experience whether these other countries are doing anything along
those lines.

Mr. SMITH. One of the things that I found repeatedly in traveling
to other countriesAsia and Europe, and particularly around
Americais that the most innovative educators understand that
they have to make education relevant; that one of the reasons why
a lot of kids are turned off, and one of the reasons why education
is not working, where it is not workingand by the way, we used
to have quite a good system 20 or 30 years ago for the kind of
world we lived in, but our world has changedbut one of the
things these people will sayand I cite one in this book, "Rethink-
ing America," Ed Myer, who is the principal founder and director
of Central Park Elementary School in New York, which has an ex-
tensive community service program, has an extensive internship
programis that the worst thing you can say to a kid about school
is that is: "It is academic. You have got to do it to complete a
course requirement. You have got to do it in order to get to the
next class. You have got to do it in order to get a diploma."

So what they have found is effective, and what they are trying
to do is not to use that as the spur or the motivating force, but to
say it is relevant to life, so we are going to make you get outand
every kid in that school does 100 hours of community service.
every kid. And this is in Harlem, with an 80 percent black and His-
panic student body; typical dropout rate, 50 percent. And the grad-
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uation rate from this school is 95 percent; the college entrance rate
out of those graduates is 90 percent. This is Harlem. One hundred
hours of community service for every kid; a semester of work in-
ternship for every kid.

Now, this is not a school-to-work program. This is a standard
high school where they take all the kids in the area, and the only
requirement for admission is that you are at grade level, and oneof your parents will agree to engage with the school, will come to
parent meetingsmust come. What they have foundjust as withthe school-to-work programs that we have looked intois that rel-
evance and getting into the outside community is absolutely criticalto not only exciting the students, but in the end, exciting the teach-
ers. The kids come back turned on. The teachers get turned on.
There is an electric process that begins, and it has a wonderful and
positive chain reaction. And the tragedy is in some ways that this
story is not better-known. You have some wonderful examples com-
ing on later this morning, but they are examples that are known
in their areas, and the word is not out to a lot of America that this
is doable, it is being done, it is important, and it has powerful,
powerful results.

Senator KENNEDY. What is your sense about the principal resist-
ance? Is it just bureaucratic resistance, institutional resistancefrom the education forces?

Mr. SMITH. I think there are two or three things. There is cer-
tainly bureaucratic resistance. But I think we need to look at our
own philosophy. We have a philosophy that everyone will take care
of himself, that it is up to the kid, and it is up to the kid's parents,
that it is up to the young man or the you- g woman to do it.

Well, a lot of people are lost. A lot of parents do not know whatto do. They are having trouble relating to their teenagers on any
problem, let alone the future of their livesSenator, you and Iknow something about that as fathers; it is not always that easy
to talk to kids about this kind of stuff. And the guidance counselors
at the high schools are all oriented toward the college-bound. So be-
ginning to address some of these questions and accepting the no-
tion that more parties ought to be involved is very hand for us, andthere is a lot of resistance there. The guidance counselor is going
to say, "Wait a minute. All my glory is in the college-bound. Do youmean I have really got to worry about these other kids, find themjobs?"

I talked to one high school principal outside of Kansas City, MO,
where we followed some kids. There is a young fellow named JasonFuller whom we followeda very average, typical high school kid
who was not headed for college. We found out he was in an after-
school work, short-order-cook kind of thing. We had been down
there for several weeks and looked into this story, and I asked the
principal, "How do you think this kid and all the others like him
are going to stack up to an I8-year-old in Germany or an 18-year-
old in Japan in terms of competing in the world economy?"

He look.ed at me, and he asked, "Do you mean the high schoolis going to be responsible tbr finding this kid a job? That is his re-sponsibility. That is his family's responsibility."
So I think it is not just bureaucratic. It is part of our philosophy

that it is up to the individual. So that if we begin to understand
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that through collaboration and partnershipyou get the business
involved, you get the teachers involved, the principal involved, the
community involved, the parents involvedthe parents were in-
volved in designing some of these programs as wellwe begin to
find that there is a very powerful force at work.

Senator KENNEDY. One thing that strikes me in a lot of these
school situations is that it is just not "cool" to be smart, and kids
almost have to apologize for being interested in books and in aca-
demic achievement. It has probably always been that way, but it
seems to be more prevalent today, and maybe some of the other
witnesses will comment on it. It is obviously a cultural factor, but
how do you deal with that kind of thing?

Mr. SMITH. That is a great question because you are absolutely
right. The kids who are the core that you want to reach with the
kind of programs you are talking about are precisely the kids who
either feel inadequate because they got tracked back in 2nd grade
and 3rd grade and discovered they were not good academically.
Those kids got a message early on that they were not good, so their
defense is it is not cool. It is not just a teenage attitude that has
come out; it is something that the adult world has projected on the
kids early on in their school experience.

But one of the great things about these practical programs is
that they are not bookish. On the surface, they look as though you
are out there doing something practical, and it is not books you are
working on. The books kind of sneak in the back door. As I was
saying before, the kid is in the hospital, and he begins to under-
stand that if he is going to keep track of these fancy machines, or
if he is in a bank, or he is running a computer, in order to do that,
he has got to understand the mathso suddenly, the math is not
a book subject that he has got to learn; in order to be successful
in the adult world, with these coworkers who are now taking him
or her into the job, he or she has got to pay more attention to the
academics, so the academics kind of sneak in, and you begin to
break down that resistance not by hitting it head-on, but by coming
around the side.

Senator KENNEDY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Senator JEFFORDS. Should I check to see if you did any damage

to my reasoning here, Senator? [Laughter.]
Senator KENNEDY. Not at all. I am anxious to look at the book;

it sounds fascinating.
Senator JEFFORDS. You should; it is incredible. It is wonderfully

well-done.
Senator KENNEDY. I am a great admirer and have read most of

Rick's other books and aiways found them informative. I am really
glad you are here, and I am sorry our other colleagues cannot be
here, because this is important testimony.

If I could, Mr. Chairman, just mention a word about my col-
league from Boston, and I will ask that my introduction be in-
cluded as part of the record.

Senator JEFFORDS. Of course.
Senator KENNEDY. Mr. John Hamill is president of Fleet Bank in

Boston, and he has truly been one of those individuals who has
really challenged the educational systemand I see other friends
from Boston who are here as wellto bring the business commu-
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nity into an active partnership, in one of the most successful pro-
grams that we have in Boston, which is the Pro Tech program,
where business and the schools are working together in the area
of financial services. These are complex and responsible positions
where a missed cued word here or there can have all kinds of im-
plications in an enormously high-powered, important, significant
and extremely successful business.

We have had the good opportunity to visit the training programs,
and John Hamill has really been a leader in Boston and has been
doing a terrific job.

So at an appropriate place, Mr. Chairman, if I could have my
brief remarks of introduction of him placed in the record.

Senator JEFFORDS. Your statement will be so included.
Senator KENNEDY. I have 2 minutes remaining to vote, so that

is what our lives are like around here.
Thank you very, very much.
Senator JEFFORDS. Thank you very much, Senator.
Mr. Smith, there is one other area I. want to talk about with you,

again coming from your book, and that is the relationship between
workers and management, how to get along, and how to improve
productivity through cooperation.

You draw some inferences from the earls, learning situations and
the differences between our Nation and germany and Japan as to
how workers and management cooperate, and how the learning
starts. I wonder if you could just go through that for us?

Mr. SMITH. Well, what was interesting to me is that I really
begin not thinking I was going to look so heavily into education,
and yet the roads lead inevitably to education. What obviously hap-
pened in the global economy in the last 10, 15, 20 years radically
changed the nature of relationships in the most effective businesses
and companies and institutions in the world, starting with Toyota,
in.some people's thinking, starting with the German apprenticeship
and craft tradition, to other people, and just starting in modern
American high-tech industry and others. But what happened was
that people discovered that if you want to have an effective indus-
try, not just mass production, large-volume, low cost, that if you ac-
tually wanted to be agile and drive up productivity and quality, you
had to give more and more responsibility lower and lower m the
factory or in the bank or in the newspaper, whatever. You had to
give responsibility to people who were right out there, doing the
job, because they were the people who were making the car or pro-
ducing the service or whatever it is you were putting out in the
company, and they were the ones who were going to have a direct
impact on the process.

Furthermore, they were the onesand I remember talking to
Don Peterson, the former CEO of Ford, and he said, "Yes, we fi-
nally discovered the problem at Ford was management. We were
trying to run everything from here, and we were mistrusting the
worker. And what we really needed to do if .ve wanted to get high-
er-quality cars, lick the defects problem, improve productivity, and
become more efficient, was to go and ask the workers how to do
itthey had loads of ideas."

Well, what that means is that you need a thinking, participatory
worker in whatever field you are in. It does not matter whether
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you are talking about the white-collar service industry or the blue-
collar manufacturing industry. In fact, those distinctions in the
modern world, with all the technical workers there, really do not
pertain. But no matter what industry you were in, you had to give
more responsibility down at that lower level, and you had to have
a thinking :orker, a participatory worker.

Well, that is not where American education was gauged. Amer-
ican education was directed and targeted historically toward what
General Motors produced, which is an enormous volume cars,
where the person did exactly the same thing every, single day, all
day long, 10 hours a day, 48 weeks or 52 weeks a year, without
thinking about it, without ever being asked by the bosses what to
do.

The minute you turn it around and say those are the people who
can help improve your productivity and quality, then you need to
begin a dialogue, and then you need a higher quality worker. That
is what I think is driving many businesses to say, "Hey, education
is our front line."

That is why Lou Gerstner is complaining about not being able to
upgrade the process. That is why they are spending $30 billion, or
$200 billion, or whatever the estimate is, on remedial education,
because they have discovered that the old educational system is not
doing it. So what is going on is that part of the educational system
is working in the old way, and business is trying to make up here,
and there is this gap. That is the gap we need to close.

But the gap has arisen not because we in America were dumb
or slothful or deliberately inconsiderate. We just were not paying
attention to the nature of the changes that were taking place in the
global economy and their implications for our basic high school
education.

So what has happened in the workplace and in the global econ-
omy, at least as I learned it from folks who were right out there
on the front line, is having direct impact on what we need from
education. And the changing nature of relationships in the work-
placethe greater responsibility of the worker, greater delegation,
greater decentralization, and all kinds of enterprisesmeans you
have got to have everybody operating better.

Now, the Germans and the Japanese were quicker to catch on to
that than we were, particularly because we had such an advantage
in innovation, in technology, in invention. We keep leapfrogging ev-
erybody by inventing something new. They come along behind us,
and they say, well, the Americans invent it, but we will make it
faster and better. And they got very good at that, and we felt the
impact in the 1980's. That is the revolution that is now playing out
through our educational system.

Senator JEFFORDS. We have got to move on, but I want to get
into one other area just briefly. We talked earlier about the prob-
lems of replication, being able to move the inertia and so on. What
role have you found in your experience for modern Information Age
technology and the utilization of new learning techniques through
the utilization of computer technology? Do you see evidence that
that will give us a chance for leap forward?

Mr. SMITH. Well, there is a great fascination for that, and there
is no question if you travel around American schools today that you



find many more computers, all the way down to first and 2nd
grade; you find them even in inner cities as well as in fancy, subur-
ban, "blue stocking" districts.

So there is no question that that has become a factor, and I think
probably we are ahead of some of our global competitorsin the use
of computers. But the problem I found is whether or not that is
hooked up to human learning and the human interrelational skills.

In other words, Americans have a tendency to rely on technology
and say that technology will lick the problem. That is what General
Motors thought would beat the Japanese in the 1980's, that we
would just robotize everything, we would just computerize every-
thing, and we would leapfrog them. That is clearly importantbut
it is only a factor. The teachers have got to be reoriented. The
teachers who are teaching with computers have got to be
reoriented. The programming has got to be effective, not redun-
dant, and imaginative to help the kids learn in ways that are rel-
evant to the outside. They have got to be paired in with other kids
so they learn the teamwork skills and so forth.

So I would say yes, from what I saw and from what people told
me, there is something to be gained there. But there is a risk that
we will suddenly say, Oh, well, the computers and the technology
will do it all, and we can relax. That would be the gravest mistake
of all.

Senator JEFFORDS. Thank you very much. Again, I want to com-
mend you on your book. It is probably the best-documented book
that I have ever seen on such a difficult subject. You spent many,
many hours o:i itcan you estimate how many hours you spent?

Mr. SMITH. I do not know how many hours, but I spent 31/2 years
putting together the "Challenge to America" series for PBS and
writing the book "Rethinking America." So I would say about 31/2
years. If you can figure the hoursI do not work a 40-hour week,
Senatornor does anyone else in this room, I know.

Senator JEFFORDS. Thank you very much. I look forward to work-
ing with you in the future.

Mr. SMITH. Thank you so much.
Senator JEFFORDS. Our second panel is comprised of witnesses

who will testify about the efforts of large national corporations or
groups of large corporations and their efforts in vocational edu-
cation. Carver Gayton, Ph.D.I know Senator Gorton wanted to be
here and introduce you, and he may yet arriveDr. Carver Gayton
is corporate director of college and university relations for the Boe-
ing Company. Prior to his tenure at Boeing, Dr. Gayton worked as
a professor of public administration, a university director of affirm-
ative action, a special agent for the FBI, and a high school teacher
of history and English. lDr. Gayton has served on a wide variety of
national, State and local boards and is recognized as an expert on
global education issues.

Next, Rebecca Taylor, Ph.D., is formerly a New York City junior
high school principal and has been the executive director of the Vo-
cational Foundation since 1984. Having earned a bachelor's degree
from Duke University and a master's in education from New York
University, Dr. Taylor earned a Ph.D. in language literacy and
learning from Fordham University. During her time at the Voca-
tional Foundation, Dr. Taylor has been an effective fundraiser and
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administrator. She has also been extremely innovative in develop-
ing new programs in education, most notably with the development
of the "Moving Up" demonstration project.

Dr. Gayton, please proceed.
STATEMENTS OF CARVER C. GAYTON, CORPORATE DIRECTOR,

COLLEGE AND UNIVERSITY RELATIONS, THE BOEING COM-
PANY, SEATTLE, WA; AND REBECCA J. TAYLOR, EXECUTIVE
DIRECTOR, VOCATIONAL FOUNDATION, INC., NEW YORK, NY
Mr. GAYTON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
It is a distinct honor and pleasure to have the opportunity to be

before you this morning.
Until the late 1980's, The Boeing Company's support to colleges

and universities was focused for the most part on 4-year institu-
tions. While this continues, the company recognizes the need for in-
dustry to be more actively involved in improving education, skills
and employability of the 75 percent of our youth who will not com-
plete a 4-year college education, in other words, a baccalaureate de-
gree.

Boeing has developed and implemented a school-to-work effort
that promotes and supports the nationally recognized tech prep
programs. A tech prep program combines a high school and com-
munity college competency-based curriculum in applied academic
and vocational technical courses that leads to an associate degre
in technology.

These programs prepare students for entry-level jobs in the
workplace as well as for continued education that could lead to ad-
vanced degrees.

Boeing's involvement in the tech prep progrran is being done in
two phases. The initial phase was to help build the applied aca-
demic foundation of the secondary school system. The next phase
was to promote the development of a statewide manufacturing
technology degree program within tech prep and provide a work-
based student internship program related to manufacturing tech-
nology.

With regard to the first phase, which went from 1990 to 1993,
the company's approach to support and promote tech prep was to
first provide funds to establish applied academic programs in var-
ious high schools throughout the State of Washington, as well as
funds to local community colleges to develop articulation agree-
ments with those schools to allow students to earn college credit
while in high schoolto earn credit toward the associate degree.

Boeing is so committed to tech prep that it provided over $3 mil-
lion during the initial 3 years to help develop the tech prep in the
Pacific Northwest. The primary elements included providing seed
grants for 59 high schools throughout Washington State implement
applied academic programs, which include principles of technology,
which is basically an applied physics program; applied mathe-
matics; applied communications. Most of these kinds of programs
comes out of the Center for Occupational Research and Develop-
ment.

A second element was awarding articulation grants to commu-
nity colleges to create a tech prep partnership between the high
schools and community colleges in curriculum development, which
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allows juniors and seniors in high school to take courses which
would provide credit toward an associate degree.

Initiating a summer high school teacher internship program was
also one of our efforts in this first phase, which gives applied aca-
demics teachers compensated experience in a manufacturing work-
place environment that could be taken back into the classroom.

In our second phase, we focused on developing a manufacturing
technology degree program, which started in 1993. In January of
1993, Boeing and representatives from other industries, labor, edu-

4 cation and State government, formed an ad hoc committee char-
tered to promote and support the development of a manufacturing
education program for Washington State's existing and future work
force.

I think it should be pointed out with regard to this committee
that we did not have any blessing from the State government, from
the legislature, or whatever. This was a grassroots effort.

This group assisted the community and technical colleges in de-
veloping a manufacturing technology degree program that will
teach students the broad and basic skills required to effectively
function in today's increasingly complex and competitive manufac-
turing organizations. These initial efforts resulted in State ap-
proval in 1994 of the first ever competency-based technical degree,
which requires students to demonstrate both knowledge and skills.
In other words, we are not talking about the amount of Carnegie
units that they get, the amount of seat time they have in the class-
room; they have to demonstrate what they know.

The group's activities include identifying the basic manufacturing
entry-level skills; soliciting the involvement of other manufacturing
firms in the State; advising the secondary and community and
technical colleges of a core curriculum that responds to industry's
needs; determining methods of measuring and evaluating the stu-
dents' attainment of competencies; and developing a recommended
process of how industry can effectively become involved in tech
prep.

This organization, now called the Manufacturing Technology Ad-
visory Group, or MTAGwe have about 17 manufacturing compa-
nies that are involved in this efforthas recently been awarded a
$429,000 grant from the National Science Foundation to support
curriculum development in both the high school and community
college systems in Washington State.

In February of 1993, The Boeing Company approved a summer
internship program for students enrolling in a manufacturing tech-
nology program. This program provides students with three pro-

. gressive summer sessions that are offered in between their 11th
and 12th, 12th and 13th, and 13th and 14th academic years, in
other words, going on into the community college level.

The objectives of the summer internship program are to intro-
duce students to career opportunities in manufacturing, teach basic
factory skills and to assist in selecting specialty fields within man-
ufacturing. Our primary concern is to he able to provide a broad-
based understanding of the whole area of manufacturing. The ses-
sions are being coordinated with high schools and colleges to en-
sure that the instruction complements the students' academic
courses.
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I have a graph here that I would like to explainI think all of
you have copies of itbut I would like to explain how this intern-
ship program operates.

First of all, you have a clear pathway of study, and that pathway
of study with regard to our program is manufacturing. Then, the
assumption is that there wi l! be career awareness frwn kinder-
garten, through the 10th gradethey will have an understanding
of a variety of careers that are out there. And then, beginning at
the end of the 11th grade, they will come into The Boeing Company
and take basic manufacturing coursesthis is the work-based
learning effortwith emphasis on career exploration and basic
shop classes.

Then, they go back into school, and at the end of the 12th grade,
the courses they are taking will complement what they have al-
ready taken in the internship, and they will have an intermediate
manufacturing experience, work-based experience, with the focus
on intermediate shop practices and specialty explorationfor ex-
ample, if they want to go into plastics, or if they want to go into
electronics or into machining, they would begin looking at those
specialties within manufacturing.

And then, at the end of the 13th grade, that is, after their first
year of community or technical college, they would have another
experience, the advanced manufacturing experience, and the num-
ber of hours doubles from what they had previously, and they will
have a mentoring and shadowing experience. Then they go back
into the community college and finish up with their degree, and
they will be ready to go, coming into companies like The Boeing
Company.

The intern program began in the summer of 1993, with 25 stu-
dents and is expected to reach over 300 students by 1997. We have
about 200 coming in this coming summer. Concurrent with the stu-
dent intern program, the company will continue the teacher intern-
ship for secondary and 2-year colleges that was started during
phase one. The teacher internships have been expanded from 20 to
the current level of 35 educators from the participating high
schools and colleges. Boeing's investment in the tech prep and ap-
plied academics programs since 1990 has exceeded $5 million.

In conclusion, I believe it is critical that tech prep funding con-
tinue to support our efforts and tech prep activities throughout
Washington State. Through continued support of the Carl Perkins
tech prep funding, we can be assured of highly skilled students
completing a manufacturing technology associate degree.

Boeing is one of the Nation's largest exporters, and for us to
maintain a technical edge and to maintain our position as the
world's number one aerospace company, it is important to continue
tech prep support.

Of the various educational reform efforts, tech prep has one of
the best chances of becoming a truly collaborative partnership
amongst educators, labor, government, and business and industry.

Thank you very much for this opportunity to share The Boeing
Company's position on tech prep.

Senator PELL Ipresidingl. Thank you very much.
(The prepared statement of Mr. Gayton may be found in the ap-

pendix. I
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Senator PELL. We now turn to Dr. Taylor, please.
Ms. TAYLOR. Thank you very much.
I would also like to express my appreciation to you, Senator, and

to the other members of the committee for your interest in Voca-
tional Foundation. We need strong advocates in this field, and we
value your support and interest.

I am delighted to have the opportunity to address the subject of
the business role in Vocational Foundation and share with you the
information, insight, and successful approaches our organization
has developed after almost 60 years of experience in preparing
young people for employment and finding them jobs.

First, I would like to give you an overview of our organization.
Then I will describe one of our very successful approaches to voca-
tional education, and identify business' role in that approach. Fi-
nally, two very strong recommendations will conclude my testi-
mony.

Vocational Foundation was one of the first organizations in the
country established to help young people find jobs and join the
work force. Established in 1936 in New York City, interestingly
enough by a group of businessmen, to help youth with uncertain
futures obtain employment and thus gain self-respect and self-suffi-
ciency, the organization today provides vocational education and
job placements services for out-of-school minority youth from New
York City's poorest neighborhoods. Eighty-three percent are high
school dropouts, 50 percent are welfare recipients, and at least 32
percent are teen parents. We work with approximately 800 to 1,000
youth each year.

We might be categorized as an alternative education program, a
community-based organization, or a social service organization, but
basically, we are a front-line, direct service organization preparing
minority, economically disadvantaged youth who are high school
dropouts for entry-level employment and future careers.

The program that I am going to describe today was developed
primarily to help out-of-school youth gain employment, but the
model can be used equally as successfully with in-school youth.

This particular approach is called "Moving Up: A Career Ad-
vancement Program." It has been highly successful, I am delighted
to report in this age when so many negative reports are being pre-
sented about vocational education and training programs. And
when I say it is a successful program, I want to define the ways
in which we are measuring success.

Given the fact that our board of directors and our organization
has a businesslike approach, our outcomes are very solid and very
measurable. We look at such specific things as ..he number of
young people placed in jobs, wages earned, number of months on
the job, promotions, number obtaining a diploma, number of college
enrollments, and percentage of young people remaining drug-free,
child-free, and crime-free.

This approach that we call Moving Up has four components, and
I am very pleased to say that in many ways, the model really rep-
resents the dual-education approach that Mr. Smith addressed ear-
lier; so on a small scale, we are moving in that direction.

The first component is classroom training. During the 3 to 5
months of classroom training, young people are in classes 8 hours
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a day, 5 days a week, fully immersed in employment-focused class-
es on computer skills, social and communication skills, problem-
solving, business English and math, industry-specific technical
skills, career path, and industry trends.

During the classroom day, a typical work day is replicated or
simulated by having trainees attend classes from 9 a.m. to 5 p.m.
and dress in appropriate office attire.

The second component, implemented after the 3 to 5 months of
classroom training, is placement in a full-time private sector job. In
these jobs, young people generally earn between $5 and $12 an
hour initiallyand that rate is usually directly related to the level
of skill they have acquired during their training and the specific
field in which they have participated in classroom training.

The third component of this program, which is the one that I
want to address most specifically today and emphasize, because it
is a feature that is most unique and is sorely missing in so many
of our programs, is weekly job coaching after job placement by a
career advisor who is a full-time VFI professional counselor.

This weekly job coaching after job placement continues for at
least 24 months to help the young person keep the job, gain addi-
tional skills and education, and advance along a career path.

The career advisor, as you might imagine, helps the young per-
son resolve work-related problems involving supervisors, peers and
assigned tasks, address personal crises that interfere with steady
work performance and attendance, gain further training, education
and/or experience needed to move ahead and attain raises and pro-
motions.

The range of job coaching activities includes job site visits, brief
conferences with the young person's supervisor, meeting the youth
for lunch, telephone counseling after work or on the weekend, and
evening and weekend social and cultural activiCes to build a pee-
support network and maintain contact. Evening workshops for
skills upgrading and additional educational training are offered
also at VFI twice a week.

The fourth component of this program is continuity with a caring
adult throughout these 3 years of training activity. And interest-
ingly enough, many of the apprenticeship programs last for around
3 years, so the fact that our activities are sequenced for approxi-
mately the same period of time is somewhat interesting.

Results of this approach obtained to date indicate that the Mov-
ing Up model is effective in helping inner-city youth join the work
force and become economically self-sufficient. For example, a com-
parison of data from the pilot project and data from the Job Corps
model, as well as other available comparison data, indicates the fol-
lowing.

Between 24 and 32 percent of Job Corps participants completed
vocational training, and 16 percent obtained a high school diploma
or general equivalence diploma. In comparison, information for
inner-city youth in the Moving Up pilot project indicates 91 percent
of those enrolled in the classroom training completed that training,
and 53 percent earned a general equivalency diploma. These re-
sults really represent significant achievement and are substantially
higher than the results achieved through the Job Corps model.
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Similarly, the job placement goal set nationally for federally-
funded youth employment programs is 41 percent of enrolled par-
ticipants. But 93 percent of the first group of Moving Up partici-
pants were placed in jobs.

Also, particularly in New York Cityand perhaps this is a na-
tional standard-55 percent of the youth placed in jobs lose those
jobs within 30 days; however, with this approach called Moving Up,
69 percent of the participants were employed for more than 12
months. In other words, they were employed at the end of the 12-
month tracking period, and we are looking at the number of
months that they have remained employed since this time.

Within this approach, businesses have played the role of provid-
ing resources, guidance, and job opportunities. Employers and in-
dustry representatives have served on industry advisory boards in-
volved in developing, evaluating and revising classroom curricula;
provided teachers and administrators with information about the
requirements of the workplace and career advancement as well as
industry trends; arranged internships; hired program graduates
and encourdged other employers to hire young people; and worked
cooperatively with the VFI career advisors to help each young per-
son succeed on the job and earn a promotion or a salary increase.

The value of this approach is that it can work within the coun-
try's economic system as it exists today. It does not require the cre-
ation, approval, and financing of a nationwide formal apprentice-
ship system. Moreover, it does not rely on employers for participa-
tion or success, or ask much of employers.

This is particularly significant in light of a survey of 4,000 com-
panies that found that less than 5 percent were involved in any
work experience or work-learn program.

Other advantages of this approach are an emphasis on guided ex-
periential learning in the workplace, and second, a learn-and-earn
approach that permits youth to earn and income while gaining job
skills and additional postsecondary education and/or training.

On the other hand, there are obstacles to implementing this ap-
proach on a wide scale. Currently, there are few if any Government
dollars available to provide the critically important 2 years of job
coaching after job placement. VFI has implemented this aspect of
the component solely with private funds obtained from foundations
and corporations to date.

Also, Government funds for classroom training have already been
drastically reduced. We were informed as late as yesterday that 50
percent of our current funds for classroom training would be elimi-
nated as of July 1st. This means, obviously, that we can serve less
than half of the young people that we are currently working with.

Moreover, the shift to block grants may mean that all of these
funds are eliminated eventually.

Despite the current bleak picture for vocational education and
work force development programs for youth, I would like to con-
clude my testimony by identifying the two most importar.". roles
businesses can play in such programs if these programs continue
to exist.

First, business can and must provide quality work experience op-
portunities through internships, job shadowing, part-time or full-
time employment, so that at least 50 percent of vocational edu-
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cation activity occurs outside classroom walls, whether school walls
or college walls. I want to say that again and emphasize that re-
peatedly. Even the best-designed, best-run classroom program can-
not duplicate real world work experience, and it is absolutely criti-
cal that the majority of vocational education and job training prep-
aration occur outside any classroom setting, even the best class-
room setting.

Hopefully, future legislation will provide busin,:ss the oppor-
tunity to play a role in providing this work experience.

Second, business should play a convening and advocacy role in
generating national interest on the part of educators, Government
officials and parents, in building a work force development system
and creating an environment in which youth employment and voca-
tional education programs will have the same value, prestige and
importance as academic college preparatory programs.

Thank you.
[The prepared statement of Ms. Taylor may be found in the ap-

pendix.]
Senator PELL. I must ask you to excuse me for a roll call vote.

I just want to express my joy that this hearing is being held and
congratulate the chairman on holding the hearing and ask that,
without objection, my statement be inserted in the record.

[The prepared statement of Senator Pell follows:1

PREPARED STATEMENT OF SENATOR PELL

Mr. Chairman, I commend you for holding a second hearing on
the reauthorization of vocational education. Today we will focus on
a key issue: the relationsh;p between vocational education and in-
dustry. As we seek to integrate academic and vocational skills, we
must also seek to translate those skills into real life experiences.
Partnerships between schools and businessesstudents and profes-
sionalscan often provide the necessary catalyst to translate chem-
istry classes into future careers.

In my home state of Rhode Island, Dupont de Nemours & Com-
pany, Inc. and the William M. Davies Jr. Career and Technical
High School have developed an innovative partnership based on a
solid principle: a mutual commitment to life-long learning. They
share resources and expertise in a collaborative effort to meet the
needs of students, schools and local and regional business and in-
dustry. Due to the partnership, Davies can offer high-level, state-
of-the-art instruction to its students and Dupont can nurture po-
tential employees.

To my mind, partnerships such as the Dupont-Davies are right
on the mark: They provide a world-class education for our students
to become future leaders in the global work force. I look forward
to the testimony from our witnesses and thank the Chairman again
for holding this hearing.

Senator JEFFORDS. We have a tag team here, so we can keep the
hearing going.

Dr. Gayton, in your testimony, you mentioned that Boeing made
the focus of its educational investments on tech-prep and school-to-
work in the late 1980's. Why did your company decide to make this
a priority and how much does Boeing spend on these efforts?
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Mr. GAYTON. Mr. Chairman, in relation to the last part of your
question, as indicated in my remarks, up to this point with regard
to this particular program, we have spent about $5 million over the
last 5 years.

With regard to higher education, which I can speak to more di-
rectly, I guess we spend about $4 million a year for those kinds of
efforts.

Senator JEFFORDS. Is that a total of $9 million?
Mr. GAYTON. A total of $9 millionthat is with regard to the

higher education, and then the $5 million. And we have support for
K through 12 education, which would probably be around another
$3 million, so that would make it right around $12 million.

The reason why we got involved in this particular program in the
late 1980's was because of the fact that the majority of people who
come to the Bo:ling company are not necessarily those with bacca-
laureate degrees. So the question was raised by one of our senior
vice presidents that we are doing all this work, and K through 12
education, with a focus toward those young people who will be mov-
ing on toward a baccalaureate degree, and we are doing all this
business with regard to higher educationbut what are we doing
for those young people who are going into vocational technical pro-
grams? A lot of employees come into our company with that kind
of background.

So the question was raised, and that is when we began looking
at some other means by which we could impact on that particular
group of folks.

Now, just to put this in perspective, between 1986 and 1991, we
hired about 65,000 employees at the Boeing Company. Within that
65,000, 60 of them were the ages 17, 18, and 19-60 of them out
of that 65,000. What that indicated was that the overwhelming ma-
jority of the people whom we were bringing into the company had
had experiencethey had been out of school for some period of
time, and then they had gone on to some other companies and
worked in those companies. So those were the individuals we hired,
based on their experience, rather than concentrating on those who
were coming directly out of the high school or even the community
college.

Senator JEFFORDS. Has that investment paid off, and do you an-
ticipate continuing it, or do you have hope that the schools will re-
lieve you from that responsibility?

Mr. GAYTON. Well, again, as I indicated in my presentation, I
think that with regard to assuring that we are going to have high-
ly-skilled people coming to The Boeing Company and other similar
kinds of companies, that we have to work collaboratively with the
education community, with labor, with parents and with commu-
nity organizations to ensure that we are going to be successful in
this regard.

So we are pleased with the direction that we are going. We know
that it is going to have to be a continuous involvement. It is not
a matter of saying that we are going to put 3 or 5 years into this
effort, and then we are going to stop. I think the general feeling
among the leadership of The Boeing Company is that we have to
sustain our efforts in working with the education community, with
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labor and with others to ensure that we are going to be successful
in terms of having highly-skilled people coming into our work force.

Senator JEFFORDS. Thank you.
Dr. Taylor, the list of companies that you have among your sup-

porters is very impressiveAmerican Express, Chemical Bank,
Con Edison, Turner Network Television, Arthur Andersen and
Company, just to name a few. How do you go about recruiting busi-
nesses, and do the businesses that are presently supporters help
you in recruiting other businesses?

Ms. TAYLOR. Our board members, who are brought primarily
from the business community, reach out to their friends and con-
tacts to involve businesses in participating with us.

We find that employers who have worked with us, who have had
a successful relationship with us, who are very proud of the young
people that they have hired and are pleased with the young peo-
ple's performance on the job talk to other employers and advocate
on behalf of the young people to encourage employers to take a
more active role in really offering young people a chance.

I would like to echo again and support many of the statements
that Mr. Smith made, because they were very much in line with
experiences that I have gained after 15 years in the New York City
School system, 5 of which I served as a junior high school principal,
and now 10 years in the job training field.

Young people, when offered the opportunity to handle respon-
sibility and to master high-level skills, will respond to that oppor-
tunity. If really treated with respect as adults and expected to
achieve at high levels, the young people will respond, even if at any
given moment, their skill level is relatively low.

We have found that employers who have accepted this premise
and who have hired our young people have been pleased with the
results, and they advocate on our behalf in terms of bringing more
employers sort of into the fold to support this effort.

We also have on staff five employee relations specialists whose
main job, again, 7 to 8 hours a day, is to contact employers to find
out where positions are available, to advise our staff on the de-
mands of the workplace ard of employers' expectations, and then
to match the skill level of each young person with the job require-
ments.

I would also like to support the recommendation of having job
placement counselors in each high school. I think that that is par-
ticularly important.

I also just want to emphasize the sentiments of the other speak-
ers that the degree to which we can have close cooperation between
business and education will represent the degree to which we can
have an effective work force, which I know is the point and purpose
of today's hearing.

Senator JEFFORDS. Have you received any State or Federal fund-
ing?

Ms. TAYLOR. Interestingly enough, yes. About 60 percent of our
funding is JTPA funding, which is disappearing rapidly. As I men-
tioned earlier, I learned just yesterday that the highly successful
program that I was just describing that has generated such great
results is in jeopardy. We expect that at least 50 percent of our
funding will be eliminated immediately as of July 1, and with the
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switch to block grants, the entire future of our job placement effort
is in jeopardy, which creates some degree of uncertainty, as I am
sure you can imagine.

But I am also pleased to say that we have been very fortunate
to gain a great deal of foundation and corporate support as well as
individual contributions from the private sector. So that mixture of
private and public funds has really let us put together this project
that I was describing earlier, where we took the 5 months of JTPA-
funded classroom training, which was obviously not producing the
results that anybody wanted to see, and supplemented it with 24
months of weekly job coaching after job placement, to help young
people, first, keep that job, which is a challengein all honesty, we
find it is more difficult for a young person to keep a job once placed
with an employer than in some cases it is to get him hiredbut
by supplementing the 5 months of publicly-funded JTPA classroom
training with this 2 years of follow-up job coaching, which has a
much lower cost than the initial classroom training, we have been
able to help young people really become solid, productive members
of the work force, so that the young people were pleased, and the
employers were pleased.

But we do, to address your original question, have a mixture of
public and private funding, and I think that is what has enabled
us to be far more successful in terms of generating innovative
projects. But I am pleased to say in light of today's conference that
we have recently received a $2 million challenge grant from a cor-
poration, Tiber Management Corporation, which I think again
shows that possibility and hope that the business community will
remain interested in this field and in helping young people make
that transition from school to work, or from the streets to work, as
is sometimes the case.

Senator JEFFORDS. I wanted to ask you how we can help other
entities like yours form, and I think you have already answered it
by saying not to cut off the funding.

Ms. TAYLOR. Exactly, exactly. Obviously, it is impossible to gen-
erate the results that you want to generate and to help young peo-
ple make a transition from school to work if there are not adequate
resources. The resources do not guarantee results, but you can be
certain that without those resources, it is impossible to gather any
results.

Senator JEFFORDS. We have got to move alongI understand we
are getting moved from this room at 12:30. So I deeply appreciate
your testimony, which was excellent and very helpful. I look for-
ward to working with you in the future, and we will have some
other written questions for you, if you do not mind.

Mr. GAYTON. Mr. Chairman, thank you very much. I would just
like to mention also that I have some additional material from the
Center for Occupational Research and Development, "Making Stu-
dents Work-Ready." There are examples of several companies that
have work-based learning experiences that relate directly to the
tech-prep activities.

Senator JEFFORDS. I appreciate that very much.
Thank you both.
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Our third panel consists of representatives from local and re-
gional businesses which have been active and extremely successful
in promoting business and school partnerships.

John Hamill has been president of the Fleet Bank of Massachu-
setts since 1992. Prior to joining Fleet, he spent more than 12
years with the Shawmut Corp. Mr. Hamill also serves on a number
of boards and is chairman of the board of Pathway Health Net-
work, the parent of Deaconess, New England Baptist, and three
community hospitals. He is also the chairman of "The Challenge to
Leadership," an initiative to encourage greater cooperation among
business, Government, religious, labor, and education and civic
leaders.

The second panelists are Earl Jaskol and Elizabeth Volard, to-
gether. Today's theme has been "the creation and support of part-
nerships," and our next witnesses will be testifying as partners and
members of the National Council on Economic Education. Earl
Jaskol is founder and president of J&J Flock Products and Film
Tech Corporation, which began in 1980. He is recognized in the Le-
high Valley as an entrepreneur and community leader dedicated to
advancing the highest standards in business and education, under-
standing the need for mutually beneficial partnership between
business and the community.

Mr. Jaskol serves on the Guardian Advisory Council of the Na-
tional Federation of Independent Business, the executive commit-
tee . of the Northampton County Development Corporation, the
board of directors of the Ben Franklin Partnership and Manufac-
turers Resource Center, and the board of directors of the Penn-
sylvania Council on Economic Education.

Elizabeth Volard is president of the Virginia Council on Eco-
nomic Education. Prior to 1988, she was the director of the James
Madison University Center for Economic Education. Ms. Volard
has over 20 years' experience in economic education and adds inter-
national research to her credentials, having studied economic edu-
cation in Scandinavia, Belgium, and Germany. She also serves as
vice president of the National Association of Economic Educators
and is a member of the board of directors of the Virginia Council
on Economic Education.

David AdomyetzSenator Frist wisLed to be here, and hopefully,
he will be coming downis regional director of sales and market-
ing for the Rogers Group in Nashville, TN. He has worked for the
group, which produces construction materials for residential, com-
mercial and highway projects, for 15 years. He also serves as a
member of the steering committee of the Giles Company, the Ten-
nessee Business and Industry Education Partnership, and the Ten-
nessee School-to-Work Transition Advisory Group, and has coordi-
nated the Rogers Group partnership in education effort with seven
schools in Tennessee and Alabama.

IThe prepared statements of Senators Frist and Kennedy follow:1

PREPARED STATEMENT OF SENATOR FRIST

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I commend you for holding this hear-
ing on the very important role that businesses can play in voca-
tional education.
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I would like to introduce Dave Adomyetz. Mr. Adomyetz is the
regional director of sales and marketing for The Rogers Group, the
largest privately held crushed stone producer in the United States.
The Rogers Group is headquartered in Nashville, TN.

Mr. Adomyetz serves on the steering committee of the Giles
County Tennessee Business/Industry/Education Partnership, and
on the State of Tennessee's school-to-work transition advisory
group. He is the coordinator of The Rogers Group's partnership in
education effort with seven schools in Alabama and Tennessee.

Mr. Adomyetz, I welcome you here today and look forward to
your testimony. I commend you and The Rogers Group for the good
work you are doing in this area.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF SENATOR KENNEDY

It is with great pleasure that I introduce John Hamill, president
of Fleet Bank of Massachusetts. Mr. Hamill exemplifies the leader-
ship of the Boston business community in its efforts to support
youth employment through the Boston Compact. More recently, he
has lead Fleet Bank's efforts at integrating working and learning
through Project Pro Tech. There are few in the country who will be
as able to advise us on changes we need to make to improve the
school to work transition for students.

John P. Hamill was named president of Fleet Bank of Massachu-
setts in October 1992.

Prior to joining Fleet, Mr. Hamill spent more than 12 years with
Shawmut 13ank Corp. as president, and before that he served as
president and CEO of Bank One Trust Company. He began his
banking career in 1965 as deputy general counsel of Chemical
Bank in New York.

Mr. Hamill serves as chairman of the board of Pathway Health
Network, the parent of Deaconess, New England Baptist and three
community hospitals. He is a director of Liberty Mutual Insurance
Companies. He also serves as chairman of the Challenge To Lead-
ership, an initiative to encourage greater cooperation among busi-
ness, government, religious, labor educational, and civic leaders.
He serves on many boards in Massachusetts, and is also leading
the group of New England business and community leaders whose
objective is to bring the Summer Olympics to Boston.

Senator JEFFORDS. Mr. Hamill, will you please start?

STATEMENTS OF JOHN HAMILL, PRESIDENT, FLEET BANK OF
MASSACHUSETTS, BOSTON, MA; DAVID ADOMYETZ, RE-
GIONAL DIRECTOR OF SALES AND MARKETING, ROGERS
GROUP, INC., ELKMONT, AL; EARL JASKOL, PRESIDENT AND
CHIEF EXECUTIVE OFFICER, J&J FLOCK PRODUCTS, INC.,
EASTON, PA; AND ELIZABETH VOLARD, PRESIDENT, VIR-
GINIA COUNCIL ON ECONOMIC EDUCATION, ON BEHALF OF
THE NATIONAL COUNCIL ON ECONOMIC EDUCATION, NEW
YORK, NY

Mr. HAMILL. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I am John Hamill, president of Fleet Bank in Boston, MA. With

me today is Mr. William Spring, who is the School to Career Lead-
er on the Boston School Board, recently appointed by Mayor
Manino in our city, and also co-chairs the Massachusetts School-to-
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Work Task Force on behalf of Governor Weld. Mr. Spring is an ex-
pert and a member of the staff of the Federal Reserve Bank in Bos-
ton.

You have had such eloquent testimony here today that it would
be difficult to enhance it, but let me at least from a personal per-
spective give you our recent experience with regard to the efforts
in Boston.

I have been involved in a variety of school-to-work and edu-
cational efforts in Boston over the last 10 years, but through the
Private Industry Council leadership in the most recent 3 or 4
years, we have begun a school-to-work program where teachers and
workplace supervisors began meeting with one another to integrate
lessons learned on the job.

We were very proud just last May when Chris Brady, a young
man who was working at Fleet as part of the school-to-work pro-
gram, was chosen to introduce the President of the United States
here in Washington at the School-to-Work Opportunities Act sign-
ing.

Mr. Brady was asked what he did in the job, and he got a big
roar from the crowd of assembled Congressmen, Senators, and the
President in particular, when he said that his responsibility was
making sure that the bank filed appropriately the forms with re-
gard to large cash transactions. And I can tell you, as somebody
who participated in a Senate hearing that was not quite as amica-
ble as this one about 7 or 8 years ago, when banks had not filed
those forms appropriately, that Chris Brady had a job that is very,
very important to me, because if those forms are not filed properly,
with the right information, our bank is in deep trouble.

We were very proud to have Chris work for us while he was in
high school. He was part of a process that brought high school stu-
dents to our bank in order to be able to have a more realistic work
experience and job experience.

What we found, as Mr. Smith indicatedand Mr. Smith has not
been in Boston, but he has been in other places in this country
is that the students who are working in our bank, and go back to
their classrooms and have the experience that they have in our
bank, find that their academic scores go up, that their interest
level increases, and that they are then ready for jobs in our bank
and in other organizations, jobs that are better jobs than they oth-
erwise would have been able to have.

We are very, very proud of the program that has been put to-
gether. A number of the banks and hospitals that you mentioned
I chair the board of Pathway, which has Deaconess Hospital as one
of its members, and we have a number of high school students
working at the Deaconess Hospital as part of this program also.

All of this happened in a bipartisan effort. George Bush when
President had youth apprenticeship pilots launched. As I men-
tioned, President Clinton signed the School-to-Work Opportunities
Act. I think the payback on this is very important. These are not
students who are coming to us who are being given grants. They
are being paid for good work.

At a luncheon that I hosted where Chris Brady and the 22 other
students who worked at our bank last year were honored, I brought
together the principal of this high school, Tom Hennessey, along
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with the managers of nur bank for whom these 22 students worked
throughout the bank. I think the eloquence of their testimony to
the fact that if everybody in the bank worked as these students
did, our bank would do even better than it does today.

The fact that those managers are invested in these students, and
in fact those students feel that if indeed they could have their
friends look up to them in other ways that they look up to them
because of their job involvement, they would be on top of the world
because they feel that they have something that their friends
would like to have and I think are acting as role models for.

So it is with great concern that we hear that Congress is think-
ing perhaps of repealing the School-to-Work Opportunities Act with
little more than a year under its belt. My appeal is simple: Do not

f do it. Do not repeal that Act. And simultaneously, if in fact we are
going to preserve the gains of this bipartisan initiative, even if it
placed inside of a block grant or consolidation, I urge you to des-
ignate a certain percentage of the funds specifically to 1De used for
school-to-work initiatives, to allow us to continue to do what we are
doing.

The money that is coming is a small part of the total Federal
budget, but the leverage of that money is enormous. One million
dollars in the case of Boston has been leveraged many, many times
over. We have created entities throughout the State of Massachu-
setts called regional employment boards, which act as the conven-
ers for school and business and community colleges.

I think the program works spectacularly. You have had great tes-
timony here from Mr. Smith about his travels around the country
and around the world. This is a program that is just off the ground;
it dies in 2001 a natural death; it is not a big bureaucracy. So I
would urge you to keep it in place.

Thank you.
Senator JEFFORDS. Thank you very much.
1The prepared statement of Mr. Hamill may be found in the ap-

pendix.]
Senator JEFFORDS. Mr. Adomyetz, please go ahead.
Mr. ADOMYETZ. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. It is an honor for me

to be here today.
Let me come from a different angle. Over the past 10 years, our

company has noticed that the gap between the skills needed for
students to enter the workplace and the skills that they have on
graduating from high school has widened. Some of this is probably
a result of the rapid introduction of personal computers into class-
rooms and the workplace, but a big part is also business' new focus
on achieving high levels of customer satisfaction.

In our company, we have embraced the principles of TQM, total
quality management. TQM says that we have a need to look at our
input, our process of production, and the output.

We receive input in the form of material components to produce
things, but we also receive people as new employees. This brings
me to my being here today. It is easy to sit back and criticize our
educators and say that they are not producing employable stu-
dents, graduates that we need as business and industry.

However, TQM says that we have an obligation to advise, to edu-
cate, to inform, to do whatever we have to do to make sure that
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our suppliers or our vendors understand our needs, understand our
specifications, understand our requirements.

So Rogers Group decided that we were going to take that ap-
proach into the schools and see if it was accepted. As a result, we
have been accepted graciously in every school system for the most
part. There are some people who are skeptical, some educators who
say, We will never let business and industry tell us how to educate
our students. But by the same token, our own managers a few
short years ago would say things like, We will never let our cus-
tomers tell us how to run our business.

Senator JEFFORDS. Excuse me while I run to vote.
[Senator Pell assumed the chair.]
Mr. ADOMYETZ. Today, we pay vast sum of money to get this cus-

tomer feedback. We encourage customers to tell us how to run our
business.

So I am here today to share with you some examples of the expe-
riences that we have in the communities that I work in.

First, we have provided Giles County high school educators with
the opportunity to come into our workplace, to experience as many
aspects of our business as possible. We want them to fully under-
stand the different job tasks and skills necessary to perform them.

We also want teachers to see the continuous training needed to
stay current in each position. At Spot Lowe Vocational School,
which is a small vocational school in Marshall County, TN, we pro-
vided a Marketing II class of seniors an advertising budget of $300
a month. The students have designed, scheduled and monitored the
print advertising foi our company for the past 8 months. Rogers
Group has been the recipient of some very creative advertising.

The Spot Lowe vocational students have also been recipients of
some experience that they will not forget. The vocational director
of Spot Lowe said: "I have seen many classes come through here,
but I have never seen a class mature as these kids have."

In each school, we provide lectures and instruction relative to the
needs of business and industry today. There has been a stigma at-
tached to noncollege-bound students. Many students say they will
go to college when in fact the likelihood is quite low that they will
even enroll, much less graduate.

We tell students a college education is impossible to replace.
However, we encourage those who are undecided to work hard in
high school, accept employment that is challenging, and continue
their education.

You see, there are many companies like Rogers Group that will
help them pay for their education. This seems to create a bridge
for many of the students who are undecided.

We sponsor a journalism class at Giles County High School. This
class uses our company as a lab for various experiences or projects
and programs. We merely provide the students and faculty a place
to test new ideas.

At Marshall County High School, we have provided an onsite
classroom for the applied mathematics class. Our business is the
production of crushed stone. The students measure our massive
stockpiles of crushed stone. These measurements provide data nec-
essary for us to calculate the volume of these stockpiles for our in-
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ventory records. These students also get a great lesson in life, the
real life applications of some thought to be worthless formulas.

These experiences are partnership. We do not consider our in-
volvement a donation. We have not provided any funds or resources
without expecting something in return. We expect to encourage
those students who are at risk of making poor decisions, to provide
new insight to educators as to the skills we are finding most valu-
able today, to help remove the stigma from noncollege-bound stu-
dents, to provide a smooth transition from school to the workplace,
to recruit students in order to attract them to our business, to en-
sure our educators understand there are many .jobs which are ex-
tremely important that do not require a college degree.

We too have some suggestions. We suggest that educators place
a higher priority on written and oral communication skills. Each
and very student needs to be computer literate. But we also sug-
gest that TQM principles should be embraced by our educators, ap-
plied and taught.

In closing, we believe business and industry can improve the
quality of education in our schools. We can make the education
process more relevant to potential employment. Business and in-
dustry can work with educators to make the students and grad-
uates today become the qualified, productive employees we will
need in the future.

Thank you.
Senator PELL [presiding]. Thank you very much.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Adomyetz may be found in the

appendix.]
Senator PELL. Mr. Jaskol?
Mr. JASKOL. Senator Pen, I am the co-founder and president. of

J&J Flock Products in Easton, PA. For the past 15 years, we at J
& J Flock have been committed to building a better work force. We
would like to share some of our experiences with the subcommittee
in an effort to demonstrate the positive role businesses can play in
supporting work farce development.

Operating a business today is nothing like it was when we first
started our business in 1980. Our manufacturing processes, our
marketing efforts and our distribution systems have become fairly
sophisticated, and they have to be or we will not remain competi-
tive, and we employ 150 people who would not have jobs.

Nearly everyone in the business school ivory towers will tell you
that to be successful in business today, you have to customize, you
have to be agile, you have to continuously improve. But none of
this is possible without a trained work force.

The days of hierarchical management are quickly drawing to a
close. People are clearly the most important asset of any business.

When we started ill the early 1980's, I as the founder of the com-
pany was expected to know all of the answers. Today I realize that
my associates, our employees, know far more about their jobs than
I do. We increasingly rely on their contributions to succeed in the
marketplace.

To give you an example, in January, we formed an inventory re-
duction team comprised of sales associates, material managers, and
warehousemen. These warehousemen were forklift drivers, people
who load trucks, so I am not just talking about the higher levels
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of management. Their assignment was to slice $1 million off of our
inventory. We are a small company, and that is a lot of money for
us. They did so in less than 6 months, saving thousands of dollars
and freeing up a lot of cash for further growing our business. It
was a true team effort, and they are justifiably proud of the results
they accomplished.

In 1994, my company became a member of the Pennsylvania
Council on Economic Education, where I now hold a seat on the
board of directors. The Pennsylvania Council is affiliated with the
National Council on Economic Education, a nonprofit partnership
comprised of leaders from education, business, and labor dedicated
to promoting economic literacy and building a better educated and
more skilled work force.

I am joined this morning by Elizabeth Volard, president of the
Virginia State Council on Economic Education, who will explain a
little more about how the national and State councils are working
to better prepare students for today's demanding marketplace.

Our decision to join the Pennsylvania Council was based on our
civic commitment as well as the economic necessity of assuring the
availability of a trained labor pool. We hire local workers who are
often graduates of our State education system. But too often, we
find that these graduates have not had an eciucation that goes be-
yond very fundamental skills in math, science and English. That
is, they are not well-prepared to enter the modern work force.

We spend a lot of money training these people, but we are only
a small company. We can train them in specific skills. We can train
them in TQM and statistical process control, but we cannot give
them the basic grounding in economic concepts that they would get
if we could improve our educational system. What they get, they
pick up on their own.

The Pennsylvania Council offers a range of support services to
State and local education agencies designed to address this prob-
lem. This support includes curriculum development, teacher train-
ing, teaching materials and program evaluation, all of which are
intended to help educators prepare their students to enter the
workplace. Most recently, we have worked with the National Coun-
cil to develop a comprehensive, multimedia curriculum designed to
enable high school students to draw upon economic knowledge, to
comprehensive complex marketplace issues and how they affect the
workplace.

Students need to develop sufficient understanding of the causes
and consequences of changes in production to understand rising
and falling prices, employment levels and production capacity.

Citizens and workers need to understand why governments at all
levels respond in certain ways to pressing economic problems.
Without this knowledge, citizens fail to understand the actions of
their government, and workers are likely to make poor workplace
decisions based on faulty economic reasoning. Their companies,
their jobs, their families, and ultimately the national economy suf-
fer the consequences.

Senator, businesses are involved in this process because we real-
ize the significance of building a better educated and skilled work
force. Yet, for every J & J Flock Products, there are dozens of busi-
nesses that do not get involved.
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I believe that federally-created incentives would do much to in-
crease the business participation in the improvement of our local
school programs. When educators look to real world businesses for
support, the results will be an education program upon which stu-
dents can build rewarding careers. And I have worked with many
educators in our local area, and it is amazing to me that some of
them do not have a clue as to the newer management methods and
collaborative efforts that are occurring in business.

I understand that this subcommittee is considering proposals to
more closely involve the business community in supporting im-
provements to local education and vocational programs. By author-
izing the establishment of work force area development boards, as
proposed in H.R. 1617, the Careers Act, you will provide additional
incentives for even more businesses to actively support education
reforms. Such incentives need not take the form of a tax incentive
or other financial benefit; they should, however, include require-
ments for State and local education agencies to seek input from pri-
vate sector organizations when developing curricula and designing
education programs.

Providing a seat at the table for businesses will offer sufficient
incentive.

Senator, I cannot overemphasize the important role businesses
can play in the process of work force development. I urge you to
build into your legislation opportunities for committed business
leaders and other concerned local citizens to participate at the local
and State levels. Through organizations like the Pennsylvania
Council on Economic Education, business people are prepared to
contribute to building a better work force. All that is needed is the
opportunity to do so.

Thank you very much.
Senator PELL. Thank you very much indeed.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Jaskol may be found in the ap-

pendix.]
Senator PELL. Next, we are happy to hear from your associate,

Ms. Volard.
Ms. VOLARD. Thank you, Senator Pell. It is good to see you again.

I am glad to be here this morning.
I am Elizabeth Volard, president of the Virginia Council on Eco-

nomic Education. The Virginia Council, like the Pennsylvania
Council which Mr. Jaskol described, is affiliated with the National
Council on Economic Education.

I am here to share with the subcommittee this morning how our
organization develops and delivers programs which address the is-
sues and concerns raised by leaders like Mr. Jaskol and the other
business leaders who have spoken this morning.

The National Council on Economic Education is the Nation's
most comprehensive economic education organization. Our mission
is to prepare students to understand the economy and ta develop
the decisionmaking skills necessary for participation in an increas-
ingly competitive world marketplace. In order to accomplish this
mission, we provide teacher training coursesthat is in-service. It
may be 2 hours after school, or a 3-day workshop, all the way up
to graduate courses at university centers for economic education.
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We also provide economic education materials and programs.
These materials and programs are designed for kindergarten
through grade 12, and they are across the disciplines in math,
science, language arts, and other areas of the curriculum.

We also develop curriculum materials, set standards, and evalu-
ate economic literacy. All of this works together, a five-pronged ap-
proach, to institutionalize economic reasoning within the curricu-
lum.

The goals of the National Council are to prepare students in
grades kindergarten through 12 to become responsible citizens, pro-
ductive members of the work force, productive members who know
that they can invest in their own human capital and become more
productive throughout their working lives.

We also have goals to provide training for knowledgeable con-
sumers, prudent savers and investors, so that students will become
effective participants within the global economy, and that they will
be lifelong decisionmakers. Economics does that for us. It allows us
to apply economic concepts and economic reasoning to any issues
that we have to face in our lives, whether that be as consumers,
or in the workplace as employers and employees, or as citizens in
the voting booth.

The National Council has a network of State Councils on Eco-
nomic Education, each of which maintains a network of university-
based centers for economic education. Through these university-
based centers, economic education courses, programs and services
reach thousands of teachers and many multiple thousands of stu-
dents in communities all across the Nation.

The National Council, State councils and our network of centers
work in partnership with business, labor, education and Govern-
ment. In Virginia, we have partnerships with corporationsDu-
Port: James River, Union Camp, Southern Stateswith the
Consumer Credit Counseling Service of Virginia, with the Virginia
Housing Development Authority, and also with the Virginia legisla-
ture. We are truly a partnership of businesses, labor, education and
government working together to develop materials as well as to
fund the programs.

These partnerships are very essential to the successful prepara-
tion of students for the work force. Together we can achieve suc-
cess.

According to a recent survey by the Gallup organization, Amer-
ican adults, high school and college seniors know very little about
how the American economy works. The National Council in part-
nership with the Agency for Instructional Technology, is developing
a course entitled, "The Economics of Work." This program is an
interactive, computer-based program to help students understand
the workplace and to apply economic decisionmaking skills to their
roles as employees.

Harold Durrett, former plant manager of Walker Manufacturing
in Harrisonburg, VA, stated: "Employees with a basic understand-
ing of our economic system are better citizens and more productive
workers." His company employed students who graduated from
schools using the Virginia Council's economic education programs.
These employees understand the economic environment and the ex-
ecutive decisions that have to be made in a corporation. How do
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they understand that? They have learned it all the way through
school, from elementary, through junior high and into high school.

To give you an example, when I was a center director at James
Madison University, I worked with the teachers in our locality. I
went out to a school 1 day to visit a 5th grade class. The students
had set up a production linethey had a business going in that
classroom. They were making mouse bookmarks made of felt, with
little yarn whiskers. Those students analyzed what was happening
in their assembly line, and they realized that at the point where
they had to attach the yarn to the mouse bookmark, their assembly
line was bogging down, and they were not very productive.

So a little 5th grade girl came running up to me and said, "Oh,
the economics lady is here. We have used some of our capital to in-
crease our productivity." Now, this is a 5th grade student. She un-
derstood, and what they had done was to purchase a needle thread-
er to help thread that yarn; that solved their problem on their pro-
duction line, and they increased their productivity by investing in
that capital.

Now, teachers all across the Nation have that kind of activity
going on, but it is often producing something to sell at the book fair
or at the school fair. They often do not have the economic concepts
from the real world employed in that situation, in that simulation
in the classroom. These teachers were teaching the students the
proper economic technology and the proper economic decisionmak-
ing skills in developing this little bookmark they were going to sell
at the book fair.

So that is one example, and you can spread that across any num-
ber of classrooms at any grade level. We have had parents come to
us who have said, "Thank goodness for your program. My child fi-
nally understands decimals and fractions and percentages," or "My
child is really rushing to do research in the library on an economics
project." Their eyes have been opened to the real world, and they
see why they need to know some of these subjects that students
may think of as boringpercentages and decimalsbut in tbe real
world, it makes a lot of sense to them.

As the subcommittee considers legislation to reform Federal work
force development, I urge you to include mechanisms which encour-
age and strengthen these links to the business community.

To give you an example of one of the programs we are working
on now and how we work together with business, with the Virginia
Housing Development Authority, we are developing a new "Eco-
nomics of Home Ownership" program to be included in a curricu-
lum in the schools in Virginia. People from the building industry,
real estate development and so forth are helping us to develop the
curriculum. We have writing teams of people from our network
from the centers and from the business community working with
us to develop the materials, to have the correct information in
there that would reflect what is going on in our communities, the
careers that are available in the building industry, for example.

So that is one way that we are working together. The teachers
then field-test those materials in the classroom and give us feed-
back on how effective they are. And the business leaders go into
the classrooms and speak.
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We apply that to every program we do in the State of Virginia,
involving the business community in helping us develop the mate-
rials, the curriculum and so forth to meet the standards that teach-
ers have to meet in the classroom, and to prepare them to under-
stand the economy.

Providing opportunities for and encouraging private sector par-
ticipation in the development of statewide strategies and local pro-
p-am oversight will be crucial in ensuring that students are learn-
ing what they need to survive in the workplace.

The discussion draft of the Workforce Development Act provides
for business input in the reform process. In Virginia, we believe
that that is a necessary step in the right direction.

We would further like to strongly encourage the funding and
support and endorsement for teacher training be includedteacher
training, material development and curricuIumso that we may
really have a strong work force coming from our school systems in
the future.

Thank you very much.
[The prepared statement of Ms. Volard may be found in the ap-

pendix.]
Senator JEFFORDS. Thank you all. This is exciting testimony. It

is just exactly what we need to help guide our country and guide
ourselves in designing the legislation which we are preparing right
now to try to make sure that we helpalthough I know there is
great concern about consolidation and block granting and so on,
and Senator Kassebaum and myself are going to try to make sure
that we take care of people's fears about what is going to happen
but that is not necessarily all within our ability because we have
to work with the House as well.

We have 4 more minutes before we must leave this room, and I
am not sure whether there is an operation out there to remove us
or not, but we will find out.

How have your educational projects affected your companies' mo-
rale, and how have they increased overall productivity goes? What
kind of feedback have you had from other business people? Is this
something which is catching on in communities?

Mr. ADOMYETZ. Very much so, Senator. Our company was quite
reluctant to enter into total quality management because it was
new, and it was different, and it was not a comfortable zone. When
we began working with schools, we began to understand that what
we had just begun, the journey we had begun with TQM, the edu-
cational system has the same journey.

Now, one of the biggest benefits to working with schools has been
that we as business and we believe educators as educators are
about to understand that there are not two worlds anymore. There
is not the world of education and the world of workthere is life
and we have got to come together. That in itself is making people
feel positive, people within business and people within industry, be-
cause our previous thought, which had been that educators do not
want to hear what we say, was not the case. So that is the biggest
impact.

Senator JEFFORDS. Mr. Hamill?
Mr. HAMILL. I think the managers in our organization were skep-

tical at first, but now, as they see the quality of young men and
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women who are working along with them, they believe that the
stereotype of what they might have believed about the student who
was in the inner-city school has changed dramatically. I think that
has done more inside the company to enhance an attitude that is
quite different from what might have been there before.

The business community in Boston, between the full-bore Pro-
Tech program that I described, where students are there for 3 or
4 hours a day each day at our workplace, and the Summer Jobs
Program, there are over 700 employers who are participating in
one form or another in these programs.

So this is not just a fledgling effort in regard to getting entities
involved. It has 1Decome a mission. We believe that Boston, MA is
a manageable place, and that if it is going to survive into the 21st
century in the way in which it survives today, that it is going to
need to be able to transform itself. And our mission is to make sure
that we transform it in a way that is productive for the companies
as well as for the students.

Mr. JASKOL. Senator, there is nothing so exciting as watching a
person who has been promoted from the ranks to a supervisory po-
sition who would have never thought of going back to schoolit is
an average high school student or less, possibleand to see him
after a couple of years saying, "Hey, I want to go and get an associ-
ates degree"and I can think of four people just offhand who are
in that positionthat is the most rewarding thing. It is happening,
and I see it happening in other businesses that I associate with.

The process we are talking about has saved us a lot of money,
and it has made us an organization that people like to work for.
And as I said, it is extremely rewarding.

You mentioned earlier the effects that computers are having on
the organization. We find in our small company that computers are
providing so much information to process that it is making this sit-
uation that we are talking about that much more urgent, and that
is the improvement of the education of our work force. There is a
lot being done, but there is a lot more that needs to be done.

Senator JEFFORDS. Ms. Volard?
Ms. VOLARD. It is really exciting to see the light go on in a stu-

dent's eyes when he realizes what happens in the real world, and
he really is a part of the economy. And the important part for us
in Virginia is that we have corporations and business leaders in-
volved with us in developing programs that really work in the
schools and provide them with the employees that they want in
their work force.

I commend you for your efforts, and I surely hope that this will
be a success.

Senator JEFFORDS. I appreciate it. What we have to do is find out
how we can, as John F. Kennedy did, back when it became appar-
ent that we were losing in world competition in space, generate the
enthusiasm throughout the Nation. We have a similar situation
now, except that it is much more difficult to describe than the
drama of space technology; on the other hand, it is even more criti-
cal to our future. If we do not understand that competition is out
there in the world, and that we have to worry about being better
educated than other competitors in the world, and it is not jr.st a
question of whether Massachusetts is better than Virginia; it is a
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question of whether we are going to be able to compete with the
huge markets that are opening up out there. There is such tremen-
dous opportunity, and yet, gosh, it is hard to wake people up.

But you know how to do , and we are going to learn from you.
We deeply appreciate your testimony.

Well, the guards have not come running in, so I guess we made
it all right without disrupting somebody else. But I want to thank
all of you for very excellent testimony, and all those who have been
here today and participated.

We are going to go forward and learn from you and try to do the
best we can to wake up the country.

Thank you very much. With that, the subcommittee is adjourned.
[The appendix follows.]
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APPENDIX

PREPARED STATEMENT OF DAVE ADOMYETZ

Rogers Group is the largest privately held crushed stone producer in the United
States. Our primary business today is in the production of crushed stone and hot
mix asphalt for paving. Over the last ten years, our company has noticed the gap
between skills rewired to enter the work force and the skills which high school
graduates possess has widened. Much of this is due to the rapid introduction of per-
sonal computers into the work place and a major shirt toward achieving higher lev-
els of customer satisfaction. May businesses like ours have embraced the concept
of Total Quality Management, or TQM.

A major part of TQM requires business to look at their input, the process of pro-
duction, ancl the output, (the product). Not only do we receive input as raw mate-
rials or components, we receive people as new employees.

This brings us to my being here today. It is easy to sit back and criticize our edu-
cators for not preparing graduates for the modem workplace. However TQM says
we have a obligation to work with, advise, and educate our suppliers until they fully
understand our requirements and/or specifications.

Rogers Group decided to explore the acoeptance of the educators in our markets
to this type feedback and involvement. We are being received graciously in each and
every school system by the majority.

There are some who are skeptical and declare they will never let business and
industries tell them how to teach our children. However we can remember a few
short years ago some of our own managers declared they would never let customers
tell them how to run their business. Today our customers' feedback is the lifeline
to continuous improvement.

I am involved in several programs in our Southern Middle Tennessee commu-
nities, and I am here today to share with you some of our experiences in our effort
to become involved and provide feedback to our educators.

We have provided Giles County High School educators with the opportunity
to come into our workplace to experienoe as may aspects of our business as pos-
sible. We want them to fully understand the different job tasks and skills nec-
essary to perform them. We also want the teachers to see the continuous train-
ing needed to stay current in each position. Likewise our company is sending
qualified company employees into the teacher's classroom to experience their
workplace.

At Spot Lowe Vocational Center in Marshall county we have provided a Mar-
keting II class of seniors a advertising budget of $300.00 per month. The stu-
dents have designed, scheduled, and monitered the print advertising for our
company over the past 8 months. Rogers Group has been the recipient of some
creative advertising and Spot Lowe Vocational Center has a class of students
that have experienced something may will never forget. The Vocational Director
of Spot Lowe said "I have seen many classes come through here, but I have
never seen a class mature as these kids have".

In each school we have provided lectures and instruction relative to the needs
of business and industry today. There has been a stigma attached to students
who do not plan to go to college. Many students say they will go to college, but
the probability is quite low that they will even enroll much less graduate. We
tell students a college education is impossible to replace. However, we encour-
age those who are undecided to work hard in high school, choose a job that is
challenging, and continue their education while they work. This seems to revi-
talize many students and instill new hope. We tell them may companies will
help pay for their education as does Rogers Group. We are not the only com-
pany that will do this, and this information many times provides a bridge for
the undecided.

We sponsor a journalism class at Giles County High School. This class uses
our company as a "lab" for many projects and programs. We merely provide the
students and faculty a place to test ideas and gain first had experience. The
most recent was a $900 Audio Visual presentation project. Most of the student's
work airs on Community Access Television locally and the positive community
relations we receive are phenomenal.

At Marshall County High School we have provided an on site classroom for
the Applied Mathematics class. The students measure our massive stockpiles of
crushed stone. These measurements provide data necessary to calculate the vol-
ume of these stockpiles for our inventory records. These students also get a
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great lesson in the real fife applications of some previously thought to be worth-
less math formulas.

These experiences are partnerships. We do not consider our involvement a dona-
tion. We have not provided any funds or resources without expecting something in
return.

We expect at a minimum:
To encourage students who are at risk of making poor decisions
To provide new insight to educators as to the skills we are finding most valu-

able today
To help remove the stigma from non college bound students.
To provide a smooth transition from school to the work site
To recruit students in order to attract them to our business
To ensure our educators understand there are many jobs which are extremely

important that do not require a college degree
We suggest that educators place a higher priority on written and oral commu.ica-

tion skills. Each and every student needs to be computer literate. TQM concepts
should be embraced by our educators, applied and taught.

In closing, we believe business and industry can improve the quality of education
in our schools. We can make the education process more relevant to potential em-
ployment. Business and industry can work with our educators to make tlie students
and graduates today become the qualified, productive employees we'll need in the
future.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF EARL JASKOL

Mr. Chairman, members of the Subcommittee, thank you very much for the oppor-
tunity to appear today to testify about the role of business in Building a Better
Workforce. Ivly name is Earl Jaskol, and I am co-founder and president of J & J
Flock Products in Easton, Pennsylvania. My company manufactures flocked mate-
rials for ribbon and apparel, and plastic film for health care related products. For
the past fifteen years, we at J & J Flock have been committed to building a better
work force. I would like to share some of our experiences with the Subcommittee
in an effort to demonstrate the positive role businesses can play in supporting work
force development.

As the Subwmmittee is well aware, the business environment continues to grow
increasingly competitive. Operating a business today is nothing like it was when we
first started in 1980. Our manufacturing processes, our marketing networks, and
our distribution systems have become very sophisticated. They have become sophis-
ticated for a very simple reason: if we fail to lead the market or even just to keep
up with our competitors, we will go out of business, and the 150 men and women
at my company will be out of jobs. This principle holds true across the entire busi-
ness spectrum.

Nearly everyone in the business school Ivory Towers will tell you that to be suc-
cessful in business today, you must adapt, you must improvise, and you must over-
come. You can read that in Business Week or the Wall Street Journal every day.
But the simple fact is, no business can do that without a well trained woric force.
The days of hierarchical management with decisions handed down from the top are
drawing to a close. People are the most important asset of any business. Every asso-
ciate in our companies has a chance to participate in day to day decision making.
When we started in the early 1980's, I was expected to know all of the answers.
Today, I realize that our associates know more about their jobs than I do. If we
don't use the minds of every member of our organization to their fullest potential,
then we won't be able to compete.

In January, for instance, we formed an inventory reduction team comprised of
sales associates, materials managers, and warehousemen to slice one million dollars
off of our inventory. They did so in less than six months, saving thousands of dollars
and freeing-up cash for growing the business. It was a true team effort, and they
are justifiably proud of the results. And I am proud of them.

In 1994, my company became a member of the Pennsylvania Council on Economic
Education, where I now hold a seat on the board of directors. The Pennsylvania
Council is affiliated with the National Council on Economic Education, a nonprofit
partnership of leaders from education, business and labor dedicated to promoting
economic literacy and building a better-educated and more skilled work force. I am
joined this morning by Elizabeth Volard, President of the Virginia State Council on
Economic Education, who will explain a little more about how the national and state
councils are working to better prepare students for today's demanding marketplace.
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Our decision to join the Pennsylvania Council was based on our civic commitment
as well the economic necessity of assuring the availability of a well trained labor.
We hire local workers who are often graduates of our state education system. Too
often, we find that these graduates haven't had an education that beyond fu-
damental skills in such areas as math, science or even English; tIteiZ

n
is, they are

not well prepared to enter the modern work force. Consequently, the time, money
and effort we expend on training such workers puts us at a competitive disadvan-
tage. This is particularly true on the international level.

We at the Pennsylvania Council offer a range of aupport services to state and
local education agencies designed to address this problem. This support includes
curriculum development, teacher training, teaching materials, and program evalua-
tion, all of which are intended to help educators prepare their students to enter the
workplace. Most recently, we have worked with the National Council to develop a
comprehensive multimedia curriculum designed to enable high school students to
draw upon economic knowledge to comprehend complex market place issues and
how they affect the workplace.

Students need to develop sufficient understanding of the causes and consequences
of changes in production to understand rising and falling prices, employment levels,
and production capacity. Citizens and workers need to understand why governments
at all levels respond in certain ways to pressing economic problems. Without this
knowledge, citizens fail to understand the actions of their government, and workers
are likely to make poor workplaoe decisions based on faulty economic reasoning.
Their companies, their jobs, their families, and ultimately the national economy suf-
fer the consequences. Our State Councils are currently working with state and local
education agencies, area universities and colleges, and businesses to make our Eco-
nomics at Work curriculum available to local high schools and state agencies
through the School-to-Work Opportunities programs.

Mr. Chairman, businesses are involved in this process because we realize the sig-
nificance of building better educated and skilled workforces. Yet for every J & J
Flock Products, or every other business that actively participates in a state council
on economic education, there are dozens that do not get involved. I believe that Fed-
erally created incentives would do much to increase business participation in the
improvement of our local school programs. When educators look to real world busi-
nesses for support, the result is usually an educational program upon which stu-
dents can build rewarding careers.

I understand that this subcommittee, and its counterpart in the House of Rep-
resentatives, are considering proposals to more closely involve the business commu-
nity in supporting improvements to local education and vocational programs. By au-
thorizing the establishment of Workforce Area Development boards as proposed in
H.R. 1617, the Careers Act, the House, for instance, you will provide adoditional in-
centives for even more businesses to become fully engaged in supporting educational
reforms. Such incentives need not take the form of a tax incentive or other financial
'benefit. They should, however, include requirements for state and local education
agencies to seek input from private sector organizations when developing curricu-
lum and other educational reforms. Providing a seat at the table will offer sufficient
incentive to encourage participation by businesses and other organizations that are
truly committed to building a better work force.

Mr. Chairman, I cannot over-emphasize the important role businesses can play
in this process of work force development. The privately-sponsored Economics at
Work project is only one example of how a private sector organization like the Na-
tional ("kiuncil on Economic Education can partner with educational institutions to
bring about needed improvements in the way we prepare students to make the tran-
sition to the workplace.

While reforming the duplicative federal work force preparation systems already
in existence, I urge you to build into your legislation opportunities for committed
business leaders and other concerned local citizens to participate at the local and
state levels. Through organizations like the Pennsylvania Council on Economic Edu-
cation, business people are prepared to contribute to building better workforces. All
that is needed is the opportunity to do so.

Thank you very much.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF ELIZABETH VOLARD

Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman, for inviting me to appear herr this morn-
ing. I am Elizabeth Volard, President of the Virginia Council on Economic Edu-
cation. The Virginia Council, like the Pennsylvania Council Mr. Jaskol described, is
affiliated with the National Council on Economic Education. I am here this morning
to share with the subcommittee how our organization develops and delivers pro-
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grams which address the issues and concerns of business leaders such as Mr.
Jas.kol.

The National Council on Economic Education is the Nation's most comprehensive
economic education organization. Our mission is to prepare students to understand
the economy and to develop the deCision-making skills necessary for participation
in an increasingly competitive world marketplace. Is order to accomplish this mis-
sion, we provide teacher training courses, produce economic education materials and
pmgrams, develop economics curriculum, set standards and evaluate economic lit-
eracy.

The goals of the National Council are to prepare students in grades kindergarten
through twelve to become responsible citizens, productive members of the work
force, knowledgeable consumers, prudent savers and investors, effective participants
in the global economy and lifelong decisionmakers.

The National Council has a network of state Councils on Economic Education,
each of which maintains a network of University Centers for Economic Education.
Through these university-based centers, economic education courses, programs and
services reach thousands of teachers and their students in communities across the
nation. The National Council, state Councils and the network of Centers work in
partnership with business, labor, education and government. Together, they develop
curriculum, programs and materials. These partnerships are essential to the suc-
cessful preparation of students for the work force.

According to a recent survey by the Gallup Organization, American adults and
high school and college seniors know very little about how the American economy
works. The National Council, in partnership with the Agency for Instructional Tech-
nology, is developing "The Economics of Work," a comprehensive, practical econom-
ics curriculum designed to teach students to apply economic decision-making is ills,
to their roles as employees.

Harold Durreett, former plant manager of Walker Manufacturing in
Harrisonburg, Virginia, stated, "Employees with a basic understanding of our eco-
nomic system are better citizens and more productive workers." His company em-
ployed students who gaduated from schools using the Virginia Council's economic
education programs. These employees understand the economic environment and
the management decisions made by the company.

As the Subcommittee considers legislation to reform federal work force develop-
ment programs, I urge you to include mechanisms which encourage and strengthen
these links to the business community. To give you an example, providing opportu-
nities for, and encouraging private sector participation in the development of state-
wide strategies and local program oversight will be crucial in ensuring that students
are learning what they will need to survive in the workplace. The discussion draft
of the Workforce Development Act provides for business input in the reform process.
As such, I believe it is a necessary step in the right direction.

Thank you very much.

STATEMENT OF PETER COORS

INTRODUCTION

In 1990, Coors Brewing Company embarked upon one of the most comprehensive,
long-term commitments by an American corporation to address this country's adult
illiteracy problem with the creation of Coors "Literacy. Pass It On." Through this
program, Coors has reached more than 550,000 adults with literacy services coordi-
nated by our four partners, the nation's leading nonprofit literacy providers:
Laubach Literacy Action, literacy Volunteers of America, Opportunities Industrial-
ization Centers of America, and SER-Jobs for Progress. Coors "Literacy. Pass It On."
has provided substantial financial support to our partners, funded and promoted a
national hotline and awareness program, recruited volunteers and nonreaders, and
generated funds for local literacy services.

Coors Brewing Company chose adult literacy because it impacts the communities
in which we do lousiness and affects all economic and ethnic groups, both men and
women, and all geographic regions. In addition, unlike many societal issues facing
America today, we can reverse the alarming trend; illiteracy is solvable.

During the past five years, Coors Brewing Company has learned a great deal as
we listened to the program's new readers and to our national literacy partners'
needs. We've learned that individuals become self-empowered by learning to read
and that this personal growth is leading to employment opportunities. New readers
often acquire the ability to read and fill out a job application, follow operating in-
structions for industrial equipment, or run a computer, a new requirement in to-
day's high-tech workplace.
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The success stories of adults who participated in Coors "Literacy. Pass It On." led
Coors Brewing Company to develop a new literacy initiative in 1995Coors Literacy
Pays. This program addresses the issue of workforce literacy through an informa-
tional manual, an employer helpline and other related services, that will assist tar-
geted businesses in developing basic literacy skills programs for employees.

NATIONAL PROBLEM

The literacy level of workers in the United States is critical to the success of busi-
ness and industry. The increasing impact of lost wages and declining productivity
is taking a significant toll on the profitability of small and large businesses alike.
Several national studies have indicated that the cost of lost productivity alone may
exceed $200 billion dollars a year. Many small- and medium-size companies are
finding the costs of retraining their employees are staggering. Training budgets
alone in 1995 will exceed $2 billion dollars. A steadily growing portion of these
funds is being directed at remedial basic skills training and similar low level edu-
cation.

Based on the latest National Adult Literacy Survey, it is estimated that nearly
90 million adults in the United States lack the necessary skills to function success-
fully in the workforce. These figures are based on the lowest two skill levels of the
national survey which are deemed necessary for entry level positions. This reality
creates a critical national problem that needs to be addressed at the federal, state
and local levels. Clearly, private sector involvement will be an important element
to the success of any major initiatives to address literacy in the workforce.

Coors Brewing Company has been addressing this issue over several years and
we are continuing to build on our long commitment to worker training awl retrain-
ing as well as our support of education in general. Given the magnitude of the prob-
lem and our experience with several national education and training partners, we
believe that there are a number of important factors to consider.

KEY ELEMEN"I'S TO COMPREHENSIVE SOLUTION

Drawing from our experience as a business leader and employer, and on our in-
volvement in direct literacy provision, we feel there are a number of critical ele-
ments to successful workforce programs. These elements relate to our own work at
various local sites as well as the experience of our national literacy partners. These
partners, which include Laubach Literacy's Center for Workforce Education, Oppor-
tunities Industrialization Centers, SER-Jobs for Progress, Wider Opportunities for
Women and others, provide us with sound educational programming through a col-
laboration of nonprofits, businesses, and state and local programs. We believe that
this approach, which draws from the relevant expertise of the business community
as well as from educational providers, stands the best chance of providing com-
prehensive solutions at the local level. These solutions require a significant commit-
ment from all parties involved and need to focus specifically on the literacy needs
of workers and employers. While these literacy needs can be focused on specific job
requirements, it is important to underscore the critical nature of literacy as an in-
valuable tool for workers now and in the future. Our specific observations are as
follows:

1. National leadership is critical to long-term solutions. We believe that national
leadership from the Department of Education and the Department of Labor coupled
with national business and education organizations is vital. This leadership needs
to underscore the importance of literacy and the workplace. It should focus on pro-
viding awareness and stimulation to broad literacy efforts as they relate to the
workplace and business success. National models to assist businesses in establishing
their own programs and for supporting local and regional initiatives arc going to
be critical. These national models can be stimulated through private as well as pub-
lic partnerships. Many existing models can provide a basis for new programs, but
they will require documentation and dissemination. Programs already in existence
in conjunction with Laubach Literacy, OIC, SER and others offer excellent opportu-
nities for review and evaluation. This needs to done in concert with national initia-
tives that promote the need for increased basic training in the workforce.

2. Business incentives are an important stimulant to workforce literacy programs.
Businesses of all sizes can benefit from incentives to address worker training and
retraining. Clearly, the opportunity for increased profitability, improved service to
customers, and general productivity gains offer excellent motivation for business
and industry involvement. However, various types of tax incentives should also be
explored and tested. Quality exploration of other tangible incentives should be ex-
plored and articulated. Many of these incentives will not require significant finan-
cial liability, but will offer greater motivation for business involvement.
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3. Public/private partnerships are the key to maximizing financial resources. Nei-
ther business nor the education community can single-handedly address the critical
problem of workforce literacy. It is important to take advantage of the expertise and
experience of service providers as well as the unique perspective and support of
business. The partnership of these two important sectors can together offer a great-
er degree of coordination than either can provide singly. The support represented
by the business community and the education service provides is very significant
and will allow for the mobilization of additional resources at the local and state lev-
els. Various models of public/private partnerships demonstrate the importance of
this element and the importance of encouraging it as part of any comprehensive so-
lution.

4. It is critical that programs focus on basic skills for employees as opposed to
only job specific training. Worker retraining will continue to be an important ele-
ment of businesses large and small, into the 21st century. It will be important that
workers have the aCtequate basic learning abilities to adapt to new and more sophis-
ticated working environments; workers need to be readily and efficiently retrained
based on changing needs of industry. It is important that business address the long-
term educational needs of the workforce and invest adequate resources for long-term
return. Literacy instruction should be an important element of job retraining and
needs to be distinguished from the more specific vocational job training and skill
development. Both are critical to comprehensive educational approaches, but general
literacy improvement requires that it be emphasized.

5. Finally, it is important that the business community takes an active role and
a sense of responsibility to providing for workforce literacy. The ramifications of in-
adevately addressing this important problem will be detrimental to all businesses
and industries. It is important that 1Dusiness play an active leadership role in
workforce literacy efforts at the local, state, and national levels.

SUM MARY

The need to significantly improve the educational level of America's workforce has
never been greater. Based on reports from businesses and the data collected from
national studies, it is clear that our economic success will be determined largely by
the educational health of our workforce. Coors believes that a coordinated partner-
ship between the public and private sectors, focusing on the general literacy levels
of workers, can provide comprehensive long-term solutions. We believe that these
partnerships need to include all of those involved in this important work at the na-
tional, state and local levels.

Innovative models that focus on employer benefits, incentives and model programs
can help make a major impact on this great problem and national challenge. Na-
tional leadership at the federal level is important to help initiate and maintain this
effort. Companies such as our stand ready to partner with others in providing addi-
tional guidance, leadership and support. We sincerely appreciate the opportunity to
offer this testimony.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF CARVER C. GAYTON

Mr Chairman and members of the SubcOmmittee. il is Indeed en honor and privilege
to have the opponunity to talk with you this morning regarding The Boeing Companys
Tech Prep Program.

Until the late 1980s, The Boeing Company's support to colleges and universities has
historically been focused, for the most part, on four-year Institutions. Although this
support will continue, the Company recognizes the need tor industry to be more
actively Involved in improving the education. skills and employability of the 75% of our
youth who will not complete a four-year college education.

Boeing has developed and implemented a 'school to work effort- that promotes and
supports the nationally recognized Tech Prep programs. A Tech Prep program
combines a high school and community college competency-based curriculum in
applied academic and vocational technical courses that leads to an Associate Degree
In Technology. These programs prepare students tor entry-level jobs in the workplace.
as well as 10r continued education that could lead to advanced degrees.
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Boeing's involvement in.ths Tech Prep program is being clone in Iwo phases: The
initial phase was to help build the applied academic foundation in the secondary
school system. The next phase was to promote the development of a Statewide
Manufacturing Technology Degree Program (within Tech Prep) and provide a work
based student internship program related to manulactunng technology.

Phase 1 Building the Foundation (1990 1993)

The Company's approach to support and promote Tech Prep was to first provide funds
to establish applied academic programs in venous high schools throughout the State,
as well as funds to local community colleges to develop articulation agreements with
these schools to allow students to earn college credit while in high school. Boeing Is
so committed to Tech Prep that the Company has provided over $3 million during the
Initial three years to help develop Tech Prep in the Northwest. The primary elements
included:

Providing °seed" grants to 59 high schools throughout the State of

Washington to implement applied academic programs
Principles of Technology (applied Physics)
Applied Mathematics
Applied Communications

Awarding Articulation grants to community colleges to create a Tech
Prep pannership between the high schools and community colleges in
curriculum development which allows juniors and seniors in high school
to take courses which would provide credit toward an associate of ans
degree

Initiating a summer high school teacher internship program which gives
applied academics teachers compensated experience In a
manufacturing workplace environment that can be taken back to the
classroom

Phase 2 Developing a Manufacturing Technology Degree Program
(From 1993)

In January 1993. Boeing and representatives from other Industries, labor, education,
and State government formed an ad hoc committee chartered to promote and support
the development of a manufacturing education program for Washington State's
existing and future workforce. This group assisted the community and technical
colleges In developing a Manufacturing Technology Degree program that will teach
students the broad and basic skills required to effectively function in today's
increasingly complex and competitive manufacturing organizations. These initial
efforts resulted in state approval in 1994 of the first-ever competency-based technical
degree, which requires that students demonstrate both knowledge and skills.

The group's activities Include:

Identifying the basic manufacturing entry-level skills

Soliciting the involvement of other manufacturing firms in the Slate

Advising the secondary and community and technical colleges of a "core'
curriculum that responds to industry's needs

Determining methods of measuring and evaluating the students'
attainment et competencies

Developing a recommended process of how industry can effectively
bocomo involved In Tech Prop
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Thls organization. now called the Manufacturing Technology Advisory Group (MTAG),
has recently been awarded a $429.000 National Science Foundation (NSF) grant to
support curriculum development in both the high school and community college
systems In Washington state.

In February. 1993 The Boeing Company approved a summer student Internship
program tor students enrolled in a manufacturing technology program. This program
provides Students with three progressive summer sessions that are offered in between
their 11th 12th. 12th - 13th. and 13th - 14th academic school years. The objectives of
the summer internship program are to introduce students to career opportunities in
manufacturing, teach basic factory skills and to assist In selecting speclatty fields
wrthin manufacturing. The sessions are being coordinatsd with the high schools and
colleges to ensure that the Instruction complements the students' academic courses.
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The intern program began in the summer of 1993 with 25 students and is expected 10
reach over 300 students by 1997. Concurrent with the student intern program, the
cc mpany will continue the teacher internship program for secOndary and 2-year
colleges that was started during Phase 1. The teacher internships have been
expanded from 10 to the current level of 35 educators from the participating high
schools and colleges. BOeing's investment In the Tech Prep and applied Academics
Programs since 1990 has exceeded $5 million.

In conclusion. I believe that II Is critical that Tech Prep funding continue to support our
efforts and Tech Prop activities throughout Washington state. Through continued
support of the Carl Perkins Tech Prep funding, we can be assured of highly-skilled
students completing a Manufacturing Technology Associate Degree. Boeing Is the
country; largest exporter, and for us to maintain a technical edge and to maintain our
position Eta the world's number one aerospace company, It is important to continue
Tech Prep support. Of the various educational reform efforts. Tech Prep has one of the
best chances of becoming a truly collaborative partnership amongst educators, labor.
government and business and industry. Thank you for this opportunity to share the
Boeing Companys position on Tech Prep.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF RERgccA J. TAYLOR

I'm delighted to have this opportunity to address the subject
of "Business' Role in Vocational Education" and where with you the
information, insight, and successful approaches our organization
haa developed after Almost 60 years of experience in preparing
young people for employment and finding labs for them.

First, I'd like to provide you with a brief overview of our
organization. Then I'll describe two of our very successful
approaches to vocational education and identify business' role in
each of those approaches. Finally, two strong recommendations will
conclude my teatimony.
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Vocational Foundation, Inc. (VPI) was one of the first
organizations in the country established to help young people find
job* and join the workforce. Established in 1936 in New York City
by a group of businessmen to help youth with uncertain futures
obtain employment and thus self-respect and self-sufficiency, the
organization todey providee vocational education and job placement
services for out-of-school minority youth from New York City's
poorest neighborhoods. 83% are high school drop outs, 50% are
welfare recipients, and 32% are teen parents. 58% are male and 424
are female. We work with approximately 800 to 1,000 youth each
year.

We might be categorized as an alternative education program,
a community-based organization, or a social service organization.
Basically, we are a front lino, direct service organization
preparing black and Hispanic economically disadvantaged youth who
are high school drop outs for entry-level employment and future
careers. We currently collaborate with tbe traditional school
system in a variety of ways and will begin to use our approaches
with in-school youth on a small scale in Septeeber, 1995.

Over the many years since 1936 we've developed, implemented,
and assessed the effectiveness of various ways of helping young
people both enter and succeed in the workplace. Consequently, we
have worked with many eeployere in various fields.

The two highly successful approaches to vocational education
that I'm going to describe today are called Moving up: A Career
Advancement Program,.and JUMP (Joint Urban'Ttanpower Program).
Before describing those programs, however, let me add that we
measure success in very solid, objective terms wuch as number
placed in jobs, wages earned, number of months on the job,
promotions, number obtaining a diploma, number of college
enrollments, and percentage of young people remaining drug-free,
child-free, and crime-free.

The first approach that we call Moving Up has the following
major components:

1. Three.to five months of claseroo* training that include.
8 hours a day, 5 days a week of immersion in employment
focused clanaes on computer skills, social 'skills,
communications skills, problem-solving, business English
and math, workplace simulations, general employability
skills plus industry-specific technical 'skills
instruction as well as an overview of specific jobs
within the industry, career paths, and industry trende
and terminology. During the classroom training a typical
work day is replicated or simulated by having traineee
attend classes from 9:00 AM to 5:00 PM and dress in
appropriate office attire.

2. Placement in a full-time private sector training-related
job with a salary of $5.00 to $12.00 an hour.

3. Weekly job coaching ,affer job placement by a Career
Advisor, a full-tiee(VFI professional counselor, for 24
months to help the yanng parson succeed on the job and
advance along a career peth. The Career Advisor helps
the young person resolve work-related problems involving
supervisors, peers, and assigned tasks; address personal
crises that interfere with steady work performance and
attendance, and gain further training, education, and/or
experience needed to move ahead and attain raises nd
promotions. The range of job coaching activities
includes job site visits, brief conferences with the
young person's supervisor, meeting the youth for lunch,
telephone counneling after work or on the weekend,
evening and weekend social and cultural activities to
build a peer network and maintain contact, and evening
workahops and classes at VFI twice a week.

4. Continuity with a caring adult (Career Advisor) for the
three years of classroom training, on-the-job training,
and/or education.
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Results of this approach obtained to date indicate the moving
Up model is effective in helping inner-city youth join the
workforce and become economically self-sufficient. For example, a
comparison of data from the pilot project and data from the Job
Corp model, as well as other available coaparison data, indicates
the following:

Job corps data indicates between 24% and 32% of the
participants completed vocational training and le% /..
obtained a General Equivalency Diploma (Employment and
Training Reporter, 1994). In comparison, information for
inner-city youth in the Moving up pilot project indicated
91% of those enrolled in vocational training completed
training and 53% earned a General Equivalency Diploma.

Similarly, the job placement goal set nationally for
federally fueded youth aeployment programs is 412 of
enrolled participants, but 93% of the first group of
Moving Up participants were placed in jobs.

City-wide, 55% of the youth placed in jobs los. thoee
jobs within 30 days while 69% of Moving Up participants
remained continuously employed for more than 12 months.

Within this approach, basin have played the role of
providing resources, guidance, and job opportunities. Employers
and induatry representatives have 1) served on advisory boards
involved in developing, evaluating, and revising classroom
curricula; 2) provided teachers and administrators with
information about tho requirements of the workplace and industry
trends; 3) provided internahips; 4) hired program graduates and
encouraged other employers to hire young people, and; 5) worked
cooperatively with the VFI Career Advisore to help each young
person succeed on the job and earn a promotion or salary increase.

The value of this approach is that it can work within the
country's economic system as it exists today. It does not require
the creation, approval, and financing of a nationwide formal
apprenticeship system. Moreover, it does not rely on employers for
participation or succnss or ask much of employers. This is
particularly significant in light of this fact;

A recent survey of 4,000 companies found that although 83
percent experience problems finding qualified entry-level
workers and that 60 percent believe work experience is
one of the best ways to develop better -entry-level
employees, only 5 percent were involved 'in work/learn
programs. -

Other advantages of this approach aro 1) an emphasis on
guided experiential learning in the workplace and 2) a learn and
earn approach that permits economically disadvantaged youth to earn
an income while gaining job skills and additional post-secondary
education and/or training.

,On the other hand, there are obetacles to implementing this
approach on a wide scale. Currently there are few if any
government dollars available to provide the critically important 2
years of job coaching after job placement. Moreover, with the,
possible shift to block grants there is a possibility that current
governaent funds for the classroom training component may bo
eliminated as cities and states struggle to resolve financial
crises. Ropefully, if a block grant approach is adopted, that
approach will include some national standards that require that a
certain percentage of funds will be allocated for workforce
development programs for in-school and ont-of-school youth.

Secondly, I'd like to bring to your attention another VF/
program that has been very successful. This approach is not at all

in line with the current prevailing sentiment of less government

regulation and reduced government spending, but it has been
successful, and it may offer some ideas for the role government and
business can play in developing a school-to-work system. The
characteristics of this approach called JUMP are:
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1. Mandated employer participation but with government
reimbursement for most participation related coats.
Whenever the NYS Department of Transportation awards a
contract to an engineering firm -- to build a road,
tunnel or bridge -- the firm is required to hire a
certain number of people as drafters or construction
inspectors according to the dollar amount of the
contract. As most of you know, it's the drafter*. under
the guidance of engineers, who provide most of the
detailed drawings for sectiona of bridges, tunnels, and
roadways. Construction inspectors are responsible for
certifying under the supervision of the engineers, that
the contractors have met the specifications of the
engineering firms. The New York State Department of
Transportation reimburses the firm for all training costs
including the trainee's salary.

2. A hire first, then train policy. Vocational Foundation
sends three potential trainees to each engineering firm
that has been awsxdod n contract and has one or more
trainee positions available. Each trainee who is hired
returns to WI for 12 weeks of classroom training. The
trainee earns a full salary while in training and is
guaranteed his job upon completion of training.

3. 12 weeks of classrom training supplemented with 12 weeke
of on-the-job training provided by each engineering firm.

4. An official national credentialing component (=CRT).

5. Strong industry support. Representatives from
engineering firma 1) develop, monitor, and revise the
curriculum, 2) support and mentor trainees, and
3) advocate on behalf of the program with the New York
State Department of Transportation and all engineering
firma.

The two successful vocational education models I've described
were designed primarily for out-of-school youth but could be used
equally as successfully with students in school.

In summary, I'd like to identify the two most important roles
that business can play in vocational education.

First, business can and exist provide quality work experience
opportunities through internships, jdb shadowing, andtor part-time
or full-time employment so at least 504 of vocational education
activity can occur at a worksite and outside of the classroom and
school. Vocational education legislation should include a variety
of incentives, financial and otherwise, to encourage business to
provide this work experience.

Second, buminess can play a convening and advocacy role in
generating national interest on the part of educators, government
officials, and parents in building a workforce development eystem
and creating an environment in which youth employment and
vocational education programs will have the same prestige and
importance as academic, college preparatary programs.

4

PREPARED STATEMENT OF JOHN HAMILL

My name is Jam Hamill I am President of Fleet Bank of Massachusetts. For

er a decade, I have been involved in the Boston business community's efforts to

improve education for our young people and prepare them for career opportunitim in the

Boston economy Just last May, we at Fleet were proud to have Cluis Brady, an enrollee

in Boston's ProTech youth apprenticeship program and a Fleet Bank employee, introduce

the President of the United States at the signing of the School-to-Work Opportunities Act

of 1994.
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Through the Boston Private Industry Council's participation in a school-business
partnership called the Boston Compact,

corporate Boston brings thousands of public high
school students into our companies. Each summer, the PIC organizes over 700
employers to participate in its summer jobs program. More than 3,000 youth are hired
each summer by local companies. During the school year, over 900 youth work in after-
school jobs. Nearly five bandied students are enrolled in our youth apprenticeship and
national academy initiatives. And the wages for students are all paid directly by the
participating businesses, who view thisas an investment in workforce development

Five years ago, this longstanding commitment to yolth employment took a
dramatic turn for the better Teachers and workplace

supervisors began meeting with one
another to integrate the lessons learned on the job with teaching in the classroom
Students, many of whom were failing in the traditional academic setting, began to
respond to highkt- expectations, both at work and back at school. Employers began to
dedicate substantial resources to train and support student workers Clear proof that this
now approach works.

Why did this happen'? 1 might be tempted to say that we in Boston had a good
idea and made it happen. But the fact is that the good idea happened here in Washington
Under the leadership of President George Bush, the Department of Labor iniliatial a set of
demonstration projects. The model was called youth apprenticeship at the time In
Boston, we started ProTech, a pilot project which has expanded 400% in fouryears, and
we changed the way employers and sehools

collaborate to educate students at all levels

In 1994, the federal government acted again. This time, under Piesident Clinton's
leadership, Congress enacted the School-to-Work Opportunities Act of 1994. Thc focus
shifted from program to system This new methodology -- now called 'school-to-work" -

has caused us to think very differently about high school education. School-to-work --
or school-to-career as we prefer to call it in Boston -- is now about creating working and
learning opportunities for all siudems. It is guiding the restructuring of our district high
schools as well as the revitalization of

our vocational-technical high school. We are now
using the workplace as a real learning environment, not just an after school job

The national school-to-work initiative serves as a true catalyst for attracting
increased business involvement and support for the youth of Boston. For example, we
calculate that student wages paid directly by local employers total over $7 million
annually. Ibis isn't out of thc corporate giving accounts, but from direct operations
expenditures. Employers have changed the way they train and support students in their
workforce The national school-to-work initiative is helping Boston employers to
consolidate and focus the ofien uncoordinated array of programs we fund in support of
the schools. Schools are also making substantial contributions as a result of the school-
to-work initiative. The cost of the salaries and benefits of teachers working in thc
education programs at our seven restructured high schools total over $S million

But this isn't just a Boston phenomenon.
The Commonwealth of Massachusetts,

lcd by Governor William Weld and Lt Governor Paul Cellucci, is committed to a
statewide restructuring of higb school education, with the School-to-Work grant as the
catalyst Business leaders across the state, as well as in Boston, understand that the next
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century demands a more eduated and skilled workforce than is now available. Public

high schools must be helped to do a much better job of education, and we have come to

recognize that can only be done through collaborative efforts at the school district and

labor market levels,

I am often asked how we have been able to recruit employers to participate in this

system-building effort The most compelling reasons come directly from my own

experiences.

First, as a business, Fleet Bank has been asked in the past to contribute to the

community in ways that often yielded unsatisfying results, especially in terms of student

performance Now, with the working and learning programs developed in Bosion, wc

have found that our conttibutions and our direct involvement really make a difference in

how students are prepared and educated. And the proof is evident both in the classroom

and on thc job.

The second reason I give is one of self-interest. We are always looking fur

talented employees. Through the school-to-eareer initiative in Boston we have helped to

create a process that allows us to develop talented employees.

Both of these reasons, however, reflect a long-term perspective about why we are

involved. What most employem need to know in the short-run is that students will show

up at their doors ready to work. Employers also need to know that when issues surface.

as they will with young employees, someone is available to help resolve problems, so thc

supervisor and the student can go on about the business of work

In Boston, we have a corps of highly motivated, talented staff who work well with

supervisors, students and teachers to bridge the different worlds and cultures of thc

workplace, classroom and neighborhood. hey embody the concept of connecting

activities cited in the legislation, and they are the real secret of our success.

Things are now different because of the school-to-work legislation. Employers

heard the signal from Washington that changes were needed and they have responded.

Companies have changed they way young people are educated and trained for jobs and

careers. and they have nxlirected substantial corporate resources to match federal support

at a 5-to- I ratio. And, they have made a long-term commitment to youth workforce

development.

Therefore, it is with great concern that we hear that Congress is considering a

repeal of the School-to-Work Opportunities Act little more than a year after its

enactment. This law does not establish a new federal progam with a permanent

bureaucracy. It is a federal policy initiative with a legislated sunset date 012001. The

limited life granted this program is designed to initiate school-to-work efforts in all our

suites and it shbuld be allowed to realize its potential.

Front a New England perspective, Massachusetts and Maine have already

benefited as implementation statcs, and Nashua, New Hampshire, New Haven,

Conneetkut and Boston as local partnerships. We want to see Vermont and Rhode Island

receive the same jump start from this dynamic federal initiative, and we want to see this

idea replicated across the U.S..
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Our appeal is simple. Tbe School-to-Work Oppottunities Act is a good

transitional tool as Congress seeks new ways to help youth find their place in society and

it makes a powerful contribution to dealing with our educational crisis Leave the Act on

the books and allow it to die the natural death Congress envisioned for it at its creation

This approach may prove to be a valuable model for launching federal policy without

establishing permanent programs and bureaucracies.

Simultaneously, we think it would be wise to preserve the gains of this bi-partisan

initiative within any block grant or consolidation structure the full Committee chooses to

create by designating that a certain percentage of the funds be used for school-to-work

initiatives. This will allow states to craft their own school-to-work system with the

a.--surance of ongoing support. It will also ensure that this approach is implemented in all

states. For companies like Fleet which operate in many states, serne level of consistency

across state lines is very important.

Finally, we urge that federal money dedicated to school-to-work be channeled

through public-private partnership entities. As Senator Kennedy knows, we have already

created these entities in what Massachusetts calls Regional Employment Board. The

REBs act as the conveners for schools, business, zommunity colleges and others around a

broad array of workforce development Imes, including school-to-work If we want

employers to participate in the change process at the workplace as well as in the schools,

we nccd to make sure that the employer seat at the table is secure Government should

not be in the business of developing a reform as dramatic as school-to-work without the

full participation of employers at every phase. This should be a keystone of federal

polky for workforce development through the new block grant and consolidiltion

legislation.

The current national school-to-work initiative has the full bi-partisan support of the

political and corporate leadership of Boston and Massachusetts. I am joined today by Bill

Spring who co-chairs the Massachusetts School-to-Work Task Force on behalf of

Governor William Weld and Lieutenant Governor Paul allucci. Bill is also the ozhool-
to-career leader on the Boston School Board, recently reappointed by Mayor Thomas

Mcnino. The Boston Private Industry Council is managing the development of the

school-to-career system in our city and the Associated Industries of Massachusetts has

recently agreed to lead the employer recruitment effort throughout the Commonwealth of

Musachusetts.

At times, all this consensus and cooperation may seem too good to be true It is

certainly too good to end. I urge you to preserve the federal policy established by the

Sehool-to.Work Oprortunities Act long enough for our effort to take root even as you

seed this new approach to working end learning throughout the country. I urge you to

mil a school-to-work designation witain any block grant legislation and require that

employers be equal partners in this system by channeling these funds through partnership

entities
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We have made an imrnrtant stiu in the %form of public education and the

training of a competitive workforce. This limited approach to federal policy making will

give us a fighting chance to change outmoded, status quo approaches at the local level,

Wc followed your lead. Now we ask that you stay with us.

Thank you

(Whereupon, at 12:32 p.m., the subcommittee was adjourned.]
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